THE ROLE OF CD8⁺ REGULATORY T CELLS IN ANTI-TUMOUR IMMUNE RESPONSES IN HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA

by

Ka-Kit Li

A thesis submitted to the University of Birmingham for the

degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

School of Immunity & Infection College of Medical & Dental Sciences University of Birmingham October 2016

UNIVERSITY^{OF} BIRMINGHAM

University of Birmingham Research Archive

e-theses repository

This unpublished thesis/dissertation is copyright of the author and/or third parties. The intellectual property rights of the author or third parties in respect of this work are as defined by The Copyright Designs and Patents Act 1988 or as modified by any successor legislation.

Any use made of information contained in this thesis/dissertation must be in accordance with that legislation and must be properly acknowledged. Further distribution or reproduction in any format is prohibited without the permission of the copyright holder.

ABSTRACT

Tumour specific effector T-cells can be detected in the blood and tumours of patients with hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) but fail to mount effective immune responses. Attempts to amplify anti-tumour immune responses using immunotherapy show promise, but are hampered by the presence of suppressive regulatory T-cells (Treg) that inhibit anti-tumour immune responses. Many different subsets of Treg have since been identified including regulatory T-cells expressing the surface marker CD8 (CD8⁺Treg). A set of experiments was designed in an attempt to increase our understanding on how CD8⁺Treg may disrupt anti-tumour response and by what mechanisms they are induced.

CD8⁺Treg was analysed by isolation of liver-derived T-cells from human HCC. Monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDC) matured with tumour tissue conditioned medium were used to assess they potential to induce CD8⁺Treg.

CD8⁺Treg infiltrating HCC demonstrated a suppressive phenotype. The co-culture of naïve CD8⁺ T-cells with tumour-conditioned moDC induces a population of CD8⁺Treg through an IDO dependent mechanism. This population of induced T-cells was able to suppress via the CD39-adenosine pathway.

The findings of the mechanisms involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg by DC and the involvement of CD39 in the suppressive capacity of these novel T-cells, may guide the development of future immunotherapeutic in HCC.

DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to my wife Yee, my son Isaac and to my parents, who gave me their support to make this possible.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The work in this thesis would not have been possible without the help of the following people. I would firstly like to thank Professor David Adams for his mentorship. Without his advice and guidance this work would not have been possible. I also like to thank Stuart Curbishley and Christopher Weston for their supervision and wisdom during my time in the lab.

I have been very fortunate to be supported by a group of wonderful people during my time in the Liver Lab. In particular I would like to thank Yazid Reshaq, Steve Ward, Tony Bruns, Henning Zimmermann and Palak Trivedi. I would also like to thank my funder The Wellcome Trust.

Last but not least I am also grateful to the patients and clinical staffs at the Birmingham Queen Elizabeth Hospital for tissue donation and collection.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>1</u> I	NTRODUCTION	1
1.1	INTRODUCTION TO HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	1
1.2	CANCER SURVEILLANCE	3
1.3	TREATMENT FOR HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	5
1.4	IMMUNE RESPONSE	9
1.5	DENDRITIC CELLS	11
1.6	MAJOR HISTOCOMPATIBILITY COMPLEXES	14
1.7	IMMUNE TOLERANCE	15
1.8	THE LIVER AS AN IMMUNE ORGAN	16
1.9	INFLAMMATION & TUMOUR INITIATION	18
1.10	CANCER IMMUNE SURVEILLANCE	22
1.11	THE SUPPRESSIVE TUMOUR ENVIRONMENT	26
1.12	Regulatory immune cells & cancer	28
1.13	INHIBITORY RECEPTORS	40
1.14	CURRENT IMMUNOTHERAPY	41
1.15	TARGETING THE SUPPRESSIVE TUMOUR ENVIRONMENT	48
1.16	IMMUNE RESPONSES IN CONVENTIONAL TREATMENT	50
1.17	Hypotheses	53
1.18	Аім	53
2 1		
<u>2</u> <u>N</u> 21	HUMAN CAMPLES	55
2.1	RUMAN SAMPLES	55
2.2	DEDIDUEDAL DLOOD MONONUCI FAD CELLS EXTRACTION FROM WHOLE DLOOD	55
2.5	PERIPHERAL BLOOD MONONUCLEAR CELLS EXTRACTION FROM WHOLE BLOOD	50
2.4 2 E	TISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM	50
2.5	I ISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM	04
2.0		00 70
2./		70
2.8	PROLIFERATION & SUPPRESSION ASSAY	/5
2.9	GENERATION OF MONOCYTE-DERIVED DENDRITIC CELLS	80
2.10	PRIMING OF NAIVE CD8+1-CELLS WITH TISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM	80
2.11	PRIMING OF DENDRITIC CELLS WITH TISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM	81
2.12	CO-CULTURE OF NAIVE CD8 T-CELLS AND MODC	82

2.13	LIVE CELL IMAGING	83
2.14	FREEZING OF CELLS	84
2.15	CYTOKINE ARRAY	84
2.16	PROTEIN EXTRACTION	87
2.17	WESTERN BLOT	87
2.18	CLINICAL STUDY	91
2.19	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	93
<u>3</u> F	REGULATORY T-CELLS INFILTRATE HUMAN HCC	94
3.1	T-CELLS INFILTRATING HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	94
3.2	FOXP3 POSITIVE CELLS INFILTRATING HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	100
3.3	CD8+FOXP3 POSITIVE CELLS INFILTRATION IN HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	102
3.4	QUANTIFICATION OF CD8+TREG INFILTRATION WITHIN HCC	104
3.5	CD8+TREG INFILTRATION IN DISEASE STAGE.	108
3.6	EFFECT OF VIRAL LIVER DISEASE ON CD8+TREG INFILTRATION SEEN IN HCC	110
3.7	CD8+TREG PHENOTYPE	112
3.8	CD8+TREG LEVEL IN THE BLOOD OF HCC PATIENTS OR HEALTHY DONOR	114
3.9	DISCUSSION	116
<u>4</u> 1	THE INDUCTION OF CD8+TREG	122
4.1	CIRCULATING CD8+TREG IN HCC PATIENTS	122
4.2	DIRECT EFFECT OF TUMOUR CONDITION MEDIUM ON CD8+TREG INDUCTION	125
4.3	EFFECT OF HCC TISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM ON DC PHENOTYPE	130
4.4	EFFECT OF TUMOUR-CONDITIONED MEDIUM ON THE FUNCTIONS OF DC	134
4.5	THE EFFECT OF DC ON CD8+TREG INDUCTION	138
4.6	CELLS-CONTACT DEPENDENT INDUCTION OF CD8+CD25 ^{H1GH} CD127 ^{LOW} T- CELLS	144
4.7	LOCALISATION OF DC AND CD8+T-CELLS WITHIN HCC	146
4.8	THE EFFECT OF CONTACT DEPENDENT DC-CD8+T-CELLS INTERACTIONS	148
4.9	INDOLEAMINE 2,3-DIOXYGENASE-DEPENDENT INDUCTION OF CD8+TREG	152
4.10	PRESENCE OF IDO IN HCC	154
4.11	IL-6 LEVEL IN TUMOUR-CONDITIONED MEDIUM.	159
4.12	IL6 IS NOT CRITICAL FOR THE GENERATION OF TOLEROGENIC DC	161
4.13	DISCUSSION	164
<u>5</u> F	UNCTIONAL CAPACITY OF CD8+TREG	175
5.1	CYTOKINE PRODUCTION OF HCC INFILTRATING CD8+TREGS	175

5.2	O PTIMIZATION OF A SUPPRESSION ASSAY	179
5.3	CD8+TREG ISOLATED FROM HCC ARE FUNCTIONALLY SUPPRESSIVE	187
5.4	SUPPRESSIVE FUNCTION OF INDUCED CD8+TREG	189
5.5	THE SUPPRESSIVE FUNCTION OF CD8+TREG IS MEDIATED THOUGHT CD39	192
5.6	CD8+TREG SUPPRESS RESPONDER T-CELLS THOUGH CELL CONTACT	196
5.7	CD8+TREG DO NOT SUPPRESS VIA CYTOTOXIC PATHWAYS	198
5.8	DISCUSSION	200
<u>6</u>	TACE MODULATE REGULATORY CD4+T-CELLS	211
6.1	PATIENT'S CHARACTERISTICS	213
6.2	TREG IN THE BLOOD OF PATIENTS WITH HCC	215
6.3	CHANGES IN CIRCULATING CD4+TREG DURING TREATMENT	217
6.4	FREQUENCY OF CIRCULATING TREG IN DISEASE STAGE AND AGE	226
6.5	EFFECT OF CHRONIC VIRAL LIVER DISEASE ON CD4+TREG FOLLOWING TACE	229
6.6	CD4+CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CELLS PHENOTYPE FOLLOWING TACE	232
6.7	THE SUPPRESSIVE CAPACITY OF CIRCULATING CD4+TREG FOLLOWING TACE	234
6.8	CHANGES IN CIRCULATING CD4+TREG WITH PROGRESSION FREE SURVIVAL	238
6.9	DISCUSSION	240
7	OVERVIEW	250
<u>8</u>	LIST OF REFERENCES	259
9 1	LIST OF ABBREVATIONS	292

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1-1 GLOBAL IMPACT OF HEPATOCELLUAR CARCINOMA.	2
FIGURE 1-2 THE BCLC STAGING SYSTEM FOR HCC	6
FIGURE 1-3: THE ACTIVATION OF T-CELLS BY ANTIGEN PRESENTATION DC	13
FIGURE 1-4: NATURAL HISTORY OF HEPATOCELLULAR CARCINOMA	19
FIGURE 1-5 OVERVIEW OF IMMUNE ESCAPE	27
FIGURE 2-1 LIVER MONONUCLEAR CELLS EXTRACTION KITS	57
FIGURE 2-2 CD14 ⁺ CELLS ISOLATION KIT	63
FIGURE 2-3 GENERATION OF TISSUE CONDITIONED MEDIUM	65
FIGURE 2-4 CELLTRACE VIOLET LABELLED RESPONDER T-CELL	76
FIGURE 2-5 SUPPRESSION ASSAY PREFORMED USING TRANSWELL INSERT	79
FIGURE 3-1 CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS IN HUMAN HCC TUMOUR AND MATCHED NON-TUMOUR	
TISSUE.	95
FIGURE 3-2 CD4 ⁺ T-CELLS IN HUMAN HCC TUMOUR AND MATCHED NON-TUMOUR	
TISSUE.	96
FIGURE 3-3 IGG ¹ ISOTYPE CONTROL STAINING IN HUMAN HCC TUMOUR AND	
MATCHED NON-TUMOUR TISSUE.	97
FIGURE 3-4 IGG ^{2A} ISOTYPE CONTROL STAINING IN HUMAN HCC TUMOUR AND	
MATCHED NON-TUMOUR TISSUE.	98
FIGURE 3-5 CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS & CD4 ⁺ T-CELLS LOCALISATION IN HCC TUMOUR	99
FIGURE 3-6 INFILTRATION OF FOXP3 ⁺ CELLS IN HCC TUMOUR AND MATCHED NON-	
TUMOUR TISSUE.	101
FIGURE 3-7 INFILTRATION OF CELLS CO-EXPRESSING CD8 & FOXP3 IN HCC TISSUE.	103
FIGURE 3-8 REPRESENTATIVE FLOW CYTOMETRIC GATING STRATEGY FOR $CD8^{+}TR$	EG
AND CD4 ⁺ TREG ISOLATED FROM HUMAN HCC	105
FIGURE 3-9 THE PROPORTION OF CD8 ⁺ TREG & CD4 ⁺ TREG IN HUMAN HCC	107
FIGURE 3-10 CORRELATION BETWEEN CD8 ⁺ TREG OR CD4 ⁺ TREG TUMOUR	
INFILTRATIONS WITH TUMOUR VOLUME OR DISEASE STAGE.	109
FIGURE 3-11 CD8 ⁺ TREG FREQUENCY IN HCC TISSUES, STRATIFIED FOR NON-VIRAL	
AND VIRAL DISEASE BACKGROUND.	111
FIGURE 3-12 REGULATORY PHENOTYPE OF ISOLATED CD8 ⁺ TREG FROM HUMAN HC	C.
	113
FIGURE 3-13 CD8 ⁺ TREG LEVEL IN BLOOD OF HCC PATIENTS	115
FIGURE 4-1 MEASUREMENT OF CIRCULATING TREG DURING HCC PROGRESSION	124
FIGURE 4-2 THE EFFECT OF TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM ON CD8 ⁺ TREG	
INDUCTION	126

FIGURE 4-3 REPRESENTATIVE FLOW CYTOMETRY DATA ON THE PHENOTYPE &	
FUNCTION OF CD8 ⁺ CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CELL INDUCED IN THE PRESENCE OF	
CONDITIONED MEDIUM.	128
FIGURE 4-4 PHENOTYPE & FUNCTION OF CD8 ⁺ CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CELL INDUCED IN	
THE PRESENCE OF CONDITIONED MEDIUM.	129
FIGURE 4-5 REPRESENTATIVE FLOW CYTOMETRIC FOR DC PHENOTYPE	132
FIGURE 4-6 MODC PHENOTYPE FOLLOWING PRIMING WITH HCC CONDITIONED	
MEDIUM.	133
FIGURE 4-7 THE EFFECT OF TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM	135
FIGURE 4-8 THE EFFECT OF TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM ON DC INDUCED T-CE	LL
PROLIFERATION.	137
FIGURE 4-9 THE EFFECT OF TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM PRIMED MODC ON THE	E
INDUCTION OF CD8 ⁺ CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CELLS	139
FIGURE 4-10 THE ABILITY OF TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM PRIMED DC TO INDU	JCE
AUTOLOGOUS CD8 ⁺ TREG	141
FIGURE 4-11 PHENOTYPE OF DC INDUCED CD8 ⁺ CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CELLS	142
FIGURE 4-12 EXPRESSION OF REGULATORY PHENOTYPE ON INDUCED CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS	143
FIGURE 4-13 THE EFFECT OF TRANSWELL ON THE INDUCTION OF CD8 ⁺ TREG	145
FIGURE 4-14 LOCALISATION OF DC AND CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS WITHIN HUMAN HCC	147
FIGURE 4-15 ANALYSIS OF DC-T-CELL INTERACTIONS USING THE CELL IQ IMAGER	149
FIGURE 4-16 INTERACTION TIME BETWEEN DC AND CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS	151
FIGURE 4-17 THE EFFECT OF IDO ON THE INDUCTION OF CD8 ⁺ CD25 ^{HIGH} CD127 ^{LOW} T-CE	LLS
BY MODC	153
FIGURE 4-18 EXPRESSION OF IDO IN HCC	155
FIGURE 4-19 STAINING OF IDO IN HUMAN HCC	157
FIGURE 4-20 IDO EXPRESSION ON TUMOUR CONDITIONED DC	158
FIGURE 4-21 MEASUREMENT OF IL-6 IN TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM	160
FIGURE 4-22 THE EFFECT OF IL-6 BLOCKADE ON TUMOUR CONDITIONED MEDIUM	
PRIMED MODC	162
FIGURE 4-23 THE EFFECT OF IL-6 RECEPTOR BLOCKADE ON TUMOUR CONDITIONED)
MEDIUM PRIMED MODC	163
FIGURE 5-1. FLOW CYTOMETRIC ANALYSIS OF CYTOKINE PRODUCTION FROM HCC-	-
INFILTRATING CD8 ⁺ T-CELLS	177
FIGURE 5-2 MEASUREMENT OF CYTOKINE SECRETION IN HCC INFILTRATING	
CD8 ⁺ TREG BY FLOW CYTOMETRY	178
FIGURE 5-3 CELLS ISOLATED BY FLOW CYTOMETRIC SORTING.	180
FIGURE 5-4 OPTIMISATION OF SUPPRESSION ASSAY	183
FIGURE 5-5 COMPARISON OF DYNAL BEADS AND TREG INSPECTOR	185
FIGURE 5-6 SUPPRESSIVE FUNCTION OF HCC INFILTRATING CD8 ⁺ TREG	188

FIGURE 5-7 MEASUREMENT OF IL-10 & IFN-Γ IN HCC INDUCED CD8 ⁺ TREG	190
FIGURE 5-8 ASSESSMENT OF SUPPRESSIVE FUNCTION IN INDUCED CD8 ⁺ TREG	191
FIGURE 5-9 THE EFFECT OF CTLA-4, IL-10, TGF-B & CD39 BLOCKADE ON CD8 ⁺ TREG	
FUNCTION	193
FIGURE 5-10 THE EFFECT OF CD39-ADENOSINE PATHWAY BLOCKADE ON CD8 ⁺ TREG	ί
FUNCTION	195
FIGURE 5-11 THE EFFECT OF TRANSWELL ON CD8 ⁺ TREG SUPPRESSION	197
FIGURE 5-12 ASSESSMENT OF CYTOTOXIC ACTIVATES IN CD8 ⁺ TREG	199
FIGURE 6-1 STUDY DESIGN.	212
FIGURE 6-2. GATING STRATEGIES FOR THE IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERIZATI	ION
OF CD4 ⁺ TREG & CD8 ⁺ TREG	216
FIGURE 6-3 CHANGES IN CIRCULATING CD4 ⁺ TREG FOLLOWING TACE	218
FIGURE 6-4 CHANGES IN CIRCULATING CD8⁺TREG FOLLOWING TACE	219
FIGURE 6-5 CD8 ⁺ TREG LEVEL FOLLOWING TREATMENT WITH TACE	222
FIGURE 6-6 CD4 ⁺ TREG LEVEL FOLLOWING TREATMENT WITH TACE	223
FIGURE 6-7 CD8 ⁺ TREG ABSOLUTE NUMBER FOLLOWING TREATMENT WITH TACE	224
FIGURE 6-8 CD4 ⁺ TREG ABSOLUTE NUMBER FOLLOWING TREATMENT WITH TACE	225
FIGURE 6-10 THE EFFECT OF TUMOUR VOLUMES OR SEVERITY OF LIVER DISEASE O	N
	227
FIGURE 6-10 THE EFFECT OF AGE ON CIRCULATING CD4 ⁺ TREG OR CD8 ⁺ TREG LEVEL	228
FIGURE 6-11 CHANGES IN CIRCULATING CD4 ⁺ TREG WITH TREATMENT RESPONSE	231
FIGURE 6-12 THE EFFECT OF TACE ON CIRCULATING CD4 ⁺ TREG REGULATORY	
PHENOTYPE	233
FIGURE 6-13 THE ASSESSMENT OF CIRCULATING CD4 ⁺ TREG SUPPRESSIVE FUNCTION	N
FROM HCC PATIENTS	235
FIGURE 6-14 THE ASSESMENT OF SUPPRESSIVE ABILITY OF CD4 ⁺ TREG BEFORE AND	l.
AFTER TACE-TREATMENT.	237
FIGURE 6-15 CORRELATION OF PROGRESSION FREE SURVIVAL WITH CIRCULATING	
CD4 ⁺ TREG	239

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1-1 RECENT DENDRITIC CELL VACCINE TRIALS IN HEPATOCELLULAR	
CARCINOMA.	46
TABLE 2-1 ANTIBODIES USED FOR IMMUNOHISTOCHEMISTRY &	
IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE STAINING	67
TABLE 2-2 ANTIBODIES USED FOR FLOW CYTOMETRY	72
TABLE 2-3 PROLIFERATION ASSAY	77
TABLE 2-4 ANALYTES MEASURED BY THE HUMAN CYTOKINE ARRAY KIT A	86
TABLE 2-5 RECIPE FOR SDS-PAGE GELS	89
TABLE 2-6 MRECIST FOR HCC	92
TABLE 7-1. SUMMARY OF DC VACCINE TRIALS INVOLVING TRANS-ARTERIAL	
EMBOLIZATION	255

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction to hepatocellular carcinoma

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the most common primary liver cancer in the world and is associated with one of the highest incidences of cancer related death globally. The prevalence of HCC varies widely in the world (Figure 1-1), largely due to differences in exposure to risk factors, which includes chronic viral infection, metabolic disease and exposure to aflatoxin [1].

Although HCC is relatively rare in the western hemisphere with a prevalence of 4 cases per 100,000 populations [2, 3]. It is the second most common cause of cancerrelated death worldwide and in 2012, 782,000 new cases were reported worldwide. Resulting in an estimated 746,000 liver cancer deaths globally [4]. In developed countries its incidence is expected to rise both in the United States and Europe [5]. This is likely to be a reflection of the increased prevalence of cirrhosis as a result of chronic infection with hepatitis C virus (HCV), non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and alcoholic liver disease (ALD). It is therefore likely to become a major health burden in the UK in the near future.



Figure 1-1 Global impact of hepatocelluar carcinoma.

(A) Age-Standardised incidence rates of HCC in males per 100,000 populations. (B) The predicted Age-Standardised Incidence Rates of HCC in America per 100,000 populations. (C) The predicted Age-Standardised Incidence Rates of HCC in Europe per 100,000 populations. Figure adapted from [4, 5].

Current treatments for HCC are limited and 5-year survival for all stages combined has been reported as low as 10% and with a medium survival of 10 months following diagnosis [6, 7]. In addition, the mortality rates of patients with HCC remained poor in comparison to patients with other leading causes of cancer [8]. The main reason for the poor survival seen in patients with HCC is partly due to the late presentation in the majority of patients. In addition, the presence of underlying liver cirrhosis in a large proportion of patients with HCC often limits their treatment options. Lastly, for HCC patients the availability of certain treatments, in particular liver transplantation, is restricted by the lack of donor organs and limitation in health resources, both of which are particular hurdles in developing nations that have the highest incidence of HCC.

1.2 Cancer surveillance

In view of the poor prognosis, regular radiological assessment of at risk individuals is advocated by international guidelines with the aim of detecting early cancers amenable to potentially curative therapy [9-11]. Thus, patients with liver cirrhosis are recommended to undergo six-monthly liver ultrasound scans (USS) as part of cancer surveillance. Until recently, the use of the tumour marker alpha feto-protein (AFP) in combination with USS had been the modalities of choice used for the surveillance of HCC. However, in recent guidelines published by the American Association for the Study of Liver Disease (AASLD) and European Association for the study of Liver Disease (EASL), the use of AFP is no longer recommended. This is due to the lack of evidence to demonstrate is effectiveness as a screening test [12, 13]. However, this

decision has remained controversial in the clinical world. Even more contentious, is the use of HCC surveillance in any form. Despite several studies suggesting possible improved tumour-related outcomes in patients receiving HCC surveillance, robust data supporting HCC surveillance remains limited. This is largely the result of difficulties in conducting large randomised controlled trials (RCTs) in the area of cancer surveillance. In HCC, only two RCTs have been conducted to evaluate the benefit of surveillance in patients with liver cirrhosis, both being subject to significant methodological flaws, poor compliance and high drop out rate [14, 15]. In addition, observational studies that had suggested the possible benefit of HCC surveillance are often heavily influenced by lead-time and length-time bias. Other indirect study methods such as cost-effectiveness analysis have supported the use of surveillance, but there remains much debate as to the optimal interval and method of HCC surveillance [16-21]. Despite the lack of clarity on the benefit of HCC surveillance in cirrhotic patients, it is likely we will continue with the current recommended practice until the development of more sensitive diagnostic techniques or well-conducted RCTs looking at the effectiveness of current screening methods.

It has long been recognised that viral hepatitis can induce hepatocarcinogenesis independent of liver cirrhosis, a risk particularly noticeably in patients of east-Asian and Black-African origin [22]. Selected guidelines have reflected on this and suggested the use of surveillance in non-cirrhotic patients with chronic viral infection. The evidence supporting HCC surveillance in this selected group of patients are limited, especially on the background of increasing evidence suggesting the risk of HCC in non-cirrhotic patients with chronic viral infection may be lower than previously predicted. [23-25]. Hence, surveillance in this group is arguably below the threshold at which cost-effectiveness is likely met.

1.3 Treatment for Hepatocellular carcinoma

The treatment options for patients with HCC is dependent on the size and number of tumours present, the degree of underlying liver impairment as a result of chronic liver disease and the overall health status of the patient. Different staging systems incorporating all of the above have been used to guide treatment for individual patients. One of the most commonly used staging systems has been the Barcelona Cancer Liver Centre (BCLC) staging score [26] (Figure 1-2).



Figure 1-2 The BCLC staging system for HCC

(M, metastasis classification; N, node classification; PS, performance status; RFA, radiofrequency ablation; TACE, transarterial chemoembolization). Figure adapted

from [13].

At present, surgery, either tumour resection or liver transplantation, is the main curative treatment for HCC. HCC differs from other solid organ cancers due to its occurrence on the background of chronic liver disease. Tumour resection is often contraindicated in patients with liver cirrhosis, due to the inability of the remnant nontumour bearing liver to regenerate or maintain sufficient liver function following surgery. Hence, tumour resection is feasible in only a limited number of patients [27, 28].

In patients with small tumours and no evidence of vascular invasion but advanced chronic liver disease (poor hepatic function) liver transplantation is the only curable option [29]. Selection criteria for transplantation are designed to include those patients for whom transplant will give a survival benefit and in whom there is little or no risk of tumour recurrence. Most transplant centres base selection of patients with HCC for transplantation on the Milan criteria (one tumour <5cm, or three tumours each <3cm), which uses tumour size and number rather than tumour biology to classify patients. Use of the Milan criteria is associated with survival rates after liver transplantation similar to those seen in patients with non-malignant disease [30]. Some argue that these criteria are too restrictive and result in some patients being denied transplantation who would benefit from the procedure [31]. As such, extended criteria such as the University of California San Francisco (UCSF) criteria have been developed (one tumour ≤ 6.5 cm, or two or three tumours each ≤ 4.5 cm in diameter with a total tumour diameter ≤ 8 cm). Early studies comparing the UCSF criteria and the Milan criteria showed that these criteria have similar 5-year survival rates (74% compared with 72%) [32]. In a more recent validation study, based on radiological

assessment of the size of the tumours, the 5-year survival rates were 82% in the group selected using the UCSF criteria and 80% in the group selected using the Milan criteria [33]. However, the use of criteria other than the Milan criteria remains highly controversial; the main concern being that the use of extended criteria will jeopardize the outcome of patients being transplanted for non-HCC disease, due to the limited availability of donor organs.

The majority of patients with HCC are deemed incurable at the time of diagnosis. For patients with incurable but limited disease, radiofrequency ablation (RFA) is the treatment of choice [34, 35]. RFA involves the percutaneous insertion of a probe into the tumour that emits radio waves, which get converted to heat resulting in killing of local tumour cells. In patients with more extensive disease, transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) is beneficial for selected patients [36, 37]. TACE involves the intra-arterial infusion of a chemotherapeutic agent such as doxorubicin, followed by embolization of the blood vessels supplying the tumour with gelatine sponge or other embolic agents. This leads to a combination of cytotoxic and ischaemic induced tumour cell death.

Pharmacological therapy with tyrosine kinase receptor inhibitors has demonstrated efficacy in patients with advanced disease who are beyond both surgical and ablative treatment criteria. Sorafenib is an oral multi-kinase inhibitor that blocks cell surface tyrosine kinase receptors (e.g. vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) receptors) and downstream intracellular

8

serine/threonine kinase signalling (e.g. Rapidly Accelerated Fibrosarcoma-1 (Raf-1)), resulting in inhibition of tumour cell proliferation and angiogenesis [38].

The fore-mentioned curative and non-curative interventions have become the mainstay of treatments for patients with different stages of HCC, but the prognosis for the majority of patients remains poor despite the availability of multiple treatment options. Even in patients who have undergone curative surgical treatment, recurrent disease is not uncommon, in particular in those who undergo surgical resection with reported recurrence rates as high as 60% after five years [39]. Hence there is an urgent need to develop more effective treatments. One potential novel treatment involves the manipulation of the immune system to target cancer cells, so called 'immunotherapy'. However, to aid in the development of effective immunotherapeutic agents we must improve our understanding of tumour immunology.

1.4 Immune response

The immune system has evolved primarily to provide protection against invading pathogens. It is a complex interacting network of different cell types and cytokines that under normal circumstances is able to recognise and destroy harmful foreign substances without causing damage to surrounding healthy cells.

The immune system is commonly separated into two parts: innate and adaptive. The innate immune system is the first line of defence and deals non-specifically with potential harmful pathogens by a combination of physical barrier (i.e. skin epithelia),

secretory molecules (i.e. nasal secretion, tears, lactoferrin and lysozyme in saliva) and cellular components [40]. The cellular components of the innate immune system consist mainly of phagocytic immune cells including; macrophages, neutrophils, eosinophil and natural killer (NK) cells. These cells possess a number of pattern recognition receptors (PPR) for the detection of harmful pathogens by identifying structures called pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMP) such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS), which are found on many pathogens.

By contrast, the adaptive immune system acts specifically towards pathogens by recognising antigens via a various number of specialised immune cells [41]. Unlike the innate immune system, cellular components of the adaptive immune system require prior activation and differentiation towards a specific antigen. As a result, compared to the instant action of the innate immune system, the adaptive response will often take a few days prior to its effective function. However, following the first challenge by any particular pathogen, the adaptive system is able to generate memory against it, to ensure rapid response in subsequent engagement with the same pathogen. The adaptive immune response is mediated mainly by lymphocytes, which comprise primarily CD4⁺T-cells, CD8⁺T-cells and B-cells. Their activation and differentiation requires the aid of the innate immune system by providing addition stimulation signal and in particular though the process of antigen presentation [42]. The task of antigen processing and presentation is preformed mainly by the cellular components of the innate immune system and these cells are often termed antigenpresenting cell (APC). The most important of the APC are dendritic cells (DC) and are often described as professional APC. However, immune cells from the adaptive

immune system and even non-immune cells such as liver stromal cells can also present antigens [43].

1.5 Dendritic cells

DCs are constantly monitoring the periphery for antigens while in an immature state and on engagement with antigens is able to capture, process and present antigens via the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules to other immune cells, in particular T-cells [44]. DC are produced from the bone marrow, but methods have been developed to produce DC in vitro from immature myeloid cells by using combinations of growth factors, such as granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and Flt3 ligand [45]. DC are powerful antigen presenting cell, but our consisted of many subsets, but the two predominate subsets are myeloid DCs, and plasmacytoid DC [46]. Each DC subsets has unique markers and are often confined to certain tissue compartment with distinct migration pathways. Importantly, each subset is able to generate specific phenotype under certain environment. Leading to a different immune response.

Following antigen capture, DC will undergo maturation in the presence of a danger signal, such as PAMP. DC maturation results in the increase in surface expression of MHC molecules, production of the pro-inflammatory cytokine interleukin-12 (IL-12) and the up-regulation in the expression of co-stimulatory molecules such as CD80 and CD86, which are all essential components required for the activation of T-cells. In addition, matured DC up-regulate the expression of the chemokine receptor CCR7

11

leading to the migration towards the local lymph nodes in response to CCL19 and CCL21 [47], where they are able to interact with naïve T-cells and present antigen in association with MHC molecules on DC to the T-cell receptor (TCR) on T-cells (Figure 1-3) [45]. The combination of high expression of MHC complex, co-stimulatory molecules and pro-inflammatory cytokines results in the induction of naïve T-cells into functional antigen specific Th 1, Th 2, Th17 or CTL [48].

In the absent of maturation, DC are ineffective in the activation of T-cells and can result in the generation of T-cell tolerance [49]. The ability of DC to induce tolerance against a wide range of harmless/self-antigens is essential and this is of special importance in the liver due to its need to process a wide array of harmless antigens derived from the gut.

The importance of DCs can further be demonstrated by their ability to present a wide range of different antigens to different immune cell subsets. DCs are able to process and present endogenous antigens to CD8⁺T-cells via MHC class-I molecules and exogenous antigens via MHC class-II molecules to CD4⁺T-cells. This results in the activation of CD8⁺T-cells that are able to eliminate virally infected or damaged self-cells and CD4⁺T-cells that respond to pathogens such as bacteria, fungi and parasites. In addition, DCs are able to cross present antigens by processing exogenous antigens into MHC-I molecules for presentation to CD8⁺T-cells [50].

12



Figure 1-3: The activation of T-cells by antigen presentation DC

Following antigen capture, DC are matured in the presence of PAMP resulting in an increase in the expression of the co-stimulatory molecules CD80/86 and MHC. Matured DCs present antigens to T-cells via the MHC molecules, which are recognized by the TCR on T-cells. In addition to antigen presentation, the activation of T-cells is dependent on the production of IL-12 and signaling via CD28 by CD80/86. (PPR, Pattern recognition receptors; PAMP, pathogen associated molecular patterns; MHC, major histocompatibility complexes; TCR, T-cell receptor.)

1.6 Major histocompatibility complexes

The major histocompatibility complexes (MHC), also known as human leukocyte antigen (HLA) in humans, are essential in antigen presentation. Antigens are processed prior to their presentation by MHC molecules. Due to the diversity of pathogens the MHC system has also evolved. Human possess multiple MHC class-I genes (HLA-A, B and C) and MHC class-II genes (HLA-DR, DP and DQ). Such assortment of MHC genes allows peptides to be presented in multiple combinations. In addition, in human there are many different alleles of each MHC gene. This provides further diversity in antigen presentation via MHC molecules [51].

For antigen presentation to occur, antigens are presented via the MHC molecules. MHC class-I molecules are present on all nucleated cell. Antigens in the form of protein are transported into the cytoplasm of cells. The proteins are degraded into peptides by the proteasome and moved into the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), by transporter associated with antigen processing (TAP) proteins. MHC class-I molecules are made in the ER. The final step involves the packaging of peptides into MHC-I molecules before there are transported to the cells surface. MHC class-I molecules present peptides from intracellular pathogens such as viruses to CD8 T-cells. On their recognition of foreign peptides, CD8⁺T-cells are able to kill such infected cells [52].

In contrast to MHC class-I molecules, MHC class-II molecules present longer peptides and are recognized by CD4⁺T-cells. They are present mainly on immune cells, but under certain situation other non-immune cells such as fibroblast and

stromal cells can also present antigen via the MHC class-II molecules [53, 54]. Peptides from extracellular proteins are taken up into cells via endocytosis, into vesicles called endosomes. Endosomes containing these peptides then combine with lysosomes. Following enzyme degradation, the end product peptides are packaged into the MHC class-II molecules. This is followed by their release from the ER and is transported to the endocytic vesicles [52].

1.7 Immune tolerance

The immune system is essential in providing protection against harmful pathogens and this can be clearly demonstrated in patients with genetic associated immunodeficiency (i.e. severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID)) or acquired immunodeficiency (i.e. human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)). Here, the compromised immune response results in recurrent infection from both common and opportunistic pathogens and can result in death. Inversely, inappropriate activation of the immune system can lead to destruction of the host's healthy cells and even organs, resulting in autoimmune diseases which can be debilitating and even life threatening. Hence, multiple mechanisms are employed to maintain the fine balance between immunity towards harmful pathogens and tolerance towards self-antigens. The avoidance of inappropriate or excessive immune responses involves multiple layers of control, commonly referred to as central and peripheral tolerance. In particular, the liver has been identified to play an important role in the maintenance of peripheral tolerance.

Central tolerance takes place during T-cell and B-cell development within the thymus and bone marrow respectively [55]. T-cells (not B-cells) first undergo positive selection in which cells that recognise self-MHC molecules are maintained. This is followed by negative selection in which cells that recognise self-antigens are removed. However, central tolerance is unable to remove all auto-reactive cells hence a backup system, referred to as peripheral tolerance, is required to protect from the remaining auto-reactive cells [56]. Peripheral tolerance employs multiple mechanisms to overcome auto-reactive immune cells. Such mechanisms includes; suppressive immune cells and inhibitory signals and will be discussed in detail in later this chapter.

1.8 The liver as an immune organ

The liver is a unique organ well known for its functions in detoxification and metabolism, but the role of the liver as an immune organ is often overlooked [57]. The distinctive vasculature of the liver contributes enormously to its important functions, by receiving a blood supply from both the hepatic artery (20%) and the portal vein (80%) [58], resulting in the constant delivery of numerous antigens and immune active molecules such as LPS from the gut [59, 60]. The low flow rate in the liver blood vessels and the fenestration of the hepatic sinusoid endothelial cells (HSEC) aid in the capture of antigens by resident APC in the liver. However, despite constant bombardment from a wide array of antigens, the liver is able to prevent the inappropriate activation of the immune system towards harmless antigens [61]. Hence, the liver plays an essential role in both tolerances against harmless antigens, while maintaining the ability to respond to harmful pathogens.

16

The immune tolerance function of the liver can be demonstrated by its resistance to organ rejection following allogeneic liver transplantation, when compared to transplantation of other organs such as the heart and kidney [62]. Liver tolerance can also be demonstrated by the principle of oral tolerance, in which hypo-responsiveness can be initiated towards an orally ingested antigen as a result of antigen processing by the liver [63]. In comparison, if the same antigen was directly injected into the systemic circulation, it will result in an immune response. Unfortunately, the liver bias towards immune tolerance can be targeted by harmful pathogens, evidenced by the inability of the liver to destroy certain hepato-tropic pathogens such as HBV and HCV, resulting in chronic infection of the liver [64, 65].

The importance of antigen processing has been recognised as the pivotal component in the ability of the liver to confer tolerance [66]. Resident and transient immune cells of the liver such as kupffer cells (liver resident macrophages) and DC contribute towards the major population of APC. However, the role of non-immune cells acting as APC within the liver has emerged over the recent years. This includes HSEC, hepatic stellate cells, cholangiocytes and hepatocytes [67].

As already discussed, DC play an important role in orchestrating the immune response, in particular liver derived DC have been showed to play a central r^{o} le in the generation of peripheral tolerance [68]. The tolerogenic nature of liver DC was first observed by their poor ability to stimulate allogeneic T-cells expansions when compared to DC isolated from the skin [69]. The ineffectiveness of liver DC to

stimulate T-cells has been suggested to be the result of their inability to produce proinflammatory cytokines and the increased production of suppressive cytokines [70-72]. In addition, the lower expression of MHC molecules and co-stimulatory molecules has also been suggested to be involved in liver DC tolerance [73].

1.9 Inflammation & tumour initiation

Classically the development of HCC follows a stepwise process over many decades. The initial insult (i.e. viral, metabolic, cholestasis) induces damage to the liver parenchyma through a number of mechanisms such as DNA damage, reactive oxygen species (ROS), endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and necrosis of injured hepatocytes. The damage to the liver parenchyma results in the activation of resident immune cells such as kupffer cells to release a wide array of cytokines/chemokines. This is followed by further recruitment and activation of immune cells to the site of injury [74-76]. If the on-going insult persists, chronic inflammation will follow, leading to the activation of pro-fibrogenic cells and accumulation of extracellular matrix resulting in progressive fibrosis and cirrhosis. The combination of continued damage by the original insult and persistent inflammation results in mutations, genomic instability, and epigenetic modifications leading to the development of liver tumours [76, 77] (Figure 1-4).



Figure 1-4: Natural history of hepatocellular carcinoma

Following the initial damage to the liver (i.e. infection), if the insult persists it will result in chronic inflammation. Chronic inflammation will lead to liver fibrosis, cirrhosis and ultimately the development of hepatocellular carcinoma. HCC; hepatocellular carcinoma, HBV; hepatitis B virus, HCV; hepatitis C virus, NAFLD; non-alcoholic fatty liver disease.

Following the initial formation of the tumour, chronic inflammation continues to drive tumour progression. The release of a wide range of cytokines and chemokines by tumour cells, tumour associated stromal cells and tumour infiltrating immune cells results in tumour growth. In particular, interleukin-6 (IL-6) has been identified to be a critical cytokine in HCC progression by promoting tumour cell growth [78-80]. Multiple roles have been described for IL-6, including its involvement in lymphocyte differentiation, cell proliferation, cell survival and inhibition of apoptosis [81]. It also plays an role in orchestrating metabolic and endocrine functions [82]. The importance of IL-6 in tumour development was first demonstrated in a murine model of HCC, in which animals deficient in IL-6 developed less HCC in response to the chemical carcinogen diethylnitrosamine (DEN) [83]. In addition, the male-bias for the development of HCC had often been contributed to the increased production of IL-6 in males [83]. Further evidence supporting the important role of IL-6 derives from the association of high levels of circulating IL-6 with tumour progression and HCC risk factors, such as ALD, viral liver disease and obesity [84-87]. Other cytokines have also been linked with tumour progression, including IL-11 [88], Tumour Necrosis Factor alpha (TNF-α) [89], IL-1β [90] and IL-23 [91]. Similar to IL-6, these cytokines results in the activation of a number of transcription factors, such as signal transducer and activator of transcription-3 (STAT-3), nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB) and activator protein-1 (AP-1), resulting in tumour cell survival. In addition, chronic inflammation also plays an important role in tumour angiogenesis and metastatic disease.

Angiogenesis is the growth of new blood vessels and is an essential component in tumour growth, aided by chronic inflammation [77]. Angiogenesis is initiated by tumour hypoxia, resulting in the recruitment of pro-angiogenic immune cells such as tumour-associated macrophages (TAM), leading to the release of a wide array of pro-angiogenic factors including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), IL-8 and hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF-1 α) [92]. Angiogenesis further aids tumour progression by allowing further infiltration of immune cells [93].

The importance of inflammation in the development of metastatic disease can be demonstrated in experiments where, following depletion of tumour associated immune cells, the metastatic potential of tumours was dramatically decreased [94]. Each of the critical steps of tumour metastasis requires the support of immune factors, beginning with the release of tumour associated transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β), resulting in the modulation of cancer cells to invade though the epithelial linings/basal membranes, so called epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) [95]. Inflammation also aids in tumour cell metastases though the breakdown of extracellular matrix (ECM) and an increase in vascular permeability by the release of matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) [96] and cytokines [97] respectively. Inflammatory cytokines also provide survival signals to tumour cells during their transit within blood vessels and chemokines provide the signals needed to direct tumour cells to metastatic sites [98].

1.10 Cancer immune surveillance

As previously described, the immune system is well adapted to recognise and eliminate harmful pathogens, but it is increasingly acknowledged that it is also able to distinguish a wide range of tumour cells, with the potential to eliminate them, so called 'cancer immune surveillance'.

The concept of cancer immune surveillance was first supported by the observation that immune mediated elimination of tumours occurred following transplantation of tumour cells into immune competent mice. The existence of such a concept was further demonstrated in mice deficient in the recombination-activating gene (RAG) [99]. RAG is essential in the rearrangement of lymphocyte antigen receptors, its deficiency results in a complete lack of NK-cells, B-cells and T-cells. Furthermore, RAG-deficient mice develop spontaneous tumour when compared to wild type.

In addition to the studies carried out in RAG deficient mice demonstrating the importance of lymphocytes in immune surveillance, further support for the role of lymphocytes arises from studies in mice lacking α/β T-cells or γ/δ T-cells. It was observed animals lacking these T-cells were more susceptible to chemically induced tumour and tumour implantation, when compared to wild type mice, indicating the importance of T-cell subsets in cancer immune surveillance [100].

Further evidence to support the importance of tumour surveillance includes the detection of T-cells specific for tumour-associated antigens (TAA) [101]. The

association of increased TAA-specific T-cells with a better outcome in patients has been demonstrated in a wide range of malignancies [102, 103], whist an increased risk of malignancy associated with immune deficiency is seen in HIV infected patients and patients taking long term immune suppressants (i.e. solid organ transplantation and autoimmune conditions) [104]. Additional but indirect evidence for cancer immune surveillance has been demonstrated by reports of spontaneous tumour destruction accompanied by increased infiltration of activated immune cells that recognize TAA [104].

Since its conception, multiple immune mechanisms have been suggested to be involved in cancer immune surveillance. NK and NK-T cells, components of the innate immune system, were initially recognized for their important role in direct tumour cell killing in-vivo [105]. Unlike other subset of lymphocytes such as T-cells and B-cells, NK cells function mainly by non-specific targeting of cells that lack MHC molecules, so called 'missing self' recognition. The importance of NK cells in immune surveillance was confirmed by demonstrating their ability to protect the host from tumour initiation and metastasis. In these experiments, mice that were depleted of both NK and NK-T cells were shown to be more susceptible to tumour development and metastases, when compared to control mice [106, 107]. Similarly, animals that are genetically modified to lack selected NK cell functions were more susceptible to tumour formation when compared to wild type animals [108]. Further support for the important role of NK cells stems from the observation that the activation of NK cell function thought the administration of inflammatory cytokines resulted in the elimination of implanted tumours in animal models and defective
cytolytic activity in NK cells increases the risk of tumours in humans [109]. In addition, NK cell infiltration correlates positively with disease prognosis in cancer patients [110, 111].

The interferon (IFN) family are important cytokines of the immune system and are well known for their role in anti-viral responses [112]. Recent evidence has also demonstrated a role for IFNs in cancer immune surveillance. Three classes of IFN exists in humans, but it is mainly type-I IFNs (IFN- α and IFN- β) and type-II IFN (IFN- γ) that have been proposed to been involved in cancer immune surveillance, through their activation of immune cells (i.e. DC, NK cells and T-cells), anti-tumour proliferative effects and their inhibition of suppressive immune cells [113]. The importance of IFN- γ in tumour immunology was first recognized though the observation that endogenously secreted IFN- γ protected the host against chemical induced and transplanted tumours [114]. Subsequently, experiments demonstrated mice developed rapid growth of transplanted tumours following neutralization of IFN- γ [115]. Similarly, in a model of mice lacking sensitivity to either IFN- γ (IFN- γ growth receptor-deficient mice) or all classes of IFN, chemically induced tumours progressed more rapidly and with greater frequency [114]. Less evidence exists for the role of type-I IFN in cancer immune surveillance, however rapid tumour growth occurs following the neutralization of type-I IFN or in mice lacking the IFN-a receptor-1 subunit [116, 117].

In addition to IFN, the pore forming protein perforin has been implicated in cancer immune surveillance. Cytotoxic T-cells and NK cells can induce targeted cell death

either thought the granule exocytosis pathway or the death receptor pathway [118, 119]. The granule exocytosis pathway involves the secretion of perforin, which disrupts the cell membrane of the targeted cell, allowing the transportation of serine proteinase (i.e. granzymes A and B) into cells resulting in apoptosis of targeted cells. The importance of perforin in cancer immune surveillance can be demonstrated in knockout animals lacking perforin, resulting in an increased susceptibility to chemically induced tumours [120].

Collectively, evidence suggests that the innate and adaptive immune systems combine to detect and destroy cells with malignant potential as part of cancer immune surveillance. However, despite evidence demonstrating the existence of the ability of the immune system to detect and remove cancer cells, tumours still develop in immune competent individuals. The reason for tumour development despite cancer immune surveillance has been increasingly recognised to be the result of 'immune editing' [121, 122]. The concept of immune editing can be divided into three steps; elimination, equilibrium and escape.

Immune elimination encompasses the concept of cancer immune surveillance in which the immune system is constantly seeking cells with malignant potential and actively removing them from the host. However, the constant elimination of mutated cells can sometimes lead to the selection of cells with reduced immunogenicity. This can result in the persistence of mutated cells, which can survive attacks by the host's immune response. This mutated cell selection is commonly termed as 'immune equilibrium'. This step can take many years and even decades, but with time, cells that are resistant to immune destruction acquire multiple mechanisms to evade from the host's immune system, resulting in uncontrolled tumour growth. This final step is termed 'immune escape'.

1.11 The suppressive tumour environment

A number of different mechanisms have been discovered to allow for immune escape to take place, despite the present of a functioning immune system [123]. These include the down regulation of MHC molecules and TAA on tumour cells the disruption of antigen presentation by down regulation of co-stimulatory molecules and defects in TAA presentation [124-129], However, it has been increasingly recognised, that creation of a suppressive tumour microenvironment is achieved by the recruitment and induction of regulatory immune cells within the tumour environment, such as regulatory T-cells (Treg), myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSC) and TAM, leading to immune escape [130-132]. In addition, a number of recently discovered inhibitory molecules such as programmed death receptor-1 ligand (PD-L1) and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) produced by both tumours associated immune cells and stromal cells also contribute to the maintenance of a suppressive tumour environment [133, 134] (Figure 1-5).



Figure 1-5 Overview of immune escape

Multiple means have been recognised in which tumours use to evade immune response, these include; (1) Reduced expression of MHC molecule and TAA on tumour cells. (2) The production of chemokines by tumour and tumour associated stormal cells to recruit suppressive cells. (3) Reduced co-stimulatory molecule expression and interference of antigen processing. (4) Suppression of helper CD4⁺T-cells. (5) Suppression of effector cells. (6) Activation of inhibitory receptors by its ligands such as PD-L1 on tumour cells, resulting in suppression of effector CD8⁺T-cells. (7) The induction of Tregs and MDSC. MHC, major histocompatibility complex; TAA, tumour associated antigen; Tregs, regulatory T-cells; DC, dendritic cells; TAM, tumour associated macrophages; MDSC, myeloid derived suppressor cell; transforming growth factor beta; PD-L1, programme death-ligand-1; CTLA-4, cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4; IL-2, interleukin-2; TNF, tumour necrosis factors; IFN-γ, interferon-γ. Adopted from Li et al. [135].

1.12 Regulatory immune cells & cancer

Regulatory immune cells are crucial in the maintenance of immune tolerance and in the prevention of auto-reactive immune response [136], but in the context of cancer they can be hijacked to suppress beneficial anti-tumour immunity. A number of different subsets of regulatory immune cells had since been implicated in this process.

CD4⁺ Regulatory T-cells

Treg are critical in suppressing immune responses following their activation to eliminate pathogens, thereby allowing the restoration of immune homeostasis without autoimmunity [136]. The importance of Treg in peripheral tolerance can be seen in animals, in which mice depleted of Treg result in a wide variety of autoimmune disease [137, 138]. The majority of research conducted on Treg had so far has focused on regulatory T-cells expressing the surface marker CD4 (CD4⁺Treg). They have been observed to be present in a wide range of human tumours and their presence correlates negatively with survival [139]. Increased numbers of CD4⁺Treg have also been demonstrated in patients with HCC and have been associated with a poorer prognosis and recurrence following treatment [140-142]. CD4⁺Treg express high levels of the interleukin-2 receptor α subunit (CD25) and low levels of the IL-7 receptor (CD127). They are characterised by expression of the transcription factor forkhead box P3 (FOXP3) that is critical for their differentiation and functional survival [143, 144]. The importance of FOXP3 in CD4⁺Treg development can be emphasised in FOXP3 mutant scurfy mice lacking CD4⁺Treg, resulting in lethal autoimmune syndrome [145]. Similarly, a rare X-linked syndrome in humans linked

to the mutation of the FOXP3 gene; IPEX (immunodysregulation polyendocrinopathy enteropathy X-linked syndrome) results in CD4⁺Treg dysfunction, resulting in a wide array of autoimmune diseases [146].

The study of Treg has often been limited by the lack of specific marker. The surface expression of CD25 on T-cells had been used as a marker for Treg but its expression can also be found on newly activated effector T-cells [147]. Similarly, the reduced expression of CD127 can also be seen on effector T-cells [148, 149]. Currently, the expression of FOXP3 is being used as the gold standard marker for the identification of Treg. Once again, unlike in mice, FOXP3 expression in humans is not restricted to Treg alone and can be detected on effector T-cells [147, 148, 150]. Therefore, to be confident that T-cells with markers of Treg are bona fide suppressive T-cells, confirmation of their suppressive function is often required.

The origin of CD4⁺Treg has been intensely debated over the past decade and increasingly evidence has suggested that they can occur both naturally or thought induction from non-Treg cells. Naturally occurring CD4⁺Treg are generated from the thymus and recruited into a wide range of organs though the action of multiple receptor molecules and ligands present on both immune cells and tissues. In particular chemokine receptors and their ligands have been recognised to play a pivotal role in Treg recruitment in both health and disease. Chemokine receptors are a family of G-protein coupled receptors expressed on the surface of immune cells [151]. On binding its ligand, chemokine receptor activation leads to a range of cell activities including cell migration, differentiation and effector functions.

Studies involving CD4⁺Treg confirmed the importance of the chemokine receptors CCR4, CXCR3 and CCR10 in their migration [152-156]. In addition, the importance of chemokines in recruitment of CD4⁺Treg into tumours has been demonstrated by a number of studies, including CCR4 expressing CD4⁺Treg in ovarian, colorectal, gastric and breast cancer [157-159], CCR5 expressing CD4⁺Treg in pancreatic cancer [160] and more recently, CXCR3 expressing CD4⁺Treg in ovarian cancer [161].

In addition to the recruitment of naturally occurring $CD4^{+}Treg$, the induction of $CD4^{+}Treg$ from non-regulatory cells also plays a major role in their accumulation. A number of mechanisms in which $CD4^{+}Treg$ can be induced have been identified including the generation of $CD4^{+}Treg$ from non-Treg by suppressive soluble factors such as TGF- β and IL-10 and the generation of $CD4^{+}Treg$ by tolerogenic APC [162, 163].

Intensive research has been focused on unravelling the mechanisms by which $CD4^{+}Treg$ induce immune suppression. Both in-vivo and in-vitro experiments in humans and animals has suggested the involvement of multiple mechanisms which include; IL-2 consumption, release of inhibitory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β , direct cytotoxic killing via the release of granzyme and perforin, the inhibition of effector immune cells via inhibitory molecules expressed on the surface of CD4⁺Treg and metabolic disruption of responder cells [136, 164]. However, controversies exist on many of the proposed mechanisms, due to failure in translating findings seen during in-vivo experiments with in-vitro studies[165-169].

In addition to the 'classical CD4⁺Treg' defined by they expression of CD25 and FOXP3, other CD4⁺ regulatory T-cells subsets had been recognised. They differ from the classical CD4⁺Treg mainly by the absence of stable expression of FOXP3 and being solely derived from extra-thymic generation from non-Treg cells in the presence of cytokines such as IL-10 and IL-27. These CD4⁺ regulatory T-cells include IL-10 and TGF- β expressing T regulatory cell type-1 (Tr1) and Th3 regulatory CD4⁺T-cells [170-173].

CD8⁺ Regulatory T-cells

In recent years there has been increasing interest in another subset of Treg, beyond CD4⁺Treg, characterised by the expression of the surface marker CD8. Historically, regulatory CD8⁺T-cells were the first T-cell population identified to exhibit suppressive capacity [174-177]. The importance of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells was further emphasised in animal model of autoimmune myocarditis, in which mice lacking in CD8⁺T-cells developed more severe disease compared to wild type mice and in a similar study, mice with CD8⁺T-cell deficiency developed increased susceptibility to autoimmune arthritis following inoculation with an auto-reactive antigen [178-180]. However, due to the lack of reliable markers available at the time, research into CD8⁺Treg had taken a back seat until recently. Since the resurgence of regulatory T-cells, a number of different subsets of CD8⁺T-cells with regulatory functions have since been identified in both animal models and man.

Qa-1-specific CD8⁺T-cells are the best-defined subset of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells so far [181], first described in murine studies of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis

(EAE), a model of human multiple sclerosis (MS). Mice inoculated with the antigen myelin basic protein, were noted to become resistant to EAE, compared to mice inoculated in the presence of defective CD8⁺T-cells [182-185]. Additional studies confirmed the protection from EAE was related to a subset of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells, which recognize the non-classical MHC class 1b molecule; Qa-1. Qa-1-specific CD8⁺T-cells induce immune regulation by the direct cytotoxic killing of auto-reactive CD4⁺T-cells expressing Qa-1 [186, 187]. Human HLA-E restricted CD8⁺T-cells; a homolog of Qa-1 CD8⁺T-cell have since been discovered in humans. A defect in this subset is associated with targeting against auto-reactive myelin specific CD4⁺T-cell and have been linked in patients with active MS [185, 188-190].

In humans, CD8⁺CD28⁻T-cells have been identified as another subset of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells. CD8⁺CD28⁻T-cells are often further classified into FOXP3⁺ and FOXP3⁻ subsets. The mechanisms in which CD8⁺CD28⁻FOXP3⁺ T-cells induce their suppressive capacity is believed to be though the inhibition of APC such as DC, either via the up regulation of the inhibitory receptors immunoglobulin-like transcript-3 (ILT3) and immunoglobulin-like transcript-4 (ILT4) or the down regulation of the co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 on APC [191, 192]. Unlike CD8⁺CD28⁻FOXP3⁺ T-cells, CD8⁺CD28⁻ lacking FOXP3 expressions appear to mediate immune suppression though the production of IL-10 [193].

Since the discovery of CD8⁺ regulatory T-cells, their involvement in animal and human diseases had been described, including, Grave's disease [194], inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [195], systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) [196-198] and

rheumatoid arthritis [180, 199], as well as a wide range of human cancers, which includes gastro-intestinal, prostate, melanoma, lung and lymphoma. Importantly, the suppressive capacity of CD8⁺ Treg correlated with the clinical stage of the disease and patients overall survival, further supporting its role in the disruption of the cancer immune response [200-205]. Similarly, CD8⁺ Treg has also been detected in patients with chronic infections such as HIV and HCV [206-212]. The presence of CD8⁺ Treg was associated with poorer response to anti-viral treatment [213-216].

More recently, CD8⁺ T-cells expressing the E-cadherin receptor (CD103) have been identified. This novel subset of cells was first identified as a subset of effector T-cells in the setting of renal transplant rejection and graft vs. host disease (GVHD). However, further work has since confirmed their immune regulatory property [217-219].

A fourth subset of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells share many similarities with classical CD4⁺Treg and are commonly termed CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg. Expression of FOXP3 can be demonstrated on CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg and other molecules such as high surface expression of CD25, CD28, CD122, CD103, glucocorticoid-induced TNFR-related (GITR) protein, CTLA-4 and low surface expression of CD127 can also be detected [143, 220-225]. However, CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg have been suggested to differ from CD4⁺Treg by possessing greater suppressive capacity and more importantly they may have the potential to be redirected to effector cells by specific co-stimulatory signals [226-228]. However, similar to CD4⁺Treg there are currently no specific markers for the identification of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg. Therefore, to be confident that T-cells

expressing CD8⁺CD25^{high} with other molecules expressing Treg markers are bona fide suppressive T-cells, confirmation of their suppressive function is often required.

In man, $CD8^+CD25^{high}$ Treg have been described to occur naturally within the thymus and share many common features with naturally occurring classical $CD4^+Treg$ [220]. In addition to naturally occurring $CD8^+CD25^{high}$ Treg, a number of studies have demonstrated the ability to generate $CD8^+CD25^{high}$ Treg in-vitro from $CD8^+CD25^{low}$ T-cells, through the modulation by suppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β [229, 230]. Also $CD8^+CD25^{high}$ Treg can be generated by the chronic stimulation of TCR with artificial CD3 antibodies or though the direct stimulation by antigen derived from pathogens such as mycobacterium and salmonella [231, 232].

The detection of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg has been associated with a wide range of animal and human diseases. Primates infected with the simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV), a retrovirus that resembles the HIV [233, 234], the level of CD8⁺CD25^{high} appeared to correlate with high viral load. This suggests the possible role of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg in supporting virus persistence, possibly through the inhibition of anti-viral immune response. In man, CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg have been recognised to be responsible for a suppressed immune response against a number of different microorganism pathogens including HIV, HCV and herpes viruses, resulting in chronic infection [210, 235-237]. At the other end of the spectrum, dysfunctional or reduced numbers of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg, had been shown to play a pivotal role in the development of autoimmune diseases such as ankylosing spondylitis, SLE and MS [198, 222, 223, 238]. In cancer, CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg have been shown to infiltrate

human tumours, including colorectal, prostate cancers and more recently in HCC [203, 228, 239]. Similar to CD4⁺Treg, a number of mechanisms have been proposed to be involved in the suppressive function of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg, which includes the production of suppressive cytokines, direct cell killing via cytolysis, metabolic disruption of effector immune cells, disruption of APC functions and inhibitory molecule directed suppression [240]. However, unlike CD4⁺Treg the understanding of CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg remains scarce.

Myeloid derived suppressor cells

Myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSC) have been identified as an important population of suppressive immune cells. Importantly, is has been implicated in tumour induced immune suppression [241]. Similar to regulatory T-cell, MDSC appear to be consisted of a heterogeneous group of immature myeloid derived cells [242]. In healthy individual, these immature cells are rapidly differentiated into DC, macrophages and granulocytes. However, during time of illness such as infection and cancer, these immature cells are prevented to undergo maturation, resulting in the increase in MDSC. The transcription factor cytosine-cytosine-adenosine-adenosine-thymidine (CCAAT)-enhancer protein b (C/EBPb) has been suggested as a marker of MDSC [243]. However, similar to the use of FOXP3 for Treg, C/EBPb can also be found in non-MDSC [244, 245]. Increased frequencies of MDSC have been reported in tumours and peripheral blood of cancer patients, including HCC, and have been associated with advanced clinical stage and disease progression [246-248]. Human MDSC are commonly classified into granulocytic MDSC (CD15⁺ LIN⁻), which share many phenotypic features to neutrophil granulocytes or monocytic MDSC

(CD14⁺HLA-DR^{low/-}), which closely related to monocytes. Both granulocytic and monocytic human MDSC expresses CD33, CD11b, and CD124 [130]. It was initially believed, MDSC were derived from immature monocytes, but emerging evidence suggests MDSC can be induced from mature monocytes although the mechanism remains unclear [249, 250]. Similarly, the mechanisms in which MDSC employ to mediate immune suppression remains uncertain but may include the induction of Treg, direct suppression of tumour specific innate and adaptive responses via intracellular production of arginase, nitric oxide and ROS [251]. ROS and in particular peroxynitrite a byproduct of ROS reaction, results in the disruption of antigen presentation via acting thought the modulation of TCR [252]. Nitric oxide on the other hand act via the inhibition of intracellular signaling such as Signal transducer and activator of transcription-5 (STAT-5), Janus kinase-3 (JAK-3) and MHC molecules, resulting in T-cell suppression [253]. Arginase results in the depletion of the non-essential amino acid L-arginine. This result in reduced expression of the CD3 ζ-chain, leading to a decrease in T-cell proliferation [254].

Tumour associated macrophages

TAMs have been detected in human solid organ tumours, including HCC and their presence is associated with a poor prognosis [255, 256]. TAMs are known to be derived from circulating monocytes, in which following they recruitment into the tumour by the chemokine CCL2 and differentiate into TAM, as a response to tumour derived factors such as colony-stimulating factor-1 (CSF-1)[257]. Macrophages are commonly separated into two distinct populations; M1 and M2. M1 macrophages are often referred to as the killer macrophages responsible for tissue damage and

inhibition of cell proliferation. In comparison, M2 macrophages are often referred to as tissue repair and growth promoting cells. [258, 259]. In this context, TAM possesses features of M2 macrophages. Many factors have been implicated in driving the differentiation of TAM towards a M2 phenotype [260]. These include a wide range of chemokines and cytokines such as CCL2, IL-10, IL-4 and IL-13. Tumour cells produce such factors and a wide array of tumour associated cells such as Treg, tumour stromal cells and TAM them self. In addition, certain tumour environmental factors such as hypoxia can also skew TAM differentiation towards a M2 phenotype. TAM support tumour genesis in many ways. Firstly, it supports the progression of tumour growth by promoting angiogenesis and tumour invasion via the release of factors such as MMP and VEGF [261, 262]. Importantly, TAM can also suppress anti-tumour responses by the activation and recruitment of Treg hence promoting a suppressive environment that favours tumour growth [263, 264]. In addition, TAM are also important in aiding initiation of tumour genesis via the maintenance of chronic inflammation by the production of cytokines such as IL-6, IL-17 and IL-23 [265]. Similar to MDSC, TAM can suppress immune response by the up-regulation of NO, arginase and ROS production [266]. The process of metastasis of tumour cells is also aided by TAM through the production of cytokines required in EMT (discussed previously) [267].

Tumour associated dendritic cells

First discovered in 1868 as Langerhans cells of the skin, dendritic cells (DC) are specialists in antigen presentation and play an integral role in the mediation of host immunity. As already discussed, DCs play an important role in immunity and

tolerance, in which DC in the presence of danger signals such as PAMP become matured, resulting in effective presentation of antigens and activation of immune cells. Inversely, DC lacking maturation are poor activators of immune cells and can lead to the generation of regulatory cells. The tolerogenic property of DC can be 'hijacked' by tumour cells to aid in its progression.

DCs play a major role in the anti-tumour immune response. This has been highlighted by studies demonstrating the presence of DC within the tumour or tumour margin and the possible association with better prognosis [268, 269]. Contradictorily, the infiltration of DCs within the tumour environment has also been implicated in immune escape. DCs isolated from either within the tumour or blood of cancer patients, including HCC, often express an immature/tolerogenic phenotype, with lower expression of co-stimulatory and MHC molecules [270-272]. In addition, tumour associated DC are often defective in their ability to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines [271] [273] and activate functional T-cells [271], resulting in an ineffective anti-tumour immune response. Further support for the detrimental effect of the tumour environment on DC differentiation and functions can be observed in experiments in which DC primed in conditioned medium from tumour cells resulted in an immature and dysfunctional phenotype [274, 275].

In addition to the inability of tumour associated DC to induce an effective anti-tumour immune response, increasingly, studies have also identified the active role DC may have in the generation of a suppressive tumour environment, through the induction of suppressive immune cells including Treg and via the production of suppressive cytokines (i.e. IL-10, TGF- β) [276] and inhibitory molecules [277, 278].

A number of mechanisms have been proposed to be involved in the generation of tumour-associated tolerogenic DC, immune modulating factors, such as IL-10 [279], IL-6 [257], TGF [280] and VEGF [281] have all been implicated in tumour associated DC's differentiation, maturation or function.

Suppressive stromal cells

Tumour associated stromal cells make up a large proportion of the tumour bulk and have been shown to play an important part in the initiation and progression of tumours though the production of a wide range of cytokines, chemokines and growth factors [282]. Increasing evidence has also suggested an immune suppressive role for stromal cells in orchestrating immune escape.

Fibroblasts are activated cells, which in normal circumstances contribute to wound healing though the production of ECM and collagen. Unlike fibroblasts involved in wound healing, cancer associated fibroblast (CAF) are maintained in a activated state and aid in tumour progression by the constant production of growth factors [283, 284], chemokine [285] and ECM [283] resulting in tumour proliferation, angiogenesis and further recruitment of tumour promoting immune cells. In addition CAF have been implicated in the induction of suppressive immune cells though their antigen presentation properties [53, 283, 286, 287].

Hepatic stellate cells (HSC) play an important pathological role in the development of fibrosis and cirrhosis, increasing evidence has suggested their immune suppressive

potential. Similarly to CAF, HSC have been shown to directly suppress effector cell responses, probably through the expression of inhibitory receptor ligands such as PD-L1 [288]. HSC can also induce the differentiation of MDSC and Treg through the production of suppressive cytokines and retinoid [289, 290].

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) are multiple potent stromal cells, which have been defined as cells with the potential to differentiate into a wide array of cell types, including osteoblasts, chondrocytes and adipocytes, under specific conditions. MSC have been implicated in tumour initiation, but their immunological suppressive properties may also be involved in immune escape. MSC have been shown to suppress T-cell, B-cell and NK-cell differentiation and proliferation through the production of IL-10, TGF- β [291] and metabolic disruption by IDO [292]. The expression of PD-L1 on MSC has been implicated as another possible mechanism of lymphocyte suppression [293]. MSC have also been shown to affect the differentiation, maturation and activation of DC, resulting in inhibition of effector T-cell stimulation [294, 295]. In addition, MSC have been demonstrated to induce the development of Treg directly or via the interaction of immature DC [296-298].

1.13 Inhibitory receptors

CTLA-4 is a glycoprotein expressed on T-cells and is homologous to the receptor CD28, sharing the same ligands (CD80 & CD86) that are essential for effector T-cell activation [299]. In health, CTLA-4 plays an important role in immune tolerance and this was emphasised by animal experiments in which CTLA-4 deficient mice exhibit

lethal lymphocyte proliferation and multi-organ lymphocyte infiltration [300, 301]. The precise mechanisms in which CTLA-4 exerts its immune inhibitory function remains unclear, but includes the inhibition of DC maturation and function, induction of tolerogenic DC and the restriction of CD28-CD80/CD86 signalling by either out completing CD28 in the binding of its ligands or through internalisation of the ligand by CTLA-4 expressing cells [302-307]. CTLA-4 has been detected in a wide array of suppressive immune cells [308] and tumours [309], hence it has been suggested to contribute enormously to tumour escape.

The inhibitory receptor, PD-1, is expressed on a wide range of immune cells but predominately on T-cells. In response to its activation by its ligand PD-L1, T-cells undergo apoptosis and anergy, resulting in limitation of effector response [310]. In health, PD-1 provides an additional mechanism for the maintenance of immune tolerance. However, in the setting of tumour escape, PD-1 can act to terminate potential anti-tumour responses. In particular, the ligand for PD-1 is highly expressed on human HCC and importantly the level of expression has been associated with poorer prognosis [311-313]. Other inhibitory receptors implicated in T-cell dysfunction include T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin-domain-containing-molecule-3 (TIM-3) and lymphocyte-activation gene-3 (LAG-3)[314].

1.14 Current Immunotherapy

With the ability of cancer cells to evade the anti-tumour immune response, the manipulation of the host's immune system to overcome some of these mechanisms (immunotherapy) had been an attractive area of research. HCC is an excellent target

for immunotherapy, due to the important relationship of the immune system with HCC initiation and progression [315]. In addition, observation of spontaneous or artificially stimulated anti-tumour immune responses with better prognosis has offered further support to the potential of immunotherapy.

Cytokine Therapy

The aim of immunotherapy is to either overcome processes involved in immune escape or to enhance the host's tumour immune response. The first generation of immunotherapy consisted of cytokine-based therapy. In particular, IFN γ has been tested in a number of studies in HBV and HCV infected patients with HCC as an adjuvant to other treatments. The precise anti-tumour mechanisms of IFN are unclear, but it is likely to be related to its immune modulating properties as previously discussed. Early studies of IFN demonstrated promising results with improvement in recurrence-free survival in cancer patients [316-318]. However, more recent studies failed to confirm the efficacy of IFN based adjuvant therapy [319]. A number of studies have also incorporated standard chemotherapy such as 5-fluorouracil and doxorubicin with IFN [320, 321]. However, most of these studies were limited by size and with the majority of these studies failing to demonstrate significant efficacy. In addition the tolerability of IFN has been suggested as a major obstacle for its use, especially in the setting of HCC treated by organ transplantation.

Interleukin-2 (IL-2) plays an important role in differentiation of T-cells into effector cells and has been shown to have the potential to overcome the suppressive effect of

the tumour microenvironment. The few studies conducted in HCC patients treated with IL-2 have reported objective responses, but the interpretation of these results is difficult due to their small size and importantly the use of IL-2 has been associated with severe side effects [322, 323].

Monoclonal antibodies

The ineffectiveness of the effector response seen in cancer has prompted the development of a number of potential immunotherapeutic strategies based on monoclonal antibodies (mAb) to stimulate T-cells, including mAb against CD137 (also known as 4-1BB) and CD28, with the aim of providing additional costimulatory signals required for T-cell activation [324-326]. Despite their potential to stimulate an anti-tumour response, severe toxicity has so far limited their development. More recently, CD134 (also known as OX40) a member of the TNF receptor superfamily has demonstrated early promise as potential а immunotherapeutic target. CD134 is expressed on both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cells and its activation induces T-cell proliferation [327]. Pre-clinical studies have demonstrated increases in tumour immunity following CD134 mAb treatment [328]. Early phase-1 clinical trials, using a mouse antibody targeted against human OX40 in patients with advanced cancer has been well tolerated, but further studies are needed to confirm its use as an future immunotherapeutic agent [328, 329].

The discovery of the importance of a number of inhibitory molecules in the suppression of anti-tumour immune responses has offered an attractive target for

immunotherapy. Inhibition of such pathways by antagonistic mAb, commonly being referred to as checkpoint inhibitors, has shown early promise. In particular, the importance of CTLA-4 has translated into approved therapy for melanoma and the licensing of a PD-1 inhibitor is expected in the near future. [330-334]. Importantly, a recent trial of CTLA-4 blockade with the mAb tremelimumab in patients with HCC demonstrated its safety with objective anti-tumour response [335]. Similarly, the administration of anti-PD-1 mAb has demonstrated antitumor effects in a murine model of HCC and currently a phase-1 dose escalation trial of PD-1 blockade with the mAb Nivolumab is underway in human HCC [336]. In addition, increasing evidence has also suggested the blocking of both receptors may have an additive anti-tumour effect in patients with melanoma [337].

Adoptive cell therapy – T cells

Despite the presence of effector immune cells within the tumour environment, it is often the case they are rendered dysfunctional by the many immune evasive mechanisms already mentioned. In an attempt to overcome these issues, adoptive T-cell transfer was developed which involves the transfer of ex-vivo generated and stimulated T-cells into cancer patients [338]. Although a number of different methods have been employed for the generation of adoptive T-cells, in general, T-cells are isolated from the blood or tumour of patients, followed by their expansion, priming to recognise TAA and activation, prior to re-infusion back into the patient. The majority of clinical trials using adoptive T-cell transfer in HCC patients have been small, but these trials have confirmed the feasibility and safety of this approach [339-341]. Despite the potential of such methods, immunotherapy based on adoptive transfer has

been limited, largely due to the inability to expand a sufficiently large number of exvivo generated T-cells and the identification of suitable TAA. For example, a number of TAA have been identified to be present in varying degrees in human HCC, including AFP, melanoma-associated antigen (MAGE), synovial sarcoma X breakpoint (SSX), testis-specific protein on Y chromosome (TSPY), New Yorkesophageal squamous cell carcinoma-1 (NY-ESO-1) and Glypican-3. [342-347]. However no single antigen has been proven to be present in all cases of HCC and, with the exception of AFP, the knowledge of T-cell reactivity against HCC tumour antigens is limited.

Adoptive therapy- Dendritic cells

DC are powerful APC which are important in the generation of immune responses against a wide range of antigens including those derived from tumours [348]. However, tumours often disrupt the functions of DC though multiple mechanisms and can even modulate DC to contribute to the generation of a suppressive tumour environment, through the induction of suppressive immune cells. Attempts have been made to overcome some of these problems via the ex-vivo generation of functional autologous DC that can recognise and generate a TAA specific effector response, so called 'DC vaccines'.

For more than a decade, numerous clinical trials have been conducted using DC vaccines against a wide range of cancers, with over 77 trials conducted between the years 2008 to 2012, with excellent safety profile [349]. The number of studies

involving HCC had also increased over the years (Table 1.1), but the total number of patients recruited has remained small.

Study	Number	Vaccine	Antigen	Adverse reaction
	of Patients			
Tada 2012[350]	5	GM-CSF- IL-4 DCs	Peptides	No grade 3-4
El Ansary 2013[351]	30	GM-CSF- IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	No grade 3-4
Palmer 2009[352]	17	GM-CSF- IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	No grade 3-4
Ladhams 2002[353]	2	GM-CSF– IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	Non reported
Iwashita 2003[354]	10	GM-CSF– IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	Non reported
Stift 2003[355]	2 (out of 20 solid organ cancers)	GM-CSF– IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	No grade 3-4
Mazzolini 2008[356]	9 (out of 17 solid organ cancers)	GM-CSF– IL-4 DCs	Transfected with an adenovirus encoding interleukin-12 genes	4 grade 3 lymphopenia
Lee 2005 [357]	31	GM-CSF- IL-4 DCs	Tumour lysate	No grade 3-4
Chi 2005[358]	14	GM-CSF– IL-4 DCs	N/A	No grade 3-4

Table 1-1 Recent dendritic cell vaccine trials in hepatocellular carcinoma.

GM-CSF, Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; IL-4, Interleukin-4;

DC, dendritic cells.

The rapid development of DC vaccines has been put down to the ability to generate large quantities of DC, either through the differentiation of peripherally derived monocytes or CD34⁺ stem cells [359]. The production of DC vaccines involves loading DC with TAA, employing a variety of techniques. These include pulsing with recombinant proteins [360], peptides and tumour lysates [361], RNA transfection [362] and transfection with plasmid vectors encoding tumour associated antigens [363]. Furthermore, the antigens used in DC vaccine trials often differ between studies and at present there is no strong evidence to support the use of a particular type of antigen or loading method, but the targeting of multiple TAA such as by the use of tumour lysates may overcome some of the issues with tumour heterogeneity [352].

For DC to effectively stimulate T-cells, their appropriate maturation is essential. In early DC vaccine trials, common DC maturation cocktails consisted of proinflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) and IL-6 [364]. However, research into improving the effectiveness of DC vaccines has demonstrated the activation of DC through the physiological pathway of PPR activation, such as toll-like receptors (TLR), may improve the efficacy of the vaccine [365, 366].

Despite the intense research in DC vaccines, most studies have not demonstrated correlation between immune response and clinical impact [352, 367]. The reason for the failure of these studies to demonstrate a clinical response despite an adequate immune response is poorly understood, but may reflect our current lack of

understanding on what is needed to produce the most effective DC vaccine. This is illustrated by the enormous variation in DC generation methods between vaccine trials. In addition, the failure of recent DC trials emphasises the multiple mechanisms tumour cells employ to evade the immune system.

1.15 Targeting the suppressive tumour environment

The majority of previous trials on immunotherapy have focused on enhancing tumour immunity. However, as described previously, the tumour environment contributes significantly to the inhibition of anti-tumour immune responses. Hence, it is likely the suppressive tumour environment can counteract immunity enhancing treatment. The targeting of tumour-induced suppression either alone or in combination with immunotherapy enhancing tumour immunity may reverse the inhibition of antitumour immune response. With our increasing understanding of the importance of the suppressive tumour microenvironment in the progression of cancer, a number of promising novel treatments targeting suppressive immune cells had emerged. The therapeutic potential of Treg depletion has been demonstrated in animal models. In which the depletion of Treg alone or combined with immunotherapy has been shown to enhance anti-tumour immunity [368-370]. In particular, early animal studies have demonstrated the enhancement of anti-tumour responses following Treg depletion through the targeting of CD25 with mAb [371, 372]. In humans, the use of Denileukin diffitox, a fusion protein of IL-2 and diphtheria toxin that targets CD25 expressing cells, leading to their killing, has been shown to reduce the level of circulating Treg in patients with melanoma, ovarian cancer and renal cell carcinoma [373-375].

However, the persistence of Treg depletion with Denileukin diffitox was often transient due to its short half-life. More recently a humanized anti-CD25 mAb; Daclizumab has demonstrated promising results as a treatment for the depletion of Treg in breast cancer patients [376]. Currently, we are still awaiting further results on the effectiveness of CD25 targeted therapy, but a major obstacle in the targeting of this molecule exists due to the depletion of CD25 expressing effector T-cells.

Another promising agent that has been investigated for the depletion of Treg is the alkylating agent cyclophosphamide. Cyclophosphamide is commonly used in a wide range of human malignancies and autoimmune diseases. In addition to its cytotoxic effect, cyclophosphamide may have potential immunomodulating effects. This was first recognised by its ability to enhance vaccination responses in humans [377]. Evidence to support the Treg modulation properties of cyclophosphamide came from the selective depletion of CD4⁺Treg in mice following treatment [368, 378], where importantly, the administration of low dose cyclophosphamide delayed tumour growth and enhanced the efficacy of anti-tumour vaccination.

In humans with metastatic solid tumours, a metronomic low dose cyclophosphamide regime reduced the numbers of Treg and was associated with reversal of suppression of both NK cell function and T-cell proliferation [379]. Importantly, a small pilot study in human HCC showed that low-dose cyclophosphamide reduced circulating Treg numbers [380]. More recently, the use of low dose cyclophosphamide was confirmed to specifically prevent the generation of CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg [381].

Tumour infiltrating Treg can be induced from non-Treg cells or recruited into the tumour environment through the action of chemokines produced by tumour cells, tumour associated stromal cells or immune cells. The prevention of Treg migration into the tumour has provided an attractive therapeutic target and exploitation of an increased expression of the chemokine receptor CCR4 by Treg when compared to effector T-cells may provide such a target. The chemokines CCL17 and CCL22 are ligands for CCR4 and have been shown to be expressed at a high level in the tumour microenvironment, including human HCC. Early studies in the targeting of Treg migration in a model of ovarian cancer with the use of a mAb against the chemokine CCL22 was encouraging, with the demonstration of a decrease in CD4⁺Treg infiltration following treatment [126]. Similarly, the use of an anti-CCR4 mAb in tumour bearing mice resulted in reduction in Treg infiltration and tumour size [382]. Importantly, recent clinical trials using a humanized version of anti-CCR4 mAb in patients with haematological cancer resulted in anti-tumour activity [383, 384]. However, due to the redundancy of the chemokine system, the blockade of just one ligand is likely to result in the trafficking of Treg via an alternative pathway.

1.16 Immune Responses in Conventional Treatment

Treatment options for incurable liver cancer depend on the tumour stage. For patients with incurable but limited disease, RFA is the treatment of choice whilst in patients with more extensive disease TACE is beneficial for selected patients [34-37]. The effectiveness of these treatments is down to their direct killing of tumour cells but evidence suggests that control of liver cancer can also be mediated indirectly by activation of anti-tumour immune responses during therapy.

Evidence for the possible role of local ablative treatment in the activation of antitumour immune response comes from studies showing changes in immune cell kinetics following treatment. The observation includes; enhanced NK cell activation, cytoxicity activity and IFN production [385], increased frequency of TAA specific Tcells [386, 387] and increased DC maturation and function [387]. Importantly, in some of these studies the changes in immune response following ablative treatment was associated with better recurrence free survival, when compared with patients with a limited immune response.

In addition to the possible effect of local ablative treatment on effector cell antitumour responses, this form of therapy has also been suggested to contribute to the disruption of the suppressive tumour environment. A number of recent studies have observed changes in suppressive immune cells such as MDSC [388] and CD4⁺Treg [389, 390] following local ablative treatment and were associated with a positive outcome in patients with a reduction of suppressive immune cells.

Further evidence supporting the enhancement of anti-tumour immune responses in patients undergoing local ablative treatment has been proposed to be related to the release of immune-activating molecules, such as heat shock protein and proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-17 and VEGF, primarily as a result of tumour cell death, leading to an enhanced immune response directed against the remaining viable tumour cells [391-394].

Despite evidence to suggest the possible involvement of ablative treatment in the enhancement of anti-tumour immune responses, the precise mechanisms of how antitumour immune responses are enhanced following local ablative treatment remains unclear. Importantly, induced immune response seen post treatment is not adequate to prevent tumour progression. However, combining the tumour killing and immune related effect of ablative treatment with other forms of immunotherapy may offer a potential strategy to further boost this anti-tumour immune response. It is therefore critical that we further our understanding of the immune events that take place following ablative treatment to guide research into identifying the best target and timing for any potential adjuvant immunotherapeutic strategy.

1.17 Hypotheses

Chapter 3 deals with the hypothesis that a novel subset of suppressive T-cells expressing the surface marker CD8 is presence within human HCC. Chapter 4 focus on the hypothesis that the tumour environment is able to induce suppressive CD8⁺T-cells though the interaction with dendritic cells. Chapter 5 concerns the hypothesis that tumour infiltrating suppressive CD8 T-cells can modulates the activation of tumour effector T cells, leading to the suppression of anti-tumour immune responses and promoting tumour progression. Finally, chapter 6 looks at weather the standard ablative treatment against human HCC may have an immune-modulating role.

1.18 Aim

In recent years, enormous interest had been focused on understanding the different components involved in the generation of a suppressive tumour microenvironment, with the goal of identifying possible therapeutic targets. The aim of this project was to determine the role regulatory immune cells; in particular the novel regulatory T-cells CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg, had on human hepatocellular carcinoma. The objectives of the project are:

What is the phenotype of tumour-infiltrating CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg?

Phenotypic analysis of T-cells isolated from primary liver tumours, matched peripheral blood, and matched non-tumour tissue without in-vitro expansion to confirm the phenotype and frequency of CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg.

Where do CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg come from?

Early studies suggest that CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg differentiation depend on specific costimulatory signals provided by dendritic cells or specific cytokines. Here I investigate the signals required for CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg generation in human hepatocellular carcinoma.

What is the function of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg?

The suppressive ability of CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg will be studied using assays optimised as part of this study. I will further define CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg function though they cytokine secretion profile.

Do ablative treatment effect Treg?

Efficacy of current immunotherapeutic strategies has been disappointing, but combining it with other treatment modalities may offer potential benefit. I will define the immune response in patients undergoing ablative treatment, in particular the effect on Treg numbers, phenotype and function.

2 Materials & Methods

2.1 Human samples

Matched tumour and tumour free distal liver tissue were obtained from patients undergoing either liver transplantation or resection at the University Hospital Birmingham. Tumour tissue was identified by its macroscopic appears and matched non-tumour tissues were obtained as distally as possible from the tumour. The weight of tissues was recorded prior to processing. Blood samples were taken from healthy donors, patients with hereditary haemachromatosis or HCC undergoing treatment. Blood samples were collected and placed into ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) bags or bottles. For protein isolation, 1cm² cubes of liver tissue were snap frozen with liquid nitrogen and stored at -80⁰C until processing. For immunohist^{oc}hemistry and immunofluorescence staining, tissue sections were obtained from paraffin embedded and frozen tissue blocks. Written informed patient consent and ethical approval were obtained prior to collection of all samples.

2.2 Mononuclear cells extraction from liver tissue

Liver and tumour tissues were processed immediately on arrival to the lab. The tissues were first sliced into small cubes (<0.2cm²) and transferred to a gentleMACS C tube (Figure 2-1; mitenyi Biotec). This was followed by mechanical dissociation with the gentleMACS dissociator (Figure 2-1; Mitenyi Biotec) using the pre-set gentleMACS program (h_spleen_01). The dissociated materials were then passed

though a sterile fine mesh (John Staniar & Co Ltd UK) and washed twice with RPMI-1640 1% GPS and pelleted in a centrifuge (800 x g, 5mins). The sediment was resuspended with RPMI-1640 1% GPS and separated over a Lympholyte®-H (Cedarlane) gradient at a 1:1 ratio and centrifuged for 30 minutes at 800 x g. After centrifugation, a well-defined mononuclear cell (MNC) layer interface appeared and was removed using a Pasteur pipette. The collected cells were washed twice with phosphate buffer saline (PBS) (Oxoid, UK) and pelleted in a centrifuge (800 x g, 5mins). The MNC were re-suspended with MACS buffer (PBS, 0.5% FCS (Foetal Calf Serum), 2mM EDTA) and used for downstream experiments. The number and viability of cells were confirmed using trypan blue staining and manual haemocytometer counting.





Figure 2-1 Liver mononuclear cells extraction kits

Human liver tissue dissociation was performed using the (A) gentleMACS dissociator and (B) gentleMACS C tubes.

2.3 Peripheral blood mononuclear cells extraction from whole blood

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) were extracted from whole blood, by first centrifuging the blood for 30mins at 800 x g to create a buffy coat. The buffy coat interface was recovered using a Pasteur pipette and diluted 1:4 with autologous plasma. PBMC were then separated from the buffy coat by layering over a Lympholyte®-H (Cedarlane) gradient at a 1:1 ratio and centrifuged for 30mins at 800 x g. After centrifugation, the well-defined PBMC layer interface was removed using a Pasteur pipette. The collected cells were washed with PBS and centrifuged (800 x g, 5mins) twice and re-suspended in MACS buffer for downstream experiments. The number and viability of cells was confirmed using trypan blue staining and manual haemocytmeter counting.

2.4 Specific T-cell subsets isolation

T-cells isolation by cell sorting

To isolate specific T-cell subsets for functional assays, MNC isolated from tumour, matched tumour free tissues or peripheral blood samples were labelled with fluorescently conjugated antibodies raised against CD3, CD4, CD8, CD25 and CD127 (detailed protocol in flow cytometry section). CD8⁺Treg (CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}), CD4⁺Treg (CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}) and responder T-cells (CD3⁺CD25⁻) were obtained by using a Mo-Flow XDP cell sorter (Beckman Coulter). Cells were sorted into a 1.5mL sterile eppendorf tubes containing

ice-cold RPMI-1640, 1% GPS and purity of cells isolated was confirmed to be >95% by flow cytometry. The sorted cells were centrifuged (350 x g, 10mins) and resuspended in RPMI-1640, 1% GPS for further downstream experiments. The number and viability of cells was confirmed using trypan blue staining and manual haemocytometer counting.

Magnetic isolation of CD4⁺CD25⁺ and CD4⁺CD25⁻ cells

CD4⁺Treg and responder T-cells (CD4⁺CD25⁻) were isolated using a Dynal regulatory CD4⁺CD25⁺T-cells kit (Invitrogen). Prior to use, the desired volume of each type of beads was transferred to a polystyrene tube (BD falcon) and mixed with 1mL of MACS buffer. The beads were placed in a magnet for 1min and the supernatant was removed. The beads were removed from the magnet and resuspended with the same volume of MACS buffer as the initial volume of beads taken. The isolation of CD4⁺Treg was performed in three main steps.

Step 1. Negative isolation of CD4⁺ T cells:

Negative isolation of CD4⁺T-cells was performed by first depleting B cells, NK cells, monocytes, CD8⁺T-cells and red blood cells. PBMC obtained from patients or healthy donors were firstly extracted as previously described and re-suspended at a concentration of 2x10⁸ per mL of MACS buffer. PBMC were indirectly labelled with an antibody mix against CD8, CD14, CD16, CD19, CD56, CD36, CD123, and Glycophorin A and then Depletion Dynabeads were added to capture the antibody bound cells. These labelled cells were then removed with a magnet.
Step 2. Positive isolation of CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg cells:

After negative isolation of the $CD4^+$ cells, Dynabeads CD25 were added to positively isolate the $CD4^+CD25^+T$ -cells. The bead-labelled $CD4^+CD25^+T$ -cells were captured in a magnet. The supernatant containing the un-labelled $CD4^+CD25^-$ cells (responder T-cells) were removed for later use.

Step 3. Detachment of the isolated CD4⁺CD25⁺ Treg cells:

After positive isolation of the $CD4^+CD25^+$ Treg, the cells were detached from the beads by adding DETACHaBEAD, which cleaves the magnetic particle from the $CD25^+$ cells. The beads are removed with a magnet, leaving a pure population of $CD4^+CD25^+$ cells. The purity of cells was improved by repeating each magnet selection step twice.

All washing steps were carried out using MACS buffer and cells were centrifuged at $350 \ge g$ for 5mins. The volume of antibody and beads used was according to manufacturer instruction.

Naïve CD8⁺ T-cells isolation

Naïve CD8⁺ T-cells (CD8⁺CD45RA⁺) were extracted from PBMC by negative magnetic isolation using an EasySepTM Human Naïve CD8⁺ T-cell enrichment kit (StemCell technologies).

This was performed by depleting B-cells, NK cells, monocytes, $CD4^+$ T-cells, memory T-cells and red blood cells. PBMC from healthy donors was firstly extracted as previously described and re-suspended at a concentration of 5×10^7 cells per mL of MACS buffer. PBMC were indirectly labelled with an antibody Mix against CD4, CD14, CD16, CD19, CD20, CD36, CD45RO, CD56, CD57, CD94, CD123, CD244, TCR γ/δ and glycophorin A and then paramagnetic beads were added to capture the antibody bound cells. These labelled cells were then removed with a magnet. To improve the purity of the naïve CD8⁺T-cells, the magnetic separation step was repeated a total of 5 times.

For autologous CD14⁺ derived DC: naïve CD8+T-cells co-culture experiments, CD14⁺ monocytes were first isolated from PBMC (see section 0), followed by the isolation of naïve CD8⁺ T-cells from the non-CD14⁺ cells fraction. The naïve CD8⁺ T-cells were kept in medium containing RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10% FCS, 1% GPS and 50IU/mL IL2 at a concentration of $5x10^6$ cells per mL in a 48-well plate. The naïve CD8⁺ T-cells were used in co-culture experiments after the CD14⁺ cells had been differentiated into monocyte derived dendritic cells (moDC). The purity of naive CD8⁺T-cells was confirmed by flow cytometry immediately after isolation and following culture in IL-2.

All washing steps were carried out using MACS buffer and cells were centrifuged at $350 \ge g$ for 5mins. The volume of antibody and beads used was according to manufacturer's instructions.

CD14⁺ monocytes isolation

CD14⁺ monocytes were isolated from PBMC using a positive magnetic isolation kit. PBMC were re-suspended with 80µL of MACS buffer per 10⁷ cells. CD14⁺ micro beads (Miltenyi Biotec) were added per 10⁷ cells. The cells were applied over a primed LS column (Figure 2-2) (ferromagnetic spheres) that had been attached to a MACS separator (Figure 2-2) (magnetic field) and washed though with MACS buffer three times to obtain the unlabelled cells. The CD14⁺ micro beads labelled monocytes are retained in the column. To remove the CD14⁺ monocytes, the LS column was removed from the MACS separator and MACS buffer was added to the column and the cells were flushed out, releasing the previously attached CD14⁺ cells. To improve the purity of the CD14⁺ monocytes, the cells are passed though a new MACS column/separator and the separation procedure described above was repeated. The unlabelled cell fraction (CD14⁻ PBMC) was used to isolate naïve CD8 T-cells for autologous co-culture experiments. The volume of antibody and beads used was according to manufacturer's instructions.





Figure 2-2 CD14⁺ cells isolation kit (A) LS column (B) MACS separator

2.5 Tissue conditioned medium

Approximately 1g of matched tumour and tumour free distal tissue was weighed and washed in RPMI-1640. The tissues were finely sliced into sections by scalpel. The sections were transferred to a T45 tissue culture flask (Corning) and incubated in RPMI-1640 supplemented with 1% GPS at 2mL per 0.1g of tissue for 24 hours at 35° C, 5% CO₂ (Figure 2-3). The tissue-conditioned medium was collected and centrifuged twice at 800 x g for 5mins to remove any tissue debris. The medium was passed though a 0.22µm sterile filter (Millipore) and aliquoted into 1.5mL cryovials (Corning) for storage at -80°C until use.



Figure 2-3 Generation of tissue conditioned medium

2.6 Immunohistochemistry & immunofluorescence

Immunohistochemistry staining was carried out using formalin fixed, paraffin embedded sections. 5µm thick sections were cut from tissue blocks using a microtome and mounted onto X-tra® Adhesive Snowcoat slides (Surgipath). Slides were incubated at 60°C for 1 hour and stored at room temperature until use.

Immunofluorescence staining was carried out using fresh liver tissue ($1cm^2$ cubes), snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at – $80^{\circ}C$ until use. 5µm thick sections were cut using a cryostat (Bright OTF) and mounted on glass microscope slides (BDH UK) and fixed in acetone (Fisher Scientific), wrapped in foil and stored at - $20^{\circ}C$ until use.

A full list of primary antibodies used for immunohistochemistry and immunofluorescence are summarised in (Table 2-1).

Antibody	Clone	Source	Concentration
CD8a Ms IgG ^{2a}	OKT-8	eBioscience	10 μg/mL
CD4 Ms IgG ¹	RPA-T4	BD Bioscience	10 μg/mL
FOXP3 Ms IgG ¹	236/E7	Abcam	5 μg/mL
FOXP3 Rb IgG	Polyclonal	Abcam	1 μg/mL
CD11c Ms IgG ¹	F24	Abcam	10 μg/mL
Mouse IgG ^{2a} isotype control	DAK-GO5	DAKO	Use at same concentration as primary antibody
Mouse IgG ¹ Isotype control	DAK-GO1	DAKO	Use at same concentration as primary antibody
Rabbit polyclonal IgG Isotype control		DAKO	Use at same concentration as primary antibody
Goat anti-mouse IgG ^{2a} Alexa Fluor 488		Invitrogen	2 μg/mL
Goat anti-mouse IgG ¹ Alexa Fluor 488		Invitrogen	2 μg/mL
Goat anti-rabbit IgG (H+L) Alexa Fluor 534		Invitrogen	2 μg/mL
DAPI (4',6- Diamidino-2- Phenylindole, Dihydrochloride)		Invitrogen	300nM

Table 2-1 Antibodies used for immunohistochemistry & immunofluorescence staining

Immunohistochemical staining

Formalin fixed, paraffin embedded sections were deparaffinised with xylene (Surgipath) for 4 minutes, followed by dehydration with 100% ethanol (Fisher Scientific) for 4 minutes. Endogenous peroxidise activity was blocked with 0.3% hydrogen peroxide solution (30% H₂O₂ (Sigma-Aldrich) dissolved in ethanol (Fisher Scientific)) for 20 minutes followed by washing in PBS for 5 minutes. Antigen retrieval was carried out by pre-heating EDTA buffer (1mM EDTA (Abcam) in distilled H₂O, with 0.1% Tween20 (Promega), adjusted to pH8) in a microwave at 800 watts for 10 minutes, followed by heating the sections in EDTA buffer for a further 20 minutes. The sections were allowed to cool at room temperature and washed with PBS for a further 5 minutes. To block non-specific binding, the sections were blocked by incubation with normal horse serum (Vector Labs). To block endogenous biotin activity, sections were incubated in avidin solution for 20 minutes, followed by incubation in biotin solution for 20 minutes (Vector Labs). The sections were incubated with primary antibodies or isotype control diluted with normal horse serum, at room temperature for 60 minutes. The sections were washed 3 times in PBS, followed by incubation with biotinylated secondary antibody raised in an appropriate species (Vector Labs) for 30 minutes and washed 3 times with PBS. Staining was visualised using the immunoperoxidase technique with avidin-biotin peroxidase (VECTASTAIN®ABC) according to manufacturer's instructions and incubated with the enzyme substrate Vector[®] NovaREDTM (Vector Labs) or ImmPACT DABTM (Vector Labs) for 5 minutes, followed by washing in distilled H₂O (dH₂O) for 5 minutes. The sections were counter stained with haematoxylin (Dako Ltd, UK) for 30 seconds and washed in (dH₂O) for 5 minutes. The sections were then dehydrated in 100% ethanol for 4 minutes and cleared in xylene for 4 minutes. The sections were mounted in DPX (Sigma-Aldrich) and allowed to dry over night. Images were analysed using a Zesis Axioscope microscope and Axiovision software (Carl Zeiss).

For dual immunohistochemistry staining, the sections were washed 3 times in PBS following incubation with the first primary antibody and enzyme substrate. The blocking of non-specific binding and endogenous biotin binding was repeated as described previously. The sections were incubated with the second primary antibody or isotype control diluted with normal horse serum at room temperature for 60 minutes and washed three times with PBS. The sections were once again incubated with biotinylated secondary antibody raised in the appropriate species (Vector Lab) for 30 minutes. The sections were incubated with VECTASTAIN®ABC followed by the second enzyme substrate (ImmPACT DAB with Nickel or Vector Blue, (Vector Labs)). The sections were counterstained, dehydrated, cleared and mounted as previously described.

Immunofluorescent staining

Acetones fixed frozen sections were left at room temperature for 30 minutes, followed by repeat fixation with acetone for 5 minutes. The sections were washed in PBS and incubated with normal horse serum for 20 minutes to block non-specific binding. The sections were incubated with primary antibodies or isotype control diluted with normal horse serum at room temperature for 60 minutes. The sections were washed 3 times in PBS, followed by incubation with fluorescent secondary antibody raised in the appropriate species (Table 2-1) for 30 minutes in the dark and washed 3 times with PBS. The sections were counterstained with DAPI (Invitrogen) and washed with PBS. The sections were mounted in Immunomount (GeneTex) and allowed to dry over night whilst protected from light. The sections were analysed using a Zeiss LSM 510 UV confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss).

2.7 Flow cytometry

The phenotype of different subsets of immune cells was assessed by multi-colour flow cytometry using a Cyan ADP flow cytometer and data analysed using Summit 5.2 (Beckman Coulter).

For surface staining, 1×10^6 cells were diluted in 100 µL MACS buffer and incubated with fluorescent antibodies or isotype controls (Table 2-2) for 30 minutes at 4°C then washed in MACS buffer followed by centrifugation at 800 x g for 5 minutes. Cells were re-suspended in 200µL of MACS buffer for flow cytometry analysis.

For staining lymphocytes isolated from liver tissues, a live/dead cells marker (life technologies) was added into the antibody mix. 1×10^6 cells were diluted in 1mL of MACS buffer and incubated with1µL of live/dead marker for 15 minutes at 4°C then washed in MACS buffer followed by centrifugation at 800 x g for 5 minutes. Cells were re-suspended in 200µL of MACS buffer for flow cytometry analysis.

For experiments that required absolute cell counts, 20μ L of AccuCheck counting beads (Invitrogen) were added to the final sample and the final cell counts obtained using the formula below.

Absolute Count (cells/μL) = number of cells counted/Total number of beads counted x Number of AccuCheck Counting Beads Beads per μL

For intracellular staining, the cells were first stained with surface antibodies or isotype controls followed by fixation and permabilsation using the BD cytofix/cytoperm kit (BD biosciences) according to manufacturer's instructions. Cells were then stained with intracellular antibodies or isotype controls for 30 minutes at 4°C. For FOXP3 staining, 10µL of goat serum was added with the antibody to reduce non-specific staining.

For intracellular cytokine detection in T-cells, cells were stimulated prior to antibody staining. Cells were re-suspended in RPMI-1640 supplemented with 5% human serum (TCS Biosciences) at 10^7 cells/mL and stimulated with 20µL of CytoStim, a TCR MHC cross-linking antibody, per mL of cells suspension (Miltenyi Biotec) for 2 hours at 37° C, 5% CO₂. To enhance the detection of intracellular cytokines 1µg per mL of brefeldin A (Sigma-Aldrich) was added into the stimulated cells to prevent protein trafficking before a further incubation for 4 hours. Surface and intracellular staining was then carried out as described previously. A full list of monoclonal antibodies used for flow cytometry is summarised in (Table 2-2)

Mononuclear cells (MNCs) were identified on forward scatter (FSC) and side scatter (SSC). The MNC were gated against CD3 and Live/Dead marker (L/D) to identify viable T-cells. Viable CD3⁺T-cells were gated against CD8 and CD4 to identify CD3⁺CD8⁺ T-cells and CD3⁺CD4⁺ T-cells subsets. CD3⁺CD8⁺ T-cells are gated against CD25 and CD127 to identify CD8⁺Tregs (CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}cells). CD3⁺CD4⁺T-cells are gated against CD25 and CD127^{low} cells).

To identify the expression of marker of interest, the histogram regions for negative/positive populations were set. The regions were set so that the negative population included 98.5% of events using a cocktail fluorochrome conjugated isotype matched control antibody.

Antibody Isotype	Clone	Source	Volume per 10 ⁶ cells
CD3 V450 Ms IgG ¹	UCHT1	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD3 PE Ms IgG ¹	UCHT1	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD4 V500 Ms IgG ¹	RPA-T4	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD8 PE Cy7 Ms IgG ¹	RPA-T8	BD bioscience	3 µl
CD8 PerCP-Cy5.5 Ms IgG ¹	SK1	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD25 APC Ms IgG ¹	M-A251	BD bioscience	5 µl

Table 2-2 Antibodies used for flow cytometry

CD25 APC Cy7 Ms IgG ¹	M-A251	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD127 FITC Ms IgG ¹	HIL-7R-M21	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD14 V500 Ms IgG ^{2a}	M5E2	BD bioscience	5 μl
HLA DR APC Ms IgG ^{2a}	G46-5	BD bioscience	5 μl
HLA-ABC APC Ms IgG ^{2a}	G46-2.6	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD80 PE Ms IgG ¹	L307.4	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD86 FITC Ms IgG ¹	2331 (FUN-1)	BD bioscience	5 µl
IL10 PE Rat IgG ¹	JES3-9D7	Miltenyi Biotec	10 µl
IFN APC Ms IgG ¹	45-15	Miltenyi Biotec	10 µl
IL12 APC Ms IgG ¹	C11.5	BD bioscience	10 µl
LAP (TGF-β1) PE Ms IgG ¹	27232	R&D Systems	10 µl
FOXP33 PE Ms IgG ¹	236A/E7	eBioscience	10 µl
CTLA-4 PE Gt IgG	Sf 21	R&D Systems	5 µl
CD39 PE Ms IgG ¹	A1	eBioscience	5 µl
GITR APC Ms IgG ¹	109101	R&D Systems	10 µl
CD73 PE Ms IgG ¹	AD2	BD bioscience	5 μl

CD103 PE Ms IgG ¹	Ber-ACT8	BD bioscience	5 µl
CD28 PE Ms IgG ¹	CD28.2	BD bioscience	5 µl
Perforin PE Ms IgG ^{2b}	G9	BD bioscience	10 µl
Granzyme B PE Ms IgG ¹	GB11	BD bioscience	10 µl

2.8 **Proliferation & Suppression assay**

Responder T-cells (CD25-) was isolated from the PBMC of healthy donors as previously described. The responder cells were labelled with CellTraceTM violet cell proliferation kit (Figure 2-4; Invitrogen). 1.5×10^6 responder T-cells were resuspended in 1mL of MACS buffer and incubated with 1µL of CellTrace violet at room temperature for 20 minutes. The cells were quenched with 5mL of ice-cold MACS buffer and incubated for a further 5 minutes on ice. Labelled cells were centrifuged at 350 x g 5 minutes and re-suspended in RPMI-1640 1% GPS. The number and viability of cells was confirmed using trypan blue staining and manual hemocytometer counting.

Stimulation of responder T-cells to induce proliferation was initially preformed with CD3/CD28 Dynal beads (Invitrogen) and was subsequently carried out with CD3/CD28 activating beads (Treg inspector; Miltenyi Biotec). Responder T-cells were cultured in a 96 well round bottom plate (BD) in the presence of CD3/CD28 activating beads (Treg inspector; Miltenyi Biotec) to induce T-cell proliferation at a 1:1 bead to T-cell ratio. Different ratios of CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg were added with the responder T-cells before culture at $37^{\circ}C$, 5% CO₂ for 3 days (Table 2-3).

For allogeneic T-cell proliferation assays, moDC were co-cultured with 5×10^4 CellTrace violet labelled responder T-cells at a 1:10 ratio and cultured in RPMI-1640, 10% FCS, 1% GPS for 5 days.



Figure 2-4 CellTrace violet labelled responder T-cell

Table 2-3 Proliferation assay

Number of responder T cells, regulatory T cells (Treg) and Treg Suppression

Inspector beads per well.

Ratio	Responder cells	Tregs	Treg suppression
Responder cells: Treg			inspector beads
1:0	5x10 ⁴	-	5x10 ⁴
0:1	-	5x10 ⁴	5x10 ⁴
1:1	5x10 ⁴	5x10 ⁴	10x10 ⁴
2:1	5x10 ⁴	2.5x10 ⁴	7.5x10 ⁴
4:1	5x10 ⁴	1.25x10 ⁴	6.25x10 ⁴
8:1	5x10 ⁴	0.625×10^4	5.625x10 ⁴
Control 1:0	5x10 ⁴	-	5x10 ⁴
Control 0:1	-	5x10 ⁴	5x10 ⁴
Total cells/bead	3x10 ⁵	3.57x10 ⁵	6.57x10 ⁵
Total cells/beads per 1 assay	6x10 ⁵	5.1 x10 ⁵	11.25 x10 ⁵
(duplicates)			

Following 3 days of culture (5 days for allogeneic T-cell proliferation assay) flow cytometry was carried out to determine responder cell division. In selected experiments, the ability of CD8⁺Treg to suppress responder T-cells was studied in the presence or absence of neutralising monoclonal antibodies/inhibitor against IL-10 (5 μ g per mL, R&D; clone 23738), TGF β (10 μ g per mL, R&D; polyclonoal) CTLA-4 (10 μ g per mL, Thermo Scientific: clone AS32), CD39 (10 μ g per mL, Serotec; clone A1) and ARL67156 (Sigma). The requirement for cell-cell contact in suppression was studied by co-culturing CD8⁺Treg and responder T-cells in an 96-well culture plate. The cells were separated by the presence of a transwell insert (0.4 μ m pore size; Corning) (Figure 2-5).



Figure 2-5 Suppression assay preformed using transwell insert

To determine the need of cell-to-cell contact in the suppressive function of Treg (red), responder T-cells (blue) were cultured with or without the presence of a transwell insert.

2.9 Generation of monocyte-derived Dendritic Cells

CD14⁺ monocytes isolated from PBMC were incubated at $2x10^{6}$ cells per mL of RPMI-1640 containing 1000IU/mL of both granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor (GM-CSF; Peprotech) and interleukin-4 (IL-4; Peprotech) in RPMI-1640, 10% FCS, 1% GPS in a 24-well plate (BD). Cells were washed every second day by centrifugation at 300 x g for 10 minutes and discarding 50% of the medium before adding the same volume of fresh medium. The cells were incubated at 35° C, 5%, CO₂ for 7 days to induce differentiation of CD14⁺ monocytes to DC. DC phenotype was confirmed by demonstrating expression of HLA-DR and absence of CD14⁺ expression.

2.10 Priming of Naïve CD8⁺T-cells with tissue conditioned medium

Conditioned medium generated from HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissues was used to prime CD8⁺T-cells. Naïve CD8⁺ T-cells (CD8⁺, CD45RA⁺) were isolated using a negative selection kit as previously described. Isolated naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured in RPMI-1640 only, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium. Conditioned medium were diluted with different ratios of RPMI-1640, 10% FCS and incubated for 1, 3 and 5 days respectively. The phenotypes of primed CD8⁺T-cells were assessed by flow cytometry for surface expression of CD25, CD127 and intracellular staining for FOXP3. In selected experiments, CD3/CD28 activation beads (Invitrogen) were added to induce T-cell proliferation.

2.11 Priming of Dendritic cells with tissue conditioned medium

Conditioned medium generated from HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissues were used to prime moDC. Following differentiation from PBMC derived CD14⁺ monocytes, moDC were washed in PBS and centrifuged twice ($300 \times g$, 5 minutes). For the priming of moDC, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium were diluted at a ratio of 1:5 with RPMI-1640, 10%, FCS and incubated with for 24 hours. The primed moDC were washed three times and centrifuged (300 x g, 5 minutes) prior to use in further experiments. In selected experiments, in addition to the tissue conditioned medium, neutralising antibodies against IL-10 (R&D), TGF (R&D), IL-6 (R&D) and IL-6-receptor (R&D) were added to the culture at the start of moDC priming. The phenotypes of moDC were assessed by flow cytometry for surface expression of HLA-DR, HLA-A/B/C, CD80 and CD86. Function of moDC was assessed by intracellular cytokine detection and allogeneic T-cell proliferation assay, as previously described, when, following culture in conditioned medium for 24 hours, the primed moDC were washed three times and centrifuged (300 x g, 5 minutes) before the presence of IL-10 and IL-12 was demonstrated by multi-colour flow cytometry (see Table 2-2 for antibodies). For allogeneic T-cell proliferation assays, CD3/CD28 activating beads were replaced with conditioned primed DC. MoDC and 5×10^4 violet cellTrace labelled responder T-cells (CD25^{low}) were cultured at a ratio 1:10 for 5 days in a 96 well plate. Following incubation, the proliferation capacity of responder T-cells was analysed by flow cytometry.

2.12 Co-culture of Naïve CD8 T-cells and moDC

Naïve CD8⁺ T-cells (CD8⁺, CD45RA⁺) were isolated using a negative selection kit (StemCell Technologies) from PBMC obtained as previously described from whole blood. Naïve CD8⁺ T-cells were seeded at 2.5x10⁵ per well in 96-well, round bottomed plates, in RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10% FCS and 1% GPS. moDC that had been primed with conditioned medium were added into the well at a 10:1 ratio (T-cells:moDC) before incubation for 7 days in 35°C, 5% CO₂. Cells were centrifuged on day 2 and the medium exchanged with fresh RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10% FCS, 1% GPS and 1000IU/mL of IL2 (Peprotech). T-cell phenotype was assessed for the expression of CD3, CD8, CD25, CD127, FOXP3, CTLA-4 and CD39 by flow cytometry. Function of CD8⁺T-cells following co-culture was assessed by intracellular cytokine staining or by suppression assay as previously described. In selected experiments the ability of moDC to induce CD8⁺Treg was studied in the presence and absence of neutralising antibodies or inhibitor against IL-10 (R&D), TGF (R&D), inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) (Calbiochem), argainase (Sigma-Aldrich), and indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) (Sigma-Aldrich).

The requirement for cell-cell contact for the induction of $CD8^{+}Treg$ by moDC was assessed by culturing moDC and $CD8^{+}Treg$ in a 96-well culture plates with the addition of a transwell insert (0.4µm pore size; Corning) to separate cells.

2.13 Live cell imaging

The interaction of conditioned medium primed or LPS stimulated moDC with CD8⁺ T-cells was assessed by the Cell IQ imager (ChipMan Technologies). Naive CD8⁺Tcells were first labelled with carboxyflurescein succinimidyl ester (CFSE)(Invitrogen) by incubating 1×10^6 cells with $2 \mu L$ of CFSE dye in 1 mL of MACS buffer for 10 min at 37°C. 5 mL of ice-cold buffer was added to the cells before incubation for a further 5 minutes. The cells were washed three times in MACS buffer and centrifuged at 350 x g for 5 minutes. The CFSE labelled cells were re-suspended at 2.5×10^4 per mL in RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10% FCS, 1% GPS. The labelled cells were incubated with conditioned medium primed moDC at a 10:1 (Tcells:moDC) ratio in a 24-well culture plate. The cells were cultured for 3 days at 35°C, 5% CO₂ within the cell-IQ incubator. Phase contrast and fluorescent images were taken at 5 minutes intervals after which a movie was generated from the images by the Cell IQ analyser software. The interaction time of moDC and CD8⁺T-cells were obtained manually by analysing each individual CD8 T-cell (fluorescently labelled) interaction with moDC (unlabelled cells) in a given field. The total time of each CD8⁺T-cell-moDC interaction can be obtained by counting the number of frames each individual CD8⁺T-cell remains in contact with a moDC. To obtain the overall interaction time, the contact time of 10 T-cells were counted in two separate fields and an average taken. Contact of each individual CD8⁺T-cell with a new moDC were counted as a new interactions.

2.14 Freezing of cells

Cells were suspended in freezing medium (FCS plus 10% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (Sigma-Aldrich)), at a concentration of 1×10^7 cells per mL and transferred into a cryovials. The cells were placed in a CoolCell alcohol-free cell freezing container (Biocision) and transferred into a -80°C freezer for 48 hours after which cryovials are stored in liquid nitrogen until use. The cells were thawed by removal from liquid nitrogen, followed by immediate washing with warm RPMI-1640 and centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 minutes. The cells were re-suspended in RPMI-1640 supplemented with 10 %FCS, 1% GPS and 50IU/mL IL2, overnight at a concentration of 5×10^6 per mL. Viability of cells were confirmed using trypan blue exclusion the following day and the cells were passed though a 70µM sterile filter to remove debris and aggregates prior to use.

2.15 Cytokine array

To investigate the composition of conditioned medium, a human cytokine array kit (R&D system) was used to quantify cytokines, chemokines and acute phase proteins. The analytes detected by the kit are displayed in (Table 2-4).

Assays were performed according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, array membranes were first blocked with buffer provided for one hour. This was followed by the incubation of the membranes with the matched conditioned medium and antibody mix at 4°C overnight. The membranes were rinsed with wash buffer and incubated with streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (R&D system) for 30 minutes at

room temperature. To develop the membrane, each array was first rinsed with wash buffer twice and incubated with the Chemi Reagent Mix for 1 minute. The membranes were then exposed with enhanced chemiluminescence detection film (Amersham,UK) and developed using a Kodak X–Omat 1000 processor (University of Birmingham). The pixel densities on the developed film were analyzed by image-J.

C5a	IL-1 alpha
CD40 Ligand	IL-1 beta
G-CSF	IL-1ra
GM-CSF	IL-2
CXCL1/GRO alpha	IL-4
CCL1/I-309	IL-5
ICAM-1	IL-6
CXCL8/IL-8	IL-27
IL-10	IL-32 alpha
IL-12 p70	CXCL10/IP-10
IL-13	CXCL11/I-TAC
IL-16	CCL2/MCP-1
IL-17	MIF
IL-17E	CCL3/MIP-1 alpha
IL-23	CCL4/MIP-1 beta
Serpin E1/PAI-1	TNF-alpha
CCL5/RANTES	TREM-1
CXCL12/SDF-1	

Table 2-4 Analytes measured by the human cytokine array Kit A

2.16 Protein extraction

For the detection of IDO, protein was extracted from moDC. The cells of interest were centrifuged at 15000 x g in a 1.5 mL Eppendorf for 5 minutes to obtain a cell pellet. The cells were lysed by adding 125 μ L of lysis buffer (49.6 μ L CelLytic M; Sigma-Aldrich, 62.5 μ L completeULTRA [2x stock from 1 tablet in 5mL CelLytic M], 0.38 μ L DNase [10U/ μ L stock; Roche] and incubated at 40°C for 30 minutes. The cells were centrifuged at 15000 x g for 1 minute and the supernatant containing the protein was transferred to a new Eppendorf. The concentration of protein was determined by the bicinchoninic acid assay (BCA; Sigma-Aldrich) according to the manufacturer's instructions and samples were stored at -80°C until use.

2.17 Western Blot

To prepare the protein lysate sample, 5μ L of sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS PAGE) sample buffer (200mM Tris pH6.8, 20% glycerol, 10% SDS, 0.05% bromophenol blue and 10 mM β-mercaptoethanol) was added to 20µL of protein lysate (protein concentration of 1mg/mL) in a 1.5 ml Eppendorf and heated at 100°C for 2 minutes and centrifuged at 15000 x *g* for one minute. The protein lysate was separated on 5-10% SDS polyacrylamide gel using the BioRad Mini Trans Blot Cell System (Biorad). Gels were by prepared (Table 2-5) by laying a stacking gel over a polymerized resolving gel between two glass plates and left to set. In the meantime, the gel apparatus was assembled and running buffer (30.3g Tris, 144g glycine, 10g SDS in 1 liter of ddH₂O) was then poured into the tank ensuring that the electrodes were fully covered. 20µL of each protein lysate sample was slowly loaded onto each lane of the stacking gel. One line was reserved for a protein ladder (Amersham, GE Healthcare). Electrophoresis was performed at 200V for 30 minutes.

	Stacking gel (5%)	Resolving gel (12%)
ddH2O	6.8mL	3.3mL
30% Acryamide mix	1.7mL	4.0mL
(Biorad)		
1.0M Trisma base pH 6.8	1.25 mL	
(Sigma-Aldrich)		
1.5M Trisma base pH 6.8		2.5mL
(Sigma-Aldrich)		
10% (w/v) SDS (Sigma-	0.1mL	0.1mL
Aldrich)		
10% (w/v/) ammonium	0.1mL	0.1mL
persulfate (Sigma-Aldrich)		
N,N,N',N'-	40 µL	40 µL
tetramethylethylenediamine		
(TEMED) (Sigma-Aldrich)		

Table 2-5 Recipe for SDS-PAGE gels

To develop the blot, the resolving gel containing the protein lysate samples was transferred onto a nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, GE Healthcare). This was performed by placing the resolving gel onto the nitrocellulose membrane before the gel and the membrane were further sandwiched between transfer buffer (6.0g Tris, 28.8g glycine, 400mL methanol, 1g SDS in 2 litres of ddH₂O) soaked filter papers and sponges. The stacked gel was inserted into a transfer block. To transfer the protein from the gel to the membrane, the transfer block was submerged into a transfer tank filled with transfer buffer and ice packs. Protein transfer was performed at 100V for 60 minutes. The transfer of protein was confirmed by staining of the membrane with Ponceau Red (0.1% Ponceau in 5% acetic acid; Sigma-Aldrich), which will reversibly stain protein bands on the membrane if transfer was successful. Once transfer had been confirmed, the membrane was washed for 5 minutes in water.

The protein-coated membranes were blocked with 5% w/v non-fat milk (Marvel) in PBS/0.02% Tween 20 for 60 minutes at room temperature, followed by incubation with primary IDO antibodies (ab55305 Abcam; mouse anti-human monoclonal IgG2b 5µg per mL) diluted in 5% w/v non-fat milk overnight at 4°C on a rocking platform.

The membrane was washed three times with PBS-0.02% Tween 20 for five minutes, followed by incubation with a peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibody (P0161 Dako; rabbit anti mouse polyclonal 0.28 μ g per mL) in 5% w/v non-fat milk for 60 minutes at room temperature on a rocking platform. The membrane was washed three times with PBS-0.02% Tween 20 for five minutes, followed by the final wash for 30 minutes with PBS-0.02% Tween 20. Chemiluminescence reagent (ECL plus:

Amersham, GE Healthcare) was added to the membrane for 5 minutes and the membrane was then exposed with enhanced chemiluminescence detection film (Amersham, GE Healthcare) and developed using a Kodak X–Omat 1000 processor (University of Birmingham). To semi-quantify the concentration of the protein of interest, Image J (version 1.46, NIH, USA) was used to measure differences in band densities.

2.18 Clinical study

A clinical study was devised to assess the regulatory immune response in patients with HCC undergoing local ablative treatment. Serial blood samples were collected from patients with HCC under going TACE on the day before treatment, followed by 3 days and 42 days after treatment. Blood samples were analysed to determine changes in regulatory T-cell subsets by flow cytometry as previously described. The function of regulatory T-cells was assessed by suppression assays before and after treatment. When possible, PBMC were frozen for later use for the measurement of tumour antigen-specific response by stimulating with overlapping peptide pools covering alpha-feto protein and glypican-3. The data were correlated with the patient's cross sectional imaging 42 days after TACE treatment and clinical response to treatment was defined by the modified response evaluation criteria in solid tumours (mRecist) (Table 2-6). All patients gave written informed consent before entering the study, and the study protocol, approved by the local ethical committee, conformed to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki. Protocol and ethics application was written as part of this work. Ethical approval was obtained at the local ethics committee meeting (REC reference number: 11/WM/0135).

Table 2-6 mRECIST for HCC

The overall response of individual lesion after treatment was assessed using the modified Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumors (mRECIST) criteria. The overall patient response is calculated by combining the assessment of target lesions, non-target lesions, and new lesions. [395]

Complete response (CR)	Disappearance of any intratumoral arterial enhancement in all target lesions	
Partial response (PR)	At least a 30% decrease in the sum of diameters of viable (enhancement in the arterial phase) target lesions, taking as reference the baseline sum of the diameters of target lesions	
Stable disease (SD)	Any cases that do not qualify for either partial response or progressive disease	
Progressive disease (PD)	An increase of at least 20% in the sum of the diameters of viable (enhancing) target lesions, taking as reference the smallest sum of the diameters of viable (enhancing) target lesions recorded since treatment started	

Target lesions	Non-target lesions	New lesions	Overall response
CR	CR	No	CR
CR	Incomplete response/SD	No	PR
PR	Non-PD	No	PR
SD	Non-PD	No	SD
PD	Any	Yes or no	PD
Any	PD	Yes or no	PD
Any	Any	Yes	PD

CR; complete response , PR; partial response, SD; stable disease, PD; progressive disease.

2.19 Statistical analysis

Data were analysed using the Mann Whitney U test when comparing differences between two unrelated groups, and two–way Analysis of variance (ANOVA) analysis followed by Bonferroni's post test for comparison between more than two groups.

Statistical analysis was performed and presented using the GraphPad Prism software version 5.0. A value of $P \le 0.05$ is considered statistically significant. Asterisks were inserted into figures to indicate statistical significance and data are expressed as follows: $* \le 0.05$, $** \le 0.01$, $*** \le 0.001$.

CD8⁺Treg

3 Regulatory T-cells infiltrate human HCC

It is well recognised the immune system has the ability to recognise cancer cells. However, tumours also employ multiple mechanisms to avoid detection and elimination by the host's immune response. The idea of manipulating the host's immune system to tip the balance towards anti-tumour immune response has been the holy grail of tumour immunologists. An increase in our understanding of the tumour immune environment will hopefully provide us with the ammunition to develop such treatments.

3.1 T-cells infiltrating hepatocellular carcinoma

A number of groups have previously demonstrated the infiltration of immune cells into a wide array of human solid tumours, including human HCC [396]. To confirm the findings of these previous studies, immunohistochemistry staining was performed on HCC paraffin sections for the presence of T-cells by using antibodies raised against CD4 and CD8. The staining showed both infiltration of CD8⁺T-cells (Figure 3-1) and CD4⁺T-cells (Figure 3-2) in HCC tumours and matched nontumour tissues. The distribution of T-cells was homogenous within tumour tissues, but when compared to matched non-tumour tissues, T-cells were confined mainly to the fibrotic bands with very few cells infiltrating the liver parenchyma. To confirm that CD8⁺T-cells and CD4⁺T-cells were equally distributed within tumours, dual immunohistochemistry staining was used to demonstrate both CD4 and CD8 expression simultaneously. This confirmed that both subsets of T-cells are present in the same compartments within HCC tumours (Figure 3-5).



Figure 3-1 CD8⁺T-cells in human HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissue. Immunohistochemistry staining for CD8 expression in (A, C, D) human HCC and (B, D, E) matched non-tumour tissue. Images from 3 separate matched samples.


Figure 3-2 CD4⁺T-cells in human HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissue. Immunohistochemistry staining for CD4 expression in (A, C, D) human HCC and (B, D, E) matched non-tumour tissue. Images from 3 separate matched samples.



Figure 3-3 IgG¹ isotype control staining in human HCC tumour and matched non-

tumour tissue.

IgG¹ isotype control staining (A, C, D) human HCC and (B, D, E) matched non-tumour tissue. Images from 3 separate matched samples



Figure 3-4 IgG^{2a} isotype control staining in human HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissue.

IgG^{2a} isotype control staining (A, C, D) human HCC and (B, D, E) matched non-tumour tissue. Images from 3 separate matched samples.



Figure 3-5 CD8⁺T-cells & CD4⁺T-cells localisation in HCC tumour Dual immunohistochemistry staining for co-expression of CD8 (blue) & CD4 (red) in (A) human HCC. (B) Staining with isotype control. Representative images from 3 samples.

3.2 FOXP3 positive cells infiltrating hepatocellular carcinoma

Despite the infiltration of immune cells into the tumour microenvironment, this is often ineffective at disease control and the tumour continues to progress. One possibility for the inability of the immune system to destroy tumour cells may be due to the induction or recruitment of regulatory immune cells that are able to suppress the effector immune response, resulting in disease progression. Treg have been implicated in human diseases, including tumour immune escape. The identification of the master regulatory gene FOXP3 as an essential transcription factor found in both murine and human Tregs has boosted interest in research in regulatory immune cells. The availability of antibodies against FOXP3 has enabled this to be used as a surrogate marker for the demonstration of Tregs in a wide array of tissues. By using immunohistochemistry, the presence of FOXP3 expression was confirmed within both tumour and matched non-tumour tissues (Figure 3-6). These FOXP3 positive cells are likely to represent Treg. Similarly to T-cells, FOXP3 positive cells were distributed homogenously within tumour tissues, but mainly confined to the fibrotic bands within matched non-tumour tissues.



Figure 3-6 Infiltration of FOXP3⁺cells in HCC tumour and matched non-tumour

tissue.

Immunohistochemistry staining for FOXP3 expression in (A, C, D) human HCC and

(B, D, E) matched non-tumour tissue. Images from 3 separated matched samples.

 $CD8^+Treg$

3.3 CD8⁺FOXP3 positive cells infiltration in hepatocellular carcinoma

The majority of studies on regulatory T-cells have focused mainly on CD4⁺Treg. However, there is increasing evidence to suggest regulatory T-cells expressing the surface marker CD8 may also play an important role in the pathogenesis of human diseases. Using FOXP3 as a marker of Treg, only one previous study had confirmed the presence of CD8⁺FOXP3⁺ Treg by immunohistochemistry [198]. To confirm this original study, CD8⁺FOXP3⁺ Treg in HCC were demonstrated by dual immunohistochemistry staining (Figure 3-7). To further appreciate the presence of these CD8⁺FOXP3⁺ expressing cell, immunofluorescence staining was performed on frozen HCC tissue sections to demonstrate CD8⁺ and FOXP3⁺ cells (Figure 3-7). Once again cells co-expressing both CD8 and FOXP3 can be detected within tumour tissue. It is this population of CD8⁺FOXP3⁺ cells that will be studied in greater detail in the latter sections of this thesis.



Figure 3-7 Infiltration of cells co-expressing CD8 & FOXP3 in HCC tissue. Immunohistochemistry staining for co-expression of CD8 (blue) and FOXP3 (red) in (A) human HCC tumour. (B) Staining with isotype control. Immunofluorescence staining on HCC was carried out on snap frozen acetone fixed tissues and analysed using confocal microscopy. (C-F) Triple staining indicates that CD8 and FOXP3 are co-expressed on the same cells in HCC. Arrow indicating CD8 and FOXP3 coexpressing cells. Representative staining from 3 samples.

3.4 Quantification of CD8⁺Treg infiltration within HCC

Immuno-staining is an invaluable method for the assessment of immune cells, especially when the availability of tissues is limited, such as in the case of human tumours. However, analysis of staining data can often be subjective and is limited by the number of simultaneous markers you can detect on any one sample. The use of multi-colour flow cytometry has provided me with the tool to overcome some of these problems. Flow cytometric analysis allows the objective quantification of cells of interest, with the added benefit of analysing multiple markers on the same sample. Lastly, only a small number of cells are needed for meaningful analysis using flow cytometry.

To further quantify the presence of CD8⁺Treg in fresh tumour and matched nontumour tissues, MNC were isolated from explanted or resected liver tissue and assessed by multiple-colour flow cytometry. The immediate isolation and processing of cells from tissue is essential to increase cell viability and limit changes on receptor expression such as CD25. The isolated MNC are labelled with the appropriate conjugated antibodies or isotype control and analysed by flow cytometry unfixed. CD8⁺Treg were identified as CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} expressing cells, which we will refer to as CD8⁺Treg in the rest of this thesis and CD4⁺Treg as CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} expressing cells. Dead cells and debris were excluded using a live/dead marker (Figure 3-8).



Figure 3-8 Representative flow cytometric gating strategy for CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg isolated from human HCC

(A) Tumour derived mononuclear cells (MNCs) were identified on forward scatter (FSC) and side scatter (SSC). (B) The MNC were gated against CD3 and Live/Dead marker (L/D) to identify viable T-cells. (C) Viable CD3⁺T-cells were gated against CD8 and CD4 to identify CD3⁺CD8⁺ T-cells and CD3⁺CD4⁺ T-cells. (D) CD3⁺CD8⁺ **T-cells** identify are gated against CD25 and CD127 to CD8⁺Tregs (CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}cells). (E) CD3⁺CD4⁺T-cells are gated against CD25 and CD127 to identify CD4⁺Tregs (CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells).

A total of 28 patients provided matched tumour and non-tumour tissues for flow cytometric analysis. T-cells from multiple tumours consisted of a significantly higher proportion of CD8⁺Treg (2.47% \pm 3.53), compared to matched non-tumour tissues (1.36% \pm 2.42) (Figure 3-9). The percentage of CD4⁺Treg was also significantly higher within the tumour (6.38% \pm 5.10), compared to matched non-tumour tissues (2.90% \pm 2.92). The proportion of CD4⁺Treg appeared to be higher when compared to CD8⁺Treg, irrespective of tissue compartment.



Figure 3-9 The proportion of CD8⁺Treg & CD4⁺Treg in human HCC

Representative dot plots of MNC isolated from matched tumour and non-tumour tissues. (A) Showing the percentage of CD8⁺Tregs in the tumour compared to (B) matched non-tumour tissue. (C) CD4⁺Tregs within the tumour and (D) matched non-tumour tissue is shown as a comparison. (E) The percentage of CD8⁺Treg in HCC was compared to matched non-tumour tissue in consecutive matched samples. (F) The percentage of CD4⁺Treg in HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissue are shown as a comparison. Data are shown for 28 matched samples, statistical significance was tested using two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. ***p<0.001

3.5 CD8⁺Treg infiltration in disease stage.

A number of studies have suggested the infiltration of selected subsets of immune cells with the potential to use this as a predictor of disease prognosis and staging of disease [397]. To ascertain whether the percentage of CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg infiltration correlated with tumour volume or disease stage in human HCC, the total macroscopic tumour volume at the time of histological examination or the disease stage was plotted against the percentages of CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg tumour infiltration as measured by flow cytometry. No correlation between the percentages of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg with total tumour volume was detected (Figure 3-10). Patients were further classified according to their disease stage using the Barcelona Cancer Liver Clinic (BCLC) system (Figure 1-2). In total 9 patients had stage A disease and 19 patients had stage B disease. The disease stage did not correlate with Treg infiltration, with the percentage of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg being comparable between both stage A disease (2.10%±4.47) and stage B disease (2.23%±3.60%). Similarly, no significant differences were seen in tumour infiltrating CD4⁺Treg percentages between stage A disease (6.46%±6.39%) and stage B disease (6.30%±5.14%) (Figure 3-10).



Figure 3-10 Correlation between CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg tumour infiltrations with tumour volume or disease stage.

(A) Percentage of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg and (B) CD4⁺Treg were plotted against total tumour volume. Patients were classified according to the BCLC staging system and plotted against (C) tumour CD8⁺Treg and (D) CD4⁺Treg infiltrations. Data are expressed as median and interquartile range and statistical significance was tested using Spearman's correlation and Mann-Whitney test. r_2 and p values are indicated. (n=28)

 $CD8^+Treg$

3.6 Effect of Viral liver disease on CD8⁺Treg infiltration seen in HCC

CD8⁺Treg have been implicated in the pathogenesis of chronic viral infection such as HCV which may have an effect on Treg infiltration in tumour and non-tumour tissues [215]. To identify the possible effects of chronic viral infection on CD8⁺Treg infiltration, samples were grouped according to their underlying chronic liver diseases into viral (n=13) or non-viral (n=15) groups and frequency of CD8⁺Treg infiltration analysed. The percentage of CD8⁺Treg infiltration remained higher in the tumour, when compared to matched non-tumour tissues in both viral and non-viral groups (Figure 3-11). However, this only reached statistical significance in the non-viral group. The frequency of CD4⁺Treg infiltrating the tumour remained significantly higher when compared to matched non-tumour tissues in both viral and non-viral groups (Figure 3-11). Interestingly, no significant differences were seen in CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg infiltrating in non-tumour tissue between viral and non-viral disease.



Figure 3-11 CD8⁺Treg frequency in HCC tissues, stratified for non-viral and viral

disease background.

Samples were separated into non-viral or viral groups according to the underlying chronic liver disease. The frequency of (A) CD8⁺Treg and (B) CD4⁺Treg infiltrating HCC and non-tumour tissues were analysed. Data are expressed as median and interquartile range and statistical significance was tested using the Mann-Whitney test for non-viral vs. viral or two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test for tumour vs. matched non-tumour. ns=non-significant, **p<0.01 (n=28)

 $CD8^+Treg$

3.7 CD8⁺Treg phenotype

Previous studies have begun to define the phenotype of CD8⁺Treg [398], but research in this area are much more scarce when compared with CD4⁺Treg. Assessment of expression of proteins that had been previously detected on both CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg subsets were used to further ascertain the precise phenotype of the CD8⁺Treg isolated from HCC. Freshly isolated tumour derived MNC were labelled with a range of monoclonal antibodies to define surface and intracellular phenotype. Cells were determined as CD8⁺Treg or CD8⁺Non-Treg by the expression of CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} or CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{low} respectively. Increased expression of FOXP3 (76.3%±7.37% vs. 3.66%±3.66%), CTLA-4 (72.3%±6.1% vs. 3.4%±0.77%) and CD39 (72.4%±28.45% vs. 8.15%±2.32%) was detected in CD8⁺Treg from HCC when compared to CD8⁺Non-Treg. Both CD8⁺Treg and CD8⁺Non-Treg expressed a high level of CD28 (66.69%±11.97% vs. 69.29%±8.46%). However, in contrast to previous studies, Treg associated expression of GITR (6.18%±5.98% vs. 3.93%±1.45%) and CD103 (1.60%±0.17% vs. 2.53%±1.78%) were only expressed at a low level on CD8⁺Treg isolated from tumour tissues and the expression was comparable to CD8⁺Non-Treg (Figure 3-12).



Figure 3-12 Regulatory phenotype of isolated CD8⁺Treg from human HCC.

(A) Representative histograms showing, expression of FOXP3, CTLA-4, CD39, CD28, GITR and CD103 on CD8⁺Treg and CD8⁺Non Treg cells isolated from human HCC compared to isotype control. (B) The frequency of FOXP3, CTLA-4, CD39, CD28, GITR and CD103 expression were compared between CD8⁺Treg and CD8⁺Non-Treg in tumour samples. Data are expressed as mean and statistical comparison was made with paired students t-test *p<0.05, **p<0.01.

3.8 CD8⁺Treg level in the blood of HCC patients or healthy donor

Previous studies on CD8⁺Treg have suggested these cells are likely to be induced by the local immune environment and as a result are only present at a low frequency in blood [399]. This is compared to CD4⁺Treg, which can occur naturally or though induction from non-Treg cells [400]. To analyse the level of CD8⁺Treg in different tissue compartments, matched samples of blood, tumour and non-tumour were obtained for the demonstration of CD8⁺Treg. The frequencies of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg were significantly higher (3.57%) when compared to either non-tumour tissue (0.65%) or blood (0.95%) from the same patients (Figure 3-13). However, the distribution of CD4⁺Treg slightly differs from CD8⁺Treg. Not only was the frequency of CD4⁺Treg much higher within the tumour (6.71%) when compared to matched non-tumour tissue (0.73%), a concomitant elevation in CD4⁺Treg numbers (5.33%) in the blood from the same patient was recorded, to a comparable level as was seen in the tumour. To further analyse the presence of circulating CD8⁺Treg, blood from 50 patients with HCC, prior to treatment with TACE, and 10 healthy donors, was obtained for the analysis of CD8⁺Treg. The frequency of blood CD8⁺Treg was detectable but at consistently very low levels and there were no significant differences between HCC patients (1.30%±1.30%) and healthy donor (0.94%±1.8%) (Figure 3-13). Again, a different pattern was seen with CD4⁺Treg compared with CD8⁺Treg, in which the CD4⁺Treg level from the blood of HCC patients ($6.01\% \pm 6.65\%$) was much higher when compared to healthy donors $(3.03\% \pm 3.33\%)$.



Figure 3-13 CD8⁺Treg level in blood of HCC patients

Flow cytometric analysis of (A) CD8⁺Treg and (B) CD4⁺Treg from matched tumour, non-tumour and blood obtained from a patient with HCC. CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg are shown in black circles and cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ and CD3⁺CD4⁺ respectively. The level of blood CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg from HCC patients (n=50) was compared to healthy donors (n=10). Data expressed as median and interquartile range and statistical comparison was made using the Mann-Whitney test where ns=non-significant, **p<0.01.

 $CD8^+Treg$

3.9 Discussion

Research on suppressive T-cells has focused mainly on regulatory T-cells that are characterised by the surface expression of CD4, but increasing evidence has suggested a role for other subsets of regulatory T-cell in the generation of a suppressive tumour microenvironment. Our understanding of different subsets of suppressive immune cells will allow us to identify possible targets for immunotherapeutic intervention and it is likely that the targeting of multiple suppressive cell types will be needed for the development of an effective anti-tumour immune response.

To increase the accuracy in identifying CD8⁺Treg, a number of different techniques were used in this current work. The use of a multifactorial panel of Treg markers increases the likelihood of identifying the correct cell type. This work has used the now accepted expression pattern of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} to define regulatory cells in addition to CD8 to define the subset of T-cells of interest. These cells expressed the regulatory markers FOXP3, CTLA-4, CD39 and CD28, but only possessed limited expression of CD103 and GITR. Therefore, the cells that have been described differ from CD8⁺CD28⁻ and CD8⁺CD103⁺ regulatory T-cells described previously by others [191, 192, 217-219], but expresses a similar phenotype to previously identified CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg [143, 220-225]. In comparison to some studies on CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg, I was not able to detect any significant expression of the tumour necrosis factor receptor (TNFR) superfamily member, GITR, identified as key to the induction of CD4⁺ Treg [401]. However, variations in the expression of regulatory markers are common. One possible explanation may stem from the location and disease from

CD8⁺Treg

which the CD8⁺Treg have been isolated. The microenvironment of different diseases and tumours varies enormously and it is likely such differences may influence the CD8⁺Treg phenotype. Such variation in phenotype could also reflect the heterogeneity of CD8⁺Treg, suggesting that CD8⁺Treg are unlikely to be a stable population of T-cells, but rather a T-cell subset, which can be altered by the local immune environment. The presence of CD4⁺Treg in HCC has been confirmed by a number of studies and this current work offers further evidence for the important role CD4⁺Treg have on the tumour microenvironment. In addition, the majority of study looking at Treg, often focus on one particular tissue/blood compartment. In particular, it is not uncommon to assume results generated from isolated peripheral cells are the same as what occur within the tumour. Hence, for future study it maybe useful to analyse CD8⁺Treg from tumour and peripheral and compare their phenotype and function. The importance of the origin of the cells and its effect on its phenotype was elegantly demonstrated by Scurr et al [402]. In which distinct T-cell populations isolated from the blood, tumour and colon tissue of colorectal cancer patients demonstrated differences in the expression of common regulatory marker such as CTLA-4 and CD39. The differences in phenotype correlated with where the cells were isolated from.

CD8⁺CD25^{high} Treg have been demonstrated to infiltrate human HCC in one previous study [239]. This study analysed the phenotype of T-cells infiltrating HCC and healthy donor liver tissues. The group demonstrated the presence of a subset of CD8⁺T-cells with a high expression of the regulatory markers CD25, FOXP3, GITR, CTLA-4 and a low expression of CD127. The frequency of this subset of cells was

117

 $CD8^+Treg$

significantly higher in HCC tissue when compared to healthy donor tissues. A limitation however of this study is the lack of confirmation that this subset of CD8⁺T-cells possessed regulatory function. In addition, the study demonstrated a positive correlation between CD8⁺Treg numbers and advanced tumour stage. This is different from my current findings.

At the time of writing, due to the limited number of studies in CD8⁺Treg no other group had investigated the relationship between CD8⁺Treg infiltration and HCC tumour stage. However, a study on colorectal cancer concluded a subset of CD8⁺CD25⁺Treg with suppressive function correlated with tumour stage [228]. In a more recent study, Chen et al., demonstrated the percentage of circulating CD8⁺CD28⁻Treg correlated with the pathological stage in non-small cell lung cancer and tumour burden [403].

Further evidence on the association of Treg frequency with tumour stage and prognosis has been provided by work carried out on CD4⁺Treg. A number of studies in HCC and other human tumours have concluded the enrichment of CD4⁺Treg correlated with more advanced stage of disease and is associated with a poorer prognosis [126, 404-409]. However, similar to my current work, conflicting results are emerging arguing against such findings. Studies in breast cancer did not detect correlation between tumour stage or circulating CD4⁺Treg frequencies with prognosis [410, 411]. Work in haematological cancer, head and neck cancer and more recently in colorectal cancer has even suggested increased CD4⁺Treg infiltration might be beneficial to survival, through the inhibition of inflammatory driven tumour

CD8⁺Treg

progression by Treg [412-414]. These discrepancies between studies emphasise the complexity of the tumour microenvironment.

The inconsistencies in such results may be explained in a number of ways. The methods used to identify tumour-infiltrating Treg differ widely between studies, such as the use of immunohistochemistry, flow cytometry and polymerase chain reaction (PCR), making direct comparison between studies difficult. Similarly, the clinical end points used to assess correlation with Treg infiltration differ between studies, e.g. the use of different tumour staging systems and survival end points. As already discussed, early difficulties in Treg research had been the result of a lack of specific markers. This of course can also be translated into interpretation of Treg studies. The makers used to define Treg vary enormously between these studies, with some early studies confining to the use of single marker to identify their Treg population. In addition, the lack of functional data in some of these works may further hamper the robustness of the studies. Lastly, the source of the cells being analysed also differs between studies, with some studies using blood Treg and others using tumour-infiltrating Tregs, marking comparison of the actual data troublesome.

In my current work, the tissues analysed were obtained from patients with no prior treatment for their HCC. The use of adjuvant treatment, such as local ablation in HCC may affect the analysis of immune cells infiltration. Following successful local ablation treatment, the tumour often undergoes necrosis followed by a reduction in viable tumour cell numbers, but this does not directly translate into a reduction in tumour size. Hence, caution is needed when interpretation result of Treg infiltration against tumour volume or disease stage.

Unlike other solid tumours, HCC usually occurs on the background of a wide range of different chronic liver diseases. The underlying chronic disease is likely to play an important role in the generation of the tumour microenvironment and may in part affect the number and type of immune cell infiltrating the tumour. In addition, increasing evidence derived from genetic profiling of human tumours, including HCC has supported the notion of variation in biological properties between tumours [415, 416].

The frequency of CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg were comparable between non-tumour tissues obtained from patients with underlying non-viral and viral disease. In addition, the frequency of CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg remained higher in tumour tissues when compared to matched non-tumour tissues irrespective of the underlying liver disease. The frequency of CD8⁺Treg infiltration was not statistically significant between tumour and matched non-tumour tissues in viral disease, but this is likely to be the result of a reduction in sample numbers (n=13). However, this doesn't exclude the possible effect of underlying liver disease on the tumour microenvironment.

Numerous studies have looked into the incidence of recurrent HCC after liver transplantation, with the common surrogate endpoint being 5 years recurrence free survival [417]. Unfortunately, my work has been conducted only in the last three years with a mean follow-up period of 562 days (range 57-1027 days), which is too

short for any meaningful analysis of survival. At the time of writing 3 patients had developed recurrent tumour following their surgery.

The differences seen in the distribution of CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg in tissues and blood was noteworthy. Whilst CD4⁺Treg frequencies in the blood of HCC patients seem to mirror the increased level of CD4⁺Treg in the tumour, this wasn't the case for CD8⁺Treg, which are present at a reduced frequency in the blood of both HCC patients and healthy donors. This may suggests the generation of the two subsets of Treg are rather different and gives further support to the notion that increased level of CD8⁺Treg in tissues are the result of induction from non-Treg cells within the tumour microenvironment. However, the precise mechanism on how CD8⁺Treg are induced remains unclear.

In summary, a novel subset of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells has been identified in HCC. They express some of the common regulatory markers, previously described in CD8⁺Treg and CD4⁺Treg. CD8⁺Treg appear to account for a very small number of circulating Treg in health and disease.

4 The induction of CD8⁺Treg

The previous chapter described the presence of a subset of CD8⁺T-cells in HCC expressing some of the common markers for regulatory T-cells. We hypothesised that these CD8⁺T-cells likely represent a novel subset of CD8⁺Treg. However, it remains unclear whether these cells occur naturally or arise via induction by the tumour-microenvironment. This chapter will illustrate how DC are able to induce CD8⁺Treg.

4.1 Circulating CD8⁺Treg in HCC patients

CD8⁺Treg (CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}) appear to only be present at a low frequency in the peripheral blood of HCC patients when compared to tumour tissues. In addition, the frequencies of circulating blood CD8⁺Treg are no different in HCC patients or healthy donors (Chapter 3). However, the percentages of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg were significantly higher when compared to non-tumour tissues. The increase in CD8⁺Treg appears to be confined to within the tumour, with no effect on circulating CD8⁺Treg. This observation points towards the possible role of the tumour microenvironment in the induction CD8⁺Treg. To further support this concept, disease progression and therefore increase tumour volume doesn't appear to have an effect on circulating CD8⁺Treg. In a cohort of 10 patients who had progressive disease despite TACE treatment, the percentages of circulating CD4⁺Treg (CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}) were significantly elevated as disease progressed (Figure 4-1). In comparison, despite disease progression the percentage of circulating CD8⁺Treg remained static. These data further support for the possible role of induction of CD8⁺Treg by the tumour environment and not from recruitment of naturally occurring CD8⁺Treg from a distal site.



Days after TACE

Figure 4-1 Measurement of circulating Treg during HCC progression 10 patients had progressive HCC despite TACE as defined by mRECIST and blood samples were analysed for change in circulating CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg by flow cytometry. In patients with HCC the frequency of circulating CD8⁺Treg did not change with disease progression, in comparison a significant increase was seen in circulating CD4⁺Treg frequencies. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. **p<0.01 (n=10)

4.2 Direct effect of tumour condition medium on CD8⁺Treg induction

A number of suppressive cytokines have been proposed to be involved in the direct induction of Treg and some of these cytokines have been shown to be elevated within tumours, including HCC [418-421]. To ascertain whether soluble factors produced by HCC are involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg, tumour-conditioned medium from fresh HCC tissue and matched non-tumour-conditioned medium were generated. Naïve CD8⁺T-cells isolated from healthy donors were cultured in conditioned medium at different concentrations for 24 hours, 3 days and 5 days. The cells were assessed for induction of CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells using flow cytometry. Surprisingly, following incubation of CD8⁺T-cells in condition medium, no induction of CD8⁺Treg was detected at any of these time points (Figure 4-2). The use of different concentrations of tumour-conditioned medium did not appear to alter the result.



Figure 4 The effect of tumour conditioned medium on CD8⁺Treg induction

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured in RPMI alone, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 1-5 days. (a) The expression of CD25 and CD127 were determined by flow cytometry on day 1, 3 and 5. Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ expression. (B) Representative dot plots of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells (black circle) following culture with tumour condition medium (top panel) or matched non-tumour condition medium (bottom panel) at 3 different time points. (C) Results from 3 independent experiments to demonstrate induction of CD8⁺Treg following incubation with conditioned medium at three different time points, compared to baseline and RPMI only. Results from 2 sets of experiments to demonstrate induction of CD8⁺Treg with different ratios of tumour conditioned medium compared to baseline and RPMI after 3 days of incubation. Data were expressed as median and interquartile range. Statistical comparisons were made with Mann-Whitney test.

In the setting of CD4⁺Treg induction, evidence has suggested TCR activation is required in the addition of suppressive cytokines for the generation of induced Treg [422-424]. To recapitulate this here, naïve CD8⁺T-cells were incubated in the presence of conditioned medium (1:1 CM:RPMI ratio) plus CD3/CD28 activation beads to provide TCR engagement. Indeed a population of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells were induced, however, this same phenotype was generated even in the absence of conditioned medium (Figure 4-3 & Figure 4-4). To further ascertain whether these CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells are truly Treg, the induced CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells were isolated by flow cytometric sorting and used in a suppression assay to confirm their functional capacity. These cells were confirmed to be FOXP3 negative and importantly did not possess suppressive capacity against responder T-cells (Figure 4-3 & Figure 4-4). These data suggest this population of cells represents recently activated T-cells and not Treg.





CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cell induced in the presence of conditioned medium.

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured in the presence of RPMI alone, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium with the addition of CD3/CD28 activating beads at 1:1 beads to cells ratio for 3 days. The expression of CD25, CD127 and FOXP3 were determined by flow cytometry. CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells were isolated by flow cytometric cell sorting and used in an allogenic T-cell suppression assay. Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ cells. (A) Representative dot plots of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells (**black circle**) induced following incubation with RPMI alone, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium with the addition of CD3/CD28 activation. (B) Histogram showing the expression of FOXP3 on induced CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells compared to CD25^{low} T-cells and isotype control. (C) Representative histograms showing allogeneic responder T-cells (CD25^{low}) proliferation, as determined by dilution of violet cell trace, in the presence of induced CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells (**top panel**), or alone (**bottom panel**).



Figure 4-4 Phenotype & function of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cell induced in the presence of conditioned medium.

(A) The frequency of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells following incubation with RPMI alone, tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium with the addition of CD3/CD28 activation were compared. (B) The frequency of FOXP3 expression were compared between CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} and CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells following incubation with tumour conditioned medium. Data were expressed as median and interquartile range. Statistical comparisons were made with Mann-Whitney test. Representative data from 3 independent experiments. CM; conditioned medium.

4.3 Effect of HCC tissue conditioned medium on DC phenotype

Tumour-conditioned medium, either alone or used in combination with TCR activation, was not able to induce a suppressive phenotype on CD8⁺T-cells. In an attempt to induce CD8⁺Treg, a more physiological method was tested. DCs are the prototypic professional antigen-presenting cell, characterised by their ability to process antigens and generate immune responses. However, it has also been recognised that DC play an important role in immune regulation. An increasing number of studies have demonstrated the presence of immature/tolerogenic DC, which on interaction with T-cells, result in the induction of Treg [73, 425]. Previous data from our lab [426] has demonstrated the presence of tolerogenic DC infiltrating human HCC. Hence, HCC interaction with DC may result in the generation of tolerogenic DC and in addition may have the potential to induce CD8⁺Treg.

The frequency of DC in liver tissue is variable and their use in downstream experiments therefore unpredictable. Accordingly, an alternative approach was needed to assess the possible effect the tumour environment may have on DC phenotype and function. Using a well-established approach, moDC were generated *ex vivo* by the differentiation of CD14⁺ monocytes in the presence of IL-4 and GM-CSF to provide a source of cells for further experiments. To investigate the effect of HCC on DC maturation, the ex-vivo generated moDC were primed with conditioned medium obtained from either human HCC tumour tissue or matched non-tumour tissues for 24 hours.

Following priming, moDC were assessed for their expressions of DC maturation markers by flow cytometry (Figure 4-5). Expression of DC maturation markers was compared on moDC primed in the presence of tumour-conditioned medium or matched non-tumour conditioned medium. Priming in HCC condition medium consistently lead to reduced expression of ; MHC Class I (21.5 IQR 17.3-30.8 vs. 53.8 IQR 34.3-57.1, p<0.05), MHC Class II (160.5 IQR 121.9-185.6 vs. 266 IQR 235.1-352, p<0.01), CD80 (6.3 IQR 4.5-7.7 vs. 7.8 IQR 4.3-9.6, p<0.05) and CD86 (15.4 IQR 10.4-24.9 vs. 21.9 IQR 12.6-43.3, p<0.05) (Figure 4-6). The results reflected the groups earlier finding that primary isolated DC from tumour tissue displayed an immature phenotype when compared to DC from matched non-tumour tissues [426].
A

С



Figure 4-5 Representative flow cytometric for DC phenotype

MoDC were differentiated from circulating CD14⁺ monocytes and primed by either tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 24 hours. Following priming, moDC were analysed for the expression of DC maturation markers by flow cytometry. MoDC were identified by FSC and SSC and determined to be CD14 negative. Representative histogram displaying the expression of MHC-I, MHC-II, CD80 and CD86 on moDC (grey) compared to isotype control (white).



Figure 4-6 moDC phenotype following priming with HCC conditioned medium.

Comparison of DC maturation markers expressions between moDC primed with tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium. Results from 5 replicate experiments with each experiment carried out in duplicate. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05, **p<0.01. MFI; median fluorescence intensity

4.4 Effect of tumour-conditioned medium on the functions of DC

With the ability to generate adequate number of moDC, attempts were made to ascertain weather the reduction in DC maturation markers following priming with tumour-conditioned medium translates into dysfunction of these cells. MoDC primed with conditioned medium were assessed for the production of IL-12, which is normally secreted by activated DC to induce activation of T-cells. By using flow cytometry it was shown moDC that had been primed by tumour-conditioned medium produced less IL-12, when compared to moDC that had been primed with matched non-tumour conditioned medium (Figure 4-7). In addition, previous studies had suggested the production of the suppressive cytokine IL-10 may be important in the induction of T-cells into Treg and its secretion can act as a marker of their tolerogenic phenotype [427]. However, IL-10 was not detected by flow cytometry in moDC following priming by either tumour or non-tumour conditioned medium (Figure 4-7).



Figure 4-7 The effect of tumour conditioned medium on DC cytokines production

MoDC that had been primed by tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium cells were analysed for their production of cytokines by intracellular staining. RPMI and lipopolysaccharide (LPS) were used as a negative and positive control respectively. Results from 3 replicate experiments, showing the production of (A) IL-12 and (B) IL-10 by tumour and matched non-tumour condition medium primed moDC. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance between tumour and non-tumour primed cells was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. p<0.05

As professional APC, the key function of DC is to interact with T-cells and prime their recognition of cognate antigen and to initiate T-cell proliferation. The induction of T-cell proliferation was used to assess the ability of moDC primed with conditioned medium to function as APC using an allogeneic T-cell proliferation assay, in which primed moDC are co-cultured with naïve CD8⁺T-cells for 5 days. The ability of CD8⁺T-cells to proliferate was assessed by flow cytometry. MoDC that had been primed with tumour-conditioned medium had a significant reduction in their ability to induce T-cell expansion, compared to moDC that had been primed by matched non-tumour conditioned medium, or RPMI alone. However, this did not reach statistical significant (Figure 4-8).





Figure 4-8 The effect of tumour conditioned medium on DC induced T-cell proliferation.

MoDC were cultured in tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium and cells cultured in RPMI were used as the control. After 24 hours, the moDC were harvested and co-cultured with naïve allogeneic CD8⁺T-cells (labelled with violet cell trace tracking dye) for a further 5 days. The ability of moDC to stimulate the proliferation of CD8⁺T-cells was assessed by the dilution of violet cell trace. (A) Representative dot plots showing the percentages of CD8⁺T-cell proliferation. (B) The ability of moDC cultured in control medium, tumour or non-tumour matched conditioned medium to induce CD8⁺T-cells proliferation were compared. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Statistical comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test. Data were obtained from 3 replicate experiments. ns; non-significant.

4.5 The effect of DC on CD8⁺Treg induction

HCC conditioned medium appears to effect both DC maturation and function. To assess whether tumour primed DC are able to induce CD8⁺Treg, primed moDC were co-cultured with allogeneic naïve CD8⁺T-cells for 5-7 days. Following, the culture period, the expression of common regulatory markers on CD8⁺T-cells were analysed by flow cytometry. Co-culturing of naïve allogeneic CD8⁺T-cells with tumour primed moDC induced a higher percentage of CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells when compared to CD8⁺T-cells that had been cultured with moDC that had been primed with matched non-tumour conditioned medium or RPMI alone (Figure 4-9).



Figure 4-9 The effect of tumour conditioned medium primed moDC on the induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high} CD127^{low}T-cells

MoDC were cultured in tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium and cells cultured in RPMI alone were used as control. After 24 hours, the moDC were washed and co-cultured with naïve allogeneic CD8⁺T-cells for a further 5 days. At the end of the culture period, the expression of CD25 and CD127 on CD8⁺T-cells was analysed by flow cytometry. The results from 5 replicate experiments are displayed. Data are expressed as median and IQR, statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05, **p<0.01.

Having demonstrated the induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells by conditioned medium primed moDC in an allogeneic co-culture assay, I wanted to more accurately mirror the *in vivo* tumour microenvironment. Therefore, this assay was repeated using autologous naïve CD8⁺T-cells. Indeed, the same induction of Treg was recorded when co-culturing naïve autologous CD8⁺ T-cells with tumour primed moDC wherein a higher proportion of induced CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells were recorded when compared to autologous CD8⁺ T-cells cultured with matched non-tumour primed moDC or medium alone (Figure 4-10).

Importantly unlike CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells that had been cultured with tumour conditioned medium with or without TCR activation by CD3/CD28 beads, but in the absence of MoDC, the CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells induced by tumour-primed moDC expressed high levels of the regulatory marker FOXP3 in addition to CTLA-4 and CD39. This further evidence strengthens the hypothesis that these cells are induced CD8⁺Treg (iCD8⁺Treg) (Figure 4-11 & Figure 4-12).



Figure 4-10 The ability of tumour conditioned medium primed DC to induce autologous CD8⁺Treg

Autologous naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured in RPMI alone, or with moDC that had been primed by tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 5 days. The expression of CD25 and CD127 on CD8⁺T-cells was analysed by flow cytometry. The results from 5 replicate experiments are displayed. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05, **p<0.01.



Figure 4-11 Phenotype of DC induced CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells CD8⁺CD25highCD127lowT-cells that had been induced by tumour-conditioned medium primed moDC were analysed for their expressions of the regulatory markers FOXP3, CTLA-4 and CD39 by flow cytometry. Representative dot plot showing the induction of CD25 and CD127 expressions (black circle) following culture with tumour-conditioned medium primed moDC (A). Histograms showing the expressions of FOXP3 (B), CTLA-4 (C) and CD39 (D) on CD25highCD127low cells (dark grey), compared to CD25low cells (light grey) and isotype control (dotted line).



Figure 4-12 Expression of regulatory phenotype on induced CD8⁺T-cells

The frequency of FOXP3, CTLA-4 and CD39 expression on $CD8^+CD25^{low}$ cells and $CD8^+CD25^{high}CD127^{low}$ cells, following induction with tumour-conditioned medium primed moDC were compared in three replicate experiments. Data are expressed as mean and standard error. Statistical comparison was made with paired students t-test. **p<0.01.

4.6 Cells-contact dependent induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T- Cells

Given the evidence that HCC conditioned DC are able to induce a subset of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells that express distinct markers of regulatory T-cells, a number of proposed mechanisms were considered. In the absence of cell-cell contact, HCC conditioned DC may result in the generation of Treg via the production of suppressive cytokines. Alternatively, in the presence of direct cell-cell contact, inadequate co-stimulation due to down regulation of CD80/CD86 or the direct interaction of DC with T-cells via previously un-described mechanisms may result in the observed effect [277, 278, 427].

Tumour primed moDC do not produce the suppressive cytokine IL-10 (see previous section), suggesting that the induction of Treg maybe more likely to be related to contact–dependant mechanisms. To further ascertain that the induction of CD8⁺Treg by tumour primed moDC required close cell-to-cell contact, naïve CD8⁺T-cells were co-cultured with tumour-conditioned medium primed DC with or without the inclusion of a 0.4 µM transwell inserts to prevent cell contact. The cells were co-cultured either side of the transwell insert for 5 days and the expression of CD25 and CD127 on CD8⁺T-cells were analysed by flow cytometry. The induction of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells was entirely abolished by the prevention of cCD8⁺Treg is dependent on direct cell-cell contact.



Figure 4-13 The effect of transwell on the induction of CD8⁺Treg

The requirement of cell-contact dependent induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}Tcells by moDC was assessed by culturing naïve CD8⁺T-cell and tumour conditioned medium primed moDC together or seprated by a 0.4 µm transwell insert. The percentage of induced CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells was determined by flow cytometry. Results from 3 replicate experiments are displayed. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the twotailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05.

4.7 Localisation of DC and CD8⁺T-cells within HCC

Having demonstrated that cell-cell contact is important for the induction of CD8⁺Treg, the presence of this phenomenon *in vivo* was considered. I used immunohistochemical staining of paraffin embedded human HCC tissues to demonstrate the location of DC and CD8⁺T-cells. Using the expression of CD11c and CD8 as markers of DC and CD8⁺T-cells respectively, DC and CD8⁺T-cell can be seen co-localised within the tumour environment (Figure 4-14).



Figure 4-14 Localisation of DC and CD8⁺T-cells within human HCC

(A,B,C) Dual immunohistochemistry staining for CD8 (red) and CD11c (black) expression in human HCC tumour. (D) Staining with isotype control. Scale bar represents 20 µm. Representative experiment of 3 replicates.

4.8 The effect of contact dependent DC-CD8⁺T-cells interactions

For DC to activate T-cells, multiple signals need to be transmitted, including activation of the TCR, co-stimulatory signals and secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines. In addition, the length of time DC spend in contact with T-cells also determine the fate of the T-cell [428]. To determine whether the amount of time tumour primed DC interacts with T-cells is critical for the induction of CD8⁺Treg, the interactions of moDC with T-cells were assessed using a fluorescent live cell imaging technique. Similar to previous experiments, moDC were primed by either tumourconditioned medium or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 24 hours. In addition, a positive control of LPS activated moDC was used. Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were isolated and labelled with CFSE to distinguish them from moDC. Following their priming, moDC were co-cultured with CFSE labelled naïve CD8⁺T-cells and their interactions over 24 hours recorded using a Cell IQ imager. Images were captured at 5 minutes intervals and contact time between individual T-cells and moDC were calculated. Of note, differences in the microscopic appearance between the tumour and non-tumour conditioned medium primed moDC were immediately obvious. MoDC primed in matched non-tumour medium or LPS appeared to have the classical features of matured/activated DC, characterised by numerous surface protrusions (Figure 4-15). In comparison, moDC that had been primed by tumourconditioned medium remained round, suggesting a more immature phenotype.



Figure 4-15 Analysis of DC-T-cell interactions using the cell IQ imager

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were labelled with CFSE (green cells) and co-cultured with tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium (CM) primed moDC or LPS primed moDC (grey cells). Images were captured using the cell IQ imager at 5 minutes intervals. Representative images from two experiments showing T-cell-moDC interaction and their microscopic appearance at 1 hour post culture.

On analysing the time moDC spend in contact with naïve CD8⁺T-cells, LPS primed moDC had a significantly higher contact time with T-cells (Figure 4-16). This is in comparison to moDC that had been primed by either tumour-conditioned medium or matched non-tumour conditioned. Importantly, no differences were seen in the interaction time of CD8⁺T-cells with moDC that had been primed with tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium. Hence, interaction time between moDC and CD8⁺T-cells appear not to be involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg.



Figure 4-16 Interaction time between DC and CD8⁺T-cells

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were labelled with CFSE and co-cultured with moDC that had been primed by tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 24 hours. The interaction time between individual CD8⁺T-cells and moDC were captured at 5 minutes intervals over a 24 hours period and analyse. (A) Graph showing individual DC-T-cells contact time. (B) Data from a total of 120 observed cell-to-cell interactions in two separate experiments. Data are expressed as mean and standard error and statistical significance was tested using the Mann Whiney U test *p<0.05.

4.9 Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-dependent induction of CD8⁺Treg

Having demonstrated that cell-to-cell contact appears to be involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg, but that the interaction time between CD8⁺ T-cells and DC is not critical. The expression of co-stimulatory molecules (CD80, CD86) on DC seems to be also affected by HCC tumour conditioned medium. However, DC that had been cultured in medium alone also displayed reduced expression of co-stimulatory molecules, but did not possess the same ability to induce CD8⁺Treg, suggesting tumour primed DC must exploit additional factors for the induction of CD8⁺Treg. Studies of a wide range of human tumours have implicated multiple regulatory molecules in the generation of a suppressive tumour environment [429], including iNOS, agrinase, IDO, TGF- β and IL-10. It is likely some of theses molecules are involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg seen within HCC tumours and in the experimental models used in this study. To investigate the involvement of theses molecules, moDC primed with tumour-conditioned medium were co-cultured with naïve CD8⁺T-cells in the presence of neutralising antibodies or inhibitors of each of theses candidate molecules. The effects on the blocking of theses molecules on CD8⁺Treg induction was assessed by flow cytometry. Inhibition of each of the candidate molecules did not affect the ability of tumour-primed moDC to induce CD8⁺Treg, except for IDO. When naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured in the presence of tumour primed moDC and the IDO inhibitor 1-methyl-tryptophan (1-MT), the percentage of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T cells induced was significantly reduced and in a dose dependent manner (Figure 4-17).



Figure 4-17 The effect of IDO on the induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells by

moDC

(A) Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured with tumour conditioned medium primed moDC in the presence or absence of neutralising monoclonal antibodies/inhibitor against IL-10 (5µg per mL), TGF β (10µg per mL), against IDO by 1-MT (500 µM), iNOS by NMMA (300µM) and arginase by HONA (500µM). (B) The role of IDO in the induction of CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells by tumour conditioned medium primed moDC was confirmed to be dose dependent by titration of the inhibitor 1-MT. Representative data from five replicate experiments. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the Mann Whiney U test vs. tumour conditioned primed moDC. *p<0.05, **p<0.01. Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase; IDO, 1-MT; 1-methyl-tryptophan, iNOS; inducible nitric oxide synthases, interleukin-10; IL-10, Transforming growth factor beta; TGF- β , nonselective nitric oxide synthase inhibitor; NMMA, N-hydroxy-L-arginine; HONA.

4.10 Presence of IDO in HCC

The enzyme indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) has been increasingly recognized to play an important role in immune modulation [430]. In particular, IDO has been linked to tumour progression through the inhibition of effector immune cells [431, 432] and recruitment and induction of CD4⁺Treg [433]. The expression of IDO has been shown to be elevated within the tumour environment in a number of different human cancers and has been associated with disease stage [434, 435]. To confirm the role of IDO in human HCC, the expression of IDO within tumour and matched non-tumour tissue were compared at a protein level by Western blot. Assays were performed with protein obtained from snap frozen matched tumour and non-tumour HCC tissues. Although IDO was shown to be expressed in tumour and non-tumour tissues, semi-quantification using Image J software demonstrated increased IDO expression in tumour tissues when compared to matched non-tumours (Figure 4-18).



Figure 4-18 Expression of IDO in HCC

Protein lysates were isolated from HCC and matched non-tumour tissues and analysed for the presence of IDO by western blot. GAPDH was used as control. (n=3)

Given the demonstration of increased expression of IDO within HCC tissues when compared to non-tumour tissues we went on to determine if this could be attributed, at least in to production by tumour infiltrating DC. Multi-colour part, immunofluorescence staining was used to analyse the presence of IDO in tumour infiltrating DC. Co-localisation of the DC marker CD11c and IDO was demonstrated on tumour infiltrating DC, in human HCC tissues (Figure 4-19). To further quantify the effect of HCC on IDO production by DC, the expression of IDO on tumour or matched non-tumour primed moDC were compared by intracellular staining and flow cytometry. The expression of IDO was increased in moDC following priming with tumour-conditioned medium when compared to moDC primed with matched nontumour conditioned medium (Figure 4-20).



Figure 4-19 Staining of IDO in human HCC

Immunofluorescence staining of snap frozen HCC tumour tissue for co-expression of CD11c (green), IDO (red) and nucleus (DAPI:blue) in human HCC tumour sections. Scale bar represents 100 µm. Representative data from 3 experiments.



Figure 4-20 IDO expression on tumour conditioned DC

MoDC were primed with tumour or matched non-tumour conditioned medium for 24 hours. Followed by the analysis for they expression of IDO by intracellular staining and flow cytometry. MoDC were identified by forward (FSC) and side scatter (SSC) and determined to be CD14 negative. (A) A representative histogram on the expression of IDO by moDC. (B) Data from five separate experiments, showing the expression of IDO on tumour or matched non-tumour primed moDC. Data are expressed as median fluorescent intensity and statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05.

4.11 IL-6 level in tumour-conditioned medium.

Having confirmed a role for IDO in the induction of CD8⁺Treg by tumourconditioned medium primed moDC, we next assessed the content of conditioned medium for the presence of other soluble factors that may influence DC phenotype.

To define possible candidate soluble factors involved in the modulation of DC, a cytokine array kit was used to measure differences in relative levels of multiple cytokines, chemokines, and acute phase proteins between tumour and non-tumour conditioned medium.

IL-6 was noted to be significantly elevated in tumour-conditioned medium when compared to matched non-tumour conditioned medium (Figure 4-21). Suggesting IL-6 may be a possible target that may be responsible for the modulation of DC.



Figure 4-21 Measurement of IL-6 in tumour conditioned medium

The presence of 36 different cytokines, chemokines, and acute phase proteins were measured by a commercial cytokine array kit in tumour and matched non-tumour conditioned medium samples. (A) A representative cytokine array film developed following incubation with tumour conditioned medium. (B) The spot density was measured by image-J in 2 sets of matched tumour and non-tumour condition medium samples. Data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range and statistical significance was tested using the two-tailed Wilcoxon matched pairs test. *p<0.05.

4.12 IL6 is not critical for the generation of tolerogenic DC

To ascertain whether IL-6 was contributing to the priming of tolerogenic DC, moDC were cultured in the presence of tumour-conditioned medium plus the addition of increasing concentrations of an IL-6 neutralising antibody. The expression of maturation markers on tumour primed DC were measured by flow cytometry. The addition of IL-6 blockade did not statistically alter the expression of MHC-I, MHC-II, CD80 or CD86 (Figure 4-22).

IL-6 is a complex cytokine; it can be present as a soluble form or surface bound to its receptors [436] and can induce the differentiation of immune cells along two defined pathways. The classical pathway involves the activation of membrane bound IL-6 receptor. Alternatively, IL-6 can exert is action via the trans-signalling pathway, though the activation of soluble IL-6 receptor. Importantly, the trans-signalling pathway has been shown to be a significant component of inflammation driven tumourgenesis [437, 438]. Consequently, the blocking of IL-6 alone may not be adequate to fully neutralise its effect. With this in mind, an additional series of experiments was performed utilising an IL-6 receptor neutralising antibody to block the activity of IL-6. DC were cultured in the presence of tumour-conditioned medium plus the addition of increasing concentration of an IL-6 receptor neutralising antibody. The expression of maturation markers on tumour primed DC were once again measured by flow cytometry (Figure 4-23). Inhibition of IL-6 receptor had no statistically additional effect on the expression of maturation markers on tumour primed DC, suggesting the presence of IL-6 in tumour conditioned medium is not a critical component for the induction of tolerogenic moDC.



Figure 4-22 The effect of IL-6 blockade on tumour conditioned medium primed

moDC

MoDC were primed with either tumour conditioned medium in the absence or presence of increasing concentrations of IL-6 neutralizing antibodies for 24 hours. The expression of (A) MHC-I, (B) MHC-II, (C) CD80 and (D) CD86 were analysed by flow cytomtery. Results are from 3 replicate experiments and data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range. Statistical significance was tested using the Mann Whiney test compared to control (tumour conditioned primed moDC). MFI; median fluorescence intensity.



IL-6-receptor neutrailizing antibodies (µg/ml)



IL-6-receptor neutrailizing antibodies (µg/ml)



Figure 4-23 The effect of IL-6 receptor blockade on tumour conditioned medium

primed moDC

MoDC were primed with either tumour conditioned medium in the absence or presence of increasing concentrations of IL-6 receptor neutralizing antibodies for 24 hours. The expression of (A) MHC-I, (B) MHC-II, (C) CD80 and (D) CD86 were analysed by flow cytomtery. Results are from 3 replicate experiments and data are expressed as median and inter-quartile range. Statistical significance was tested using the Mann Whiney test compared to control (tumour conditioned primed moDC). MFI; median fluorescence intensity.

4.13 Discussion

The CD4⁺Treg population is formed of both naturally occurring and induced regulatory T-cells [439-441]. In comparison, most previous studies have suggested induction as the predominant route for CD8⁺Treg development [229, 230]. The low frequency of CD8⁺Treg present within the peripheral blood and non-tumour tissues, compared to those seen in tumour tissues of patients with HCC, plus the static level of circulating CD8⁺Treg despite HCC progression, points towards an active role of the tumour microenvironment in the generation of CD8⁺Treg.

A number of different mechanisms have been proposed to be involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg. In the current study, attempts were made to induce CD8⁺Treg. by culturing naïve CD8⁺T-cells with HCC conditioned medium with or without TCR activation with CD3/CD28 beads. However, the resulting population was predominately composed of newly activated effector cells. Initially, this result was unexpected as multiple studies have previously demonstrated the ability to generate CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg *ex-vivo* by a combination of TCR activation with the presence of tumour supernatant or suppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF-B [231, 442]. However, unlike the current study, the majority of these studies employed sub-physiological concentrations of cytokine to induce the Treg. This may explain the inability in the current study to induce CD8⁺Treg directly with tumour-conditioned medium alone. which more accurately recapitulates the physiological microenvironment.

The data in this chapter highlights the importance of DC interaction with tumour cells within HCC in the generation of CD8⁺Treg. The interaction of APC with T-cells has been proposed by others to be involved in the induction of CD8⁺Treg [204, 228]. *In vitro* studies designed to assess the modulating effect of HCC on immune cells has shown DC that have been incubated with human hepatoma supernatant were able to induce a subset of CD4⁺Treg [274]. Clinical studies in patients with solid organ cancers, including HCC, demonstrated the frequencies of DC with a tolerogenic phenotype correlated with an increase in circulating CD4⁺Treg [443, 444]. Importantly, the role of CD8⁺Treg induction in tumours has recently been demonstrated in colorectal and ovarian cancer [204, 228]. Wei et al., demonstrated that DC isolated from malignant ascitic fluid removed from ovarian cancer patients was able to induce CD8⁺T-cells that secreted IL-10. Importantly, these induced CD8⁺T-cells were able to suppress effector cell proliferation. However, the study lacked data on CD8⁺Treg phenotype.

Despite increasing evidence suggesting the possible role of DC in Treg induction, the precise mechanisms involved remain unclear. DC are essential in the generation of appropriate immune responses against a wide array of harmful pathogens and cancer cells. However, data from previous studies has suggested tumours are able to disrupt the function of DC and may even have to ability to 'hijack' DC to aid immune evasion and Treg induction. A possible mechanism involved is the disruption of DC function though the down regulation of co-stimulatory molecules on DC and a reduction in pro-inflammatory cytokine production [73]. This leads to inadequate stimulation of T-cells resulting in the induction of Treg. Support for such a hypothesis

stems from the identification of blood derived and tumour infiltrating DC from HCC patients that lack maturation markers such as MHC molecules and co-stimulatory molecules [270-272, 426]. These DC are impaired in their inability to induce T-cell proliferation and produce pro-inflammatory cytokines [274]. In addition, DC isolated from HCC patients acquire tolerogenic properties though the production of suppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β [445, 446]. Data from this chapter demonstrated similar results, with the ability of HCC to interact with DC, resulting in the lack of expression of maturation markers and production of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-12. However, no significant up-regulation of IL-10 or TGF- β production was recorded. Also transwell experiments designed to prevent cell-cell contact demonstrated cell contact is essential in the induction of CD8⁺Treg. Taken together, this data suggests soluble factors are unlikely to play a key role in CD8⁺Treg induction in HCC, although there may still be a role for membrane bound IL-10 or TGF- β to induce their effects on naïve T-cells.

Increasing interest has been focused on the importance of the physical interaction between DC and T-cell in the initiation of immune responses. On engagement with Tcells, DC form an immunological synapse in which a wide array of signals (MHC molecules, TCR, co-stimulatory molecules) are involved in the activation of T-cells [447]. In addition, interaction of adhesion molecules present on the surface of both DC and T-cells (CD11a-ICAM-1) also plays an important role in maintaining the interaction between cells, leading to T-cell activation [448]. The contact time between DC and T-cells has been suggested to play a role in their functional outcome [428, 449]. However, in the current study, the length of interaction time between DC and T- cell does not appear to differ between tumour or non-tumour primed DC and is therefore unlikely to be important in the generation of CD8⁺ T-reg.

The enzyme IDO has been increasingly recognized to play an important role in immune modulation [430] via its contribution to the degradation of the essential amino acid tryptophan into is metabolite kynurenine. IDO has been suggested to affect immune responses in three distinct ways. Firstly, the degradation of tryptophan results in the disruption of a number of molecular stress response pathways, such as the general control nonrepressed-2 (GCN-2) and the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathways, both of which are involved in immune cell activation. The disruption of such pathways by IDO, results in the inhibition of effector cell activation and importantly has been shown to induce Treg [450, 451]. Secondly, the accumulation of kynurenine, a major ligand for aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), can induce Treg via the promotion of FOXP3 expression and priming of tolerogenic DC [452]. Lastly, IDO has recently been shown to provide a direct intracellular signal to DC leading to the triggering of regulatory pathways independent of tryptophan breakdown or kynurenine accumulation. However, despite increasing study suggesting the possible role of IDO in aiding tumour progression, conflicting evidences are emerging.

IDO can be detected in a wide array of tissues and cells including those associated with immune function and other non-immune cells. In particular IDO is highly expressed in a wide range of human tumours, including HCC, and importantly has been demonstrated to correlate with cancer patient's disease prognosis [453-458].

167
Contrary to such findings, a recent study in patients with HCC demonstrated that the presence of IDO within the tumour environment correlated positively with progression-free survival. Importantly, it was show that the cytotoxic activities of peripheral mononuclear cells isolated in these patients was directly proportionate to the level of IDO present and this was suppressed by blocking with 1-MT [459]. Similarly, the presence of IDO within human renal cell cancer correlated with better progression free survival [460]. In addition, further contradicting effect of IDO can be seen in study looking at the direct effect of IDO on tumour cell survival. It has been shown that the effect of IDO, can have a direct effect on prolonging tumour cells survival though tryptophan depletion and the built up of kynurenine metabolite. However, studies have demonstrated the opposite effect. In which IDO can inhibit tumours cells proliferation [461-463]. However, such studies often have their limitation, mainly due to association studies being a poor reflection on actual causation.

As stated previously, IDO can modulate the immune response though a number of different pathways and the current study has highlighted the potential for Treg induction in response to production of IDO by professional APC such as DC [452]. Importantly, recent work investigating the activation of IDO in tumour cells has suggested a reciprocal role of Treg. Mainly through the induction of tolerogenic DC by Treg expression of CTLA-4, resulting in the expression of IDO on DC [464]. In addition, a recent clinical study demonstrated IDO expression in tumour stromal tissues correlated with better response in patients treated with a CTLA-4 blocking antibody [465], further supporting the possible interaction between Treg and IDO.

A direct result of the increasing evidence demonstrating the role of IDO in the disruption of anti-tumour immune response is the development of studies focusing on the therapeutic potential of IDO blockade as a cancer treatment. Early rodent studies suggest IDO blockade using the enzyme inhibitor 1-MT is able to delay tumour growth [431, 454]. Several IDO inhibitors are now in early phase clinical trials as treatments for human cancer, including molecules which have a higher IDO blocking ability compared to 1-MT [466]. Studies supporting the use of IDO blockade in the attempt to reverse tumour suppression appear promising. However, our current understanding on how IDO affect tumour immune response remains limited. It is proposed that the blockade of IDO may in effect reverse the immune suppression seen in tumour progression. Such hypothesis was based on one of the pivotal study, demonstrating IDO induced decrease in tryptophan resulted in inhibition of T-cell proliferation [467]. However, once again conflicting data exists, in which one study demonstrated that despite total depletion of trytphan, no suppression of immune cell proliferation was seen [468]. It has been agreed that such differences seen in these studies can been related to the differences in experimental condition. It is plausible that in-vitro experiments are unlikely to mimic one seen in in-vivo experiments. In which the tryptophan level is unlikely to be depleted to a similar level when compared to in-vitro condition. Recent data has emerged questioning the actual involvement of IDO in tumour suppression. As already mentioned increasing interest has been put on the use of 1-MT as a potential anti-cancer treatment. It is hypothesis the blockage of IDO by 1-MT results in the reversal of tumour immune suppression. However, recent studies has suggested the anti-tumour effect seen in the use of 1-MT, may actually be

independent of IDO. Agaugue et al. demonstrated in a murine model that the affect of 1-MT on DC function was depending on the quality of DC maturation through TLR and the effects of 1-MT were independent to IDO activity [469]. In addition, the DC matured through TLR4 pathway in the presence of 1-MT resulted in the generation of IL5 and IL13 secreting T-cells and not IFN. Such effects maybe detrimental in the setting of anti-tumour response due to the skewing towards a Th2 response. It was suggested by the authors, the IDO independent effect of 1-MT might be the result of disruption of trytphan uptake or metabolism by DC. However, further studies are required to unravel such findings. To further add uncertainty into the actual mechanism of how 1-MT may reverse tumour immune suppression, a biochemical identical enzyme of IDO; tryptophan-2,3-dioxygenase (TDO) are also present in human cancer [470]. However, TDO cannot be inhibited by 1-MT. Hence, adding further evidence to suggest that the affect of 1-MT maybe independent on is inhibition on IDO.

Putting the data against the role of IDO on the generation of a suppressive tumour environment aside. The suitability of 1-MT as a treatment for cancer has also been questioned. In addition to the potential Th2 skewing effect of 1-MT on DC mentioned above, the actual potency of 1-MT inhibition on IDO has also been questioned. 1-MT, a competitive inhibitor of IDO exists in two isomers: L-1MT and D-1MT. The two isomers appear to act differently depending on the cells types and cell compartment [471]. The main effect of L-1MT appears to be against cell free IDO activity and IDO secreting cell lines. While D-1MT appears to inhibit tryptophan degradation on IDO expressing mDC. Due to the effect of D-1MT on immune cells, it has been commonly

used as the isomer of chose for clinical studies. However, with the advances in science much potent inhibitor of IDO has been developed. In particular the use of siRNA to suppress IDO expression at a genomic level. The use of siRNA has enormous advantage over chemical inhibitor such as 1-MT. Mainly through the avoiding of off target effect as seen in the use of 1-MT as discussed above.

Additional studies have proposed the suppression of anti-tumour immune responses may involve other enzymatic pathways. The enzyme arginase-1 has been implicated mainly in the suppression and function of MDSC [472], but recent evidence has supported a role for this molecule in the induction of tolerogenic properties in DC [473]. Similarly to IDO, arginase-1 results in the activation of GCN-2 via the degradation of the amino acid arginine, leading to the disruption of effector cell activation and induction of regulatory T-cells [474]. Arginase-1 has been shown to be present on DC following culture with retinoic acid leading to the induction of regulatory T-cells [473, 475]. The possible role of arginase-1 in the induction of regulatory T-cells was further supported by the demonstration of FOXP3 positive cells with co-expression of arginase [476]. Similarly, the enzyme nitric oxide synthase, though the production of nitric oxide, has been implicated as another potential candidate in the induction of regulatory T-cells [477]. However, unlike IDO neither of these enzymes was shown to be involved in CD8⁺Treg in the current study.

After confirming the involvement of IDO in the induction of CD8⁺Treg, an attempt was made to investigate what component of tumour-conditioned medium resulted in the generation of tolerogenic DC. Using a cytokine array, increased secretion of IL-6

was identified, which, given its wider effects may have been responsible for generating the tolerogenic phenotype and function of tumour primed DC. IL-6 has been described to be associated with the pathogenesis of HCC and an increased risk of HCC development [78, 79, 83, 478]. More recently IL-6 has been shown to be involved in the disruption of DC maturation [80, 479, 480]. In addition, a study of human colorectal tumours demonstrated the serum concentration of IL-6 correlated with the presence of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg [228]. Importantly, the study demonstrated the ability to induce CD8⁺Treg *ex-vivo* in the presence of IL-6. However, no assessment of the suppressive function of the induced CD8⁺Treg was performed.

In the current study, despite blocking both soluble IL-6 and its receptor, the imprinting of a tolerogenic phenotype on DC by tumour-conditioned medium was not affected. This contradicted the afore mentioned studies which demonstrated the immune-tolerogenic effect of IL-6 on DC and with the confirmation of an elevated level of IL-6 in tumour conditioned medium. Whilst the demonstration of IL-6 involvement in the induction of CD8⁺Treg would have been a satisfactory explanation for the modulating effect of HCC, the inability to identify the components of a secretome responsible for DC disruption, emphasises the complexity of the tumour microenvironment. This also highlights the limitation of the use of tumour-conditioned medium to mimic what occurs within tumours. However, steps were incorporated into the experimental design, in an attempt to minimize the possible confounding factors, commonly seen in the use of conditioned medium. Firstly, conditioned medium was obtained by culturing tissues in serum free conditions to

minimise the recognition of serum components and constituents of the secretome [481]. Secondly, fresh human tumour slices and not cell lines were used to generate conditioned medium. This has the advantage of investigating the interaction between different cells within the tumour microenvironment and not just a single cell. Lastly, studies of HCC are often confounded by the presence of underlying liver disease, in particular viral liver diseases. It is therefore difficult to distinguish between the effects of the viral disease and those resulting from the tumour. To limit such effect, conditioned medium was generated only from tumour samples obtained from patients with non-viral liver disease. There are however other factors that were not possible to control, such as hypoxic conditions. In addition, a positive control wasn't added to the experiments to confirm the potency of the neutralising antibodies used. Finally, the concentration of the conditioned medium may not mirror the *in-vivo* picture where the interplay between different organ systems will result in a complex secretome.

In addition to IL-6, the chemokine CCL2 was also presence at a higher level within the tumour supernatant were compared to matched non-tumour supernatant. CCL2 also commonly know as monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), is an important chemokines involved in the trafficking of monocytes and macrophages [482]. CCL2 expression was shown to be present in human HCC and has been suggested to correlate with prognosis [483]. Is effect has been suggested to be related to the tumour ability to recruit suppressive immune cells such as TAM and MDSC into the tumour environment. Hence, preventing anti-tumour immune cells response in the tumour [484, 485]. One of the main limitation of this current work, relate to lack of further experiments looking at the involvement of CCL2 on DC modulation or Treg induction. With the development of therapeutic targeting against the CCL2 pathway, future work in this area is very attractive.

5 Functional capacity of CD8⁺Treg

The data so far have demonstrated the presence of a subset of CD8⁺Treg infiltrating human HCC, displaying a regulatory phenotype similar to other previously identified CD8⁺ regulatory T-cells in human diseases, including cancer. In addition, DC has been demonstrated to interact with tumour cells in human HCC, in the induction of CD8⁺Treg from naïve CD8⁺T-cells.

It is, however, important to recognise that the current arrays of phenotypic markers we used to define regulatory cells are not 100% specific. Indeed, it is becoming increasingly accepted that some of these markers can be expressed on non-regulatory cells dependent on the microenvironment in which they are induced. To further confirm the regulatory role of the CD8⁺Treg identified in the current study, their suppressive function needs to be confirmed.

5.1 Cytokine production of HCC infiltrating CD8⁺Tregs

To confirm that the CD8⁺Treg population identified in HCC tissue are true regulatory T-cells, their suppressive capacity was assessed. A number of previous studies examining regulatory CD8⁺T-cells have demonstrated their ability to secrete suppressive cytokines and this has been proposed to be central to their suppressive function [486]. To enable the assessment of cytokine production in tumour infiltrating T-cells, mononuclear cells from human HCC were freshly isolated and stimulated by TCR activation. The ability of the T-cells to produce cytokine was demonstrated by intracellular flow cytometry. Following stimulation, the cytokine production profile differed markedly between T-cell subsets isolated from tumours. $CD8^+Treg$ secreted predominately the suppressive cytokine IL-10 and only produced a low level of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN- γ . This is in comparison to the $CD8^+CD25^{low}$ T-cells (non-Treg), which secreted predominately IFN- γ and minimal IL-10 (Figure 5-1B & C). The production of the suppressive cytokine TGF β was also measured on different subsets of $CD8^+T$ -cells but this did not differ significantly between $CD8^+Treg$ and non-Treg cells (Figure 5-1D & E) (Figure 5-2).

This suggests, in addition to the induction of CD8⁺Treg, the tumour environment may enhance Treg function whilst at the same time adversely affect the function of responder cells.



Figure 5-1. Flow cytometric analysis of cytokine production from HCC-infiltrating CD8⁺T-cells

Mononuclear cells were isolated from HCC tissues and stimulated by TCR activation (Cytostim) before the expression of IL-10, IFN- γ and TGF β on T-cell subsets was analysed. (A) Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ and defined as either regulatory or effector based on expression of their CD25 and CD127. (B) CD8⁺Treg produced IL-10 in preference to IFN- γ whilst in (C) CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells (non-Treg) this pattern was reversed. TGF- β production did not differ significantly between either (D) CD8⁺Treg or (E) CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells. Representative data from 5 replicate experiments. Interleukin-10; IL-10, interferon gamma; IFN- γ , transforming growth factor beta; TGF- β .



Figure 5-2 Measurement of cytokine secretion in HCC infiltrating CD8⁺Treg by flow cytometry

Cytokine secretion by T-cells was assessed in cells isolated from three independent samples of HCC tumour and matched non-tumour tissue. MNC were isolated from matched tumour and non-tumour tissues and stimulated with cytostim. The expression of IL-10, IFN- γ and TGF- β on T-cell subsets was assessed by flow cytometry. Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺. CD8+Treg isolated from tumour tissue produced the suppressive cytokines (A) IL-10 and (B) TGF β . Comparison of cells isolated from matched tumour and non-tumour samples demonstrated that tumour resident CD8⁺Treg produced more IL-10 whilst no difference was seen in cells producing TGF- β . Conversely, the expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokine (C) IFN- γ by CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells (non-Treg) was increased in non-tumour samples when compared with matched tumour samples. Data from 5 replicate experiments. Data are expressed as median and interquartile range. Statistical comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05. Mononuclear cells; MNC, interleukin-10; IL-10, interferon gamma; IFN- γ , transforming growth factor beta; TGF- β .

5.2 Optimization of a suppression assay

The hallmark of Treg is their ability to suppress the function and proliferation of responder T-cells (CD25^{low}T-cells). To assess the direct suppressive capacity of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg, a well-established suppression assay was employed. This assesses the ability of responder T-cells to proliferate in the present of regulatory T-cells. However, in a 'classical' suppression assay, a large number of regulatory T-cells are often required [487] which can be a major obstacle in research focussing on recovery of T-cells from tumour. This is due to the low frequency of cells isolated from tissues. For this reason, the assay was optimised for the use in situations when the number of regulatory T-cells is limited.

Suppression assays require the isolation of regulatory T-cells. When the number of cells used in the assay is small, the purity of the isolated cell population is essential, because contamination by other cells may have a significant effect on the final result. In the current study, to ensure the purity of the isolated tumour CD8⁺Treg, cells were obtained by high-speed flow cytometric cell sorting (Figure 5-3). This allows the isolation of highly purified populations of viable tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg (>90%), whilst at the same time allowing the acquisition of phenotype data, hence maximising the use of limited HCC tissues.



Figure 5-3 Cells isolated by flow cytometric sorting.

Representative dot plots showing cell purity on isolated (A) CD8⁺Treg and (B) CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells (non-Treg) following cell sorting.

The numbers of cells isolated from each tumour were variable, but usually low (between 5000-20,000 CD8⁺Treg per gram of tissue). For a classical suppression assay, an average of 400,000 cells are often quoted to be required. In an attempt to increase the number of CD8⁺Treg, the isolated cells were expanded using protocols developed for peripherally isolated CD4⁺Treg [488, 489]. However, no significant expansion of tumour isolated CD8⁺Treg was seen and the cultured CD8⁺Treg often died following prolonged expansion (14 days). In an attempt to maintain viability, MNC isolated from tumour were expanded directly without prior isolation of CD8⁺Treg, but again the numbers and viability of recovered cells remained low.

Due to the difficulties increasing the number of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg, attention was turned towards optimising the suppression assays for use with low numbers of cells. It is commonly quoted, 50,000 responder T-cells are required per well of a 96-well plate for suppression assays. Reduction in the number of responder T-cells will therefore directly reduce the number of Treg required. To ensure, a reduction in responder T-cells numbers will not effect T-cell proliferation, the proliferation capacity of different concentrations of responder T-cells was compared. Responder T-cells from healthy donors were first isolated by magnetic antibody cell selection methods and labelled with a cell trace dye to enable visualisation of proliferation by flow cytometry. Either 25,000 or 50,000 responder T-cells were transferred into each well of a 96-well round bottomed plate (to maximise the contact between CD8⁺Treg and responder T-cells) before the cells were activated with CD3/CD28 beads (Dynal) or Treg suppressor beads (Miltenyi Biotec) to induced proliferation. Following 3 days of culture, the proliferation of T-cells was assessed by

flow cytometry. When compared, the proliferation of 25,000 responder cells was similar to the usual 50,000 cells (Figure 5-4), suggesting the reduction in responder T-cell number does not compromise the ability to proliferate and therefore the accuracy of the assay.



Figure 5-4 Optimisation of suppression assay

Responder T-cells (CD3⁺CD25^{low}) were isolated by flow cytometric cell sorting from PBMC and labelled with Violet cell trace. The labelled cells were cultured in the presence of CD3/CD28 activating beads to induce proliferation for 3 days and proliferation was determined by dilution of violet cell trace by flow cytometry. Representative histograms showing responder T-cells cultured at (A) 50,000 cells per well and (B) 25,000 cells per well. Cell proliferation are shown as percentage. Representative of 3 replicate experiments.

The initial optimisation of the suppression assay using CD3/CD28 Dynal beads to induce T-cell proliferation was unsuccessful (Figure 5-5 A & C). No suppression of responder T-cells was seen even at a 1:1 Treg to responder T-cells ratio. Dynal beads are commonly used to induce T-cell expansion and activation for downstream experiments and are large ($4.5 \mu m$) particles, which in this setting seem to induce intense supra-physiological stimulation of responder T-cells, which appeared to overcome Treg suppression.

In an attempt to overcome the problem of excessive stimulation/activation and the inability to suppress T-cell proliferation, when Dynal beads was used to drive responder T-cell proliferation, an alternative method was assessed. Treg inspector beads (Miltenyi Biotec) have been specifically developed for use in suppression assays to induce T-cell proliferation. The beads consist of a cocktail of CD3, CD2 and CD28 activating antibodies adsorbed onto 50 nm particles. Using Treg inspector beads, it was possible to demonstrate the suppressive capacity of peripherally isolated CD4⁺Treg. However, this did not reach statistical significant (Figure 5-5).



Figure 5-5 Comparison of Dynal beads and Treg inspector

CD4⁺Treg (CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells) and responder T-cells (CD3⁺CD25^{low}) were isolated by magnetic antibody cell sorting from PBMC. Responder T-cells were labelled with Violet cell trace and cultured in the presence of Dynal CD3/CD28 activating beads or Miltenyi Biotec Treg inspector beads at an 1:1 bead to cell ratio to induce proliferation for 3 days. Cells were cultured either alone or in the presence of

CD4⁺Treg at a 1:1 (responder:Treg) ratio. Proliferation of responder T-cells was determined by dilution of violet cell trace. Cells undergoing proliferation is shown as a percentage. Representative flow cytometric histograms showing responder T-cell proliferation cultured alone with either dynal beads or Treg inspector or in the addition of Treg at a 1:1 Treg:responder ratio. (B) The suppression capacity of Treg was compared in the presence of either dynal beads or Treg inspector. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Statistical comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test. Data were obtained from 3 replicate experiments.

5.3 CD8⁺Treg isolated from HCC are functionally suppressive

Having finalised the optimisation of the suppression assay, the suppressive function of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg was assessed. Following isolation by flow cytometric cell sorting, HCC derived CD8⁺Treg were cultured with allogenic responder T-cells at a 1:8 Treg:responder ratio in the presence of Treg inspector beads for 3 days. In the presence of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg, the proliferation capacity of responder T-cells was significantly reduced (Figure 5-6A). The suppressive ability of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg was comparable to tumour infiltrating CD4⁺Treg isolated from the same tumours (Figure 5-6B) confirming tumour-infiltrating CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}T-cells are true regulatory T-cells.



Figure 5-6 Suppressive function of HCC infiltrating CD8⁺Treg

To assess the suppressive ability of HCC infiltrating $CD8^{+}Treg$, violet cell trace labelled allogeneic responder T-cells ($CD3^{+}CD25^{1ow}$) were cultured in the absence or presence of $CD8^{+}Treg$. Responder T-cells were stimulated with Treg inspector beads at 1:1 ratio to induce proliferation. (A) After 3 days of culture, T-cell proliferation was analysed by determining the percentage of violet cell trace dilution. Representative flow cytometric histograms showing responder T-cell proliferation cultured alone (**top**) and in the presence of HCC infiltrating $CD8^{+}Treg$ (**bottom**) at a 1:8 Treg:responder ratio. (B) The suppression capacity of tumour infiltrating CD8+Treg was compared to $CD4^{+}Treg$ ($CD4^{+}CD25^{high}CD127^{low}$) obtained from the same tumours. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Statistical comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05. Data were obtained from 4 replicate experiments.

5.4 Suppressive function of induced CD8⁺Treg

In the previous chapter, tumour primed DC was demonstrated to induce a subset of $CD8^+T$ -cells resembling the phenotypic characteristic of HCC infiltrating $CD8^+T$ reg. Hence, we continued to investigate whether these induced cells possess regulatory function. Assays were performed to assess their cytokine production capability and suppression function. Cytokine production of induced Treg-cells was assessed by stimulating naïve $CD8^+T$ -cells that had been cultured with tumour primed DC with a TCR linking antibody (cytostim). The expression of IL-10 and IFN- γ by CD8⁺T-cells subsets was determined by flow cytometry. Similar to HCC infiltrating CD8⁺Treg, tumour primed DC induced CD8⁺Treg capable of producing the suppressive cytokine IL-10, but not IFN- γ (Figure 5-7). Similarly, non-Treg cells produced predominately IFN- γ and not IL-10.

To assess the suppression capacity of iCD8⁺Treg, T-cells, which had been co-cultured with condition medium primed DC were isolated using flow cytometric cell sorting to separate CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} and CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells. Different ratios of sorted iCD8⁺Treg cells were incorporated into a suppression assay. In the presence of iCD8⁺Treg, the proliferation ability of responder T-cells was significantly reduced in a dose dependent manner (Figure 5-8). To ensure the suppressive function was only confined to iCD8⁺Treg, sorted CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells cells cultured with tumour primed DC acted as a control in the suppression assay. CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells were not able to suppress the proliferation of responder T-cells.



Figure 5-7 Measurement of IL-10 & IFN-γ in HCC induced CD8⁺Treg

Navie CD8⁺T-cells were cultured with tumour conditioned medium primed DC for 5 days and assessed for their cytokine production by TCR-linking stimulation and flow cytometry. The cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ and iCD8+Treg were defined as CD8⁺CD25^{low}CD127^{low} T-cells, whilst CD8⁺Non-Treg was defined as CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells. The number of cytokine producing cells was stated as percentage of total CD8⁺T-cells. In common with CD8⁺ Treg isolated from tumours, iCD8+Treg produced predominantly IL-10 whilst non-Treg cells produced IFN- γ . Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Statistical comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05. Data were obtained from 4 replicate experiments.



Figure 5-8 Assessment of suppressive function in induced CD8⁺Treg

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were cultured with tumour-conditioned medium primed DC for 5 days. Following culture with tumour primed DC, iCD8⁺Treg were isolated by flow cytometric sorting. The suppressive ability of iCD8⁺Treg was assessed by labelling allogeneic responder T-cells with violet cell trace and cultured in the absence or presence of different ratios of iCD8⁺Treg. CD3⁺CD2⁺CD28⁺ beads (Treg inspector) were added to induce responder T-cell proliferation. After 3 days of culture, T-cell proliferation was analysed by determining the percentage of violet cell trace dilution, demonstrating the capacity of iCD8⁺Treg to supress effect T cell proliferation. (A) Representative flow cytometric histograms showing T-cell proliferation in the presence of an increasing ratio of iCD8⁺Treg. (B) Suppression assays from 3 replicate experiments, the black bar represents the use of CD8⁺CD25^{low} cells instead of iCD8⁺Treg Data are expressed as means and standard deviation.

5.5 The suppressive function of CD8⁺Treg is mediated thought CD39

Functional assessments of Treg isolated from tissue are often limited due to the difficulty in obtaining adequate numbers of cells. However, with the ability to generate CD8⁺Treg on demand by culturing tumour conditioned-medium primed moDC with naïve CD8⁺T-cells, further characterisation of the mechanisms involved in the suppressive capacity of CD8⁺Treg were performed.

As shown in previous chapters, $CD8^+Treg$ isolated directly from HCC or induced from tumour primed DC, secreted IL-10, TGF- β , expressed CTLA-4 and CD39. All of these molecules have been shown in previous studies to be involved in the suppressive functions of Tregs [228, 229, 486, 490]. To further ascertain weather any of these factors are involved in the suppressive capacity of CD8⁺Treg, increasing concentrations of neutralising antibody against IL-10, TGF- β , CTLA-4 and CD39 were added into an allogeneic suppression assay.

The blockade of IL-10, TGF β and CTLA-4 did not affect the suppression capacity of iCD8⁺Treg on responder T-cell proliferation (Figure 5-9). However, the addition of a CD39 neutralising antibody was able to reverse the suppressive capacity of induced CD8⁺Treg in a dose dependent manner.



Figure 5-9 The effect of CTLA-4, IL-10, TGF-β & CD39 blockade on CD8⁺Treg

function

Naïve CD8⁺T-cells were co-cultured with moDC primed with HCC tissueconditioned medium and then isolated by flow cytometric sorting based on CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} expression. The ability of induced CD8⁺Treg to suppress responder T-cell proliferation was assessed by suppression assays. Responder T-cells were labelled with violet cell trace and stimulated with CD2⁺CD3⁺CD28⁺ activating beads (Treg inspector) and cultured with induced CD8⁺Treg at a 1:1 ratio in the presence or absence of increasing concentrations of neutralising antibodies against IL-10, TGF- β , CTLA-4, CD39 or isotype control. Responder T-cells cultured alone acted as a positive control. After 3 days of culture, T-cell proliferation was analysed by determining the percentage of violet cell trace dilution. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Statistical comparisons were made with Mann-Whitney U test where ***P<0.001 vs. Treg+Resp. Results are from 3 replicate experiments. A study by Bastid *et al* suggested that CD39 is involved in the suppressive mechanism of Treg though the generation of adenosine from ATP/ADP [491]. To further confirm the importance of CD39 in the suppressive capacity of CD8⁺Treg, A selective ecto-ATPase inhibitor; diethyl-b-c-dibromomethylene-D-adenosine-50-triphosphate trisodium salt hydrate (ARL67156) was used to block the CD39 adenosine pathway. Similar to the addition of CD39 neutralizing antibody, the suppressive capacity of CD8⁺Treg was partially reversed by the disruption of CD39 by ARL6715 (Figure 5-10).



Figure 5-10 The effect of CD39-adenosine pathway blockade on CD8⁺Treg function

The ability of $CD8^+Treg$ to inhibit responder T-cell proliferation was assessed by suppression assay in the presence or absence of the ATPase inhibitor diethyl-b-cdibromomethylene-D-adenosine-50-triphosphate trisodium salt hydrate (ARL67156) or neutralising CD39 antibodies. Responder T-cells cultured alone acted as the positive control. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation and result are from 3 replicate experiments. Statistical comparisons were made with Mann-Whitney U test where *P<0.01 vs. Treg

•

5.6 CD8⁺Treg suppress responder T-cells though cell contact

The localization of CD39 within lipid rafts of cells has been demonstrated previously [492], suggesting close cell-cell contact is likely to be required to support its function. To ascertain weather cell-cell contact is critical for CD8⁺Treg to effect their suppressive capacity, suppression assays were carried out in the presence of transwell inserts to prevent contact between responder T-cells and CD8⁺Treg. In this setting it was possible to demonstrate that suppression of effector T cell expansion by CD8⁺Treg is cell contact dependent, as the special separation of both cell populations, whilst maintaining free movement of soluble factors, abolishes their suppressive capacity (Figure 5-11).



Figure 5-11 The effect of transwell on CD8⁺Treg suppression

The requirement of cell-contact dependent suppression by induced CD8⁺Treg (iCD8⁺T-cells) was assessed by culturing the flow cytometric sorted induced cells with responder T-cells, together or separated by a 0.22 μ m transwell insert in the presence of CD2⁺CD3⁺CD28⁺ activating beads (Treg inspector) at a 1:1 ratio. After 3 days of culture, T-cell proliferation was analysed by determining the percentage of violet cell trace dilution. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation and result are from 3 replicate experiments. Statistical comparisons were made with Mann-Whitney U test where *P<0.05 vs. responder only

5.7 CD8⁺Treg do not suppress via cytotoxic pathways

An alternative mechanism for CD8⁺Treg suppression may involve direct cell killing of the responder cells [493]. To assess whether CD8⁺Treg can suppress by direct cell cytotoxicity, iCD8⁺Treg were co-cultured with responder T-cells in a suppression assay. To assess for possible killing of responder T-cells, the viability stain 7-ADD (a membrane dye that is excluded from viable cells) was added prior to flow cytometry. Dead or dying cells are unable to export the dye out of the cells and appear as fluorescently labeled cells on flow cytometry. Despite effective suppression of responder cell proliferation by CD8⁺Treg no increase in 7-AAD positive cells was detected, suggesting CD8⁺Treg does not exert their function in a cytolytic manner.



Figure 5-12 Assessment of Cytotoxic activates in CD8⁺Treg

CD8⁺Treg were cultured with violet cell trace labelled responder T-cells at increasing ratios and in the presence of CD2⁺CD3⁺CD28⁺ beads (Treg inspector) to stimulate responder T-cell proliferation. Following 3 days of culture, the cells were stained with 7-ADD for 5 minutes at room temperature prior to flow cytometry. Responder T-cell proliferation was determined by dilution of violet cell trace and dead or dying cells was defined as 7-ADD positive cells. Representative dot blot from 3 replicate experiments

5.8 Discussion

A number of mechanisms have been suggested to explain the suppressive function of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells, although many of these remain contentious. The production of suppressive cytokines by regulatory CD8⁺T-cells has been proposed by a number of studies to play an important role in their suppressive ability with IL-10 being one of the key cytokines involved in this and the control of a wide range of effector immune cells [494]. Comparable to the current study, IL-10 expressing regulatory CD8⁺T-cells has been identified in the blood of patients with chronic infection and cancer. Importantly, a positive association between the frequency of IL-10 producing regulatory CD8⁺T-cells and disease progression has been demonstrated [204, 208, 211]. In addition, the importance of IL-10 in mediating regulatory CD8⁺T-cell suppression gained further support by studies demonstrating the reversal of effector cell dysfunction following the *in vitro* blockade of IL-10 secreting regulatory CD8⁺Tcells [211]. Likewise the cytokine TGF- β has an important role in the maintenance of immune tolerance by controlling the proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis of a plethora of immune cells [495]. Presence of TGF- β producing regulatory CD8⁺T-cells has been associated with a wide range of human diseases [216]. However, at present, there are no data to show the involvement of TGF-β producing regulatory CD8⁺Tcells in human cancer.

Despite the detection of IL-10 and TGF- β expressing regulatory CD8⁺T-cells, I was unable to demonstrate a role for either of these cytokines in the suppressive function of CD8⁺Treg. Recent studies have also questioned the importance of suppressive cytokines for the inhibitory function of regulatory T-cells [496]. In a study of HCV, the *in vitro* blockade of IL-10 had no effect on the suppressive function of IL-10 expressing regulatory CD8⁺T-cells [210]. In a separate study on human prostate cancer, the neutralization of both IL-10 and TGF- β did not prevent regulatory CD8⁺T-cells suppression [497].

Further evidence to discount the effect of soluble factors such as IL-10 and TGF- β in the suppressive function of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells comes from studies linking the requirement of cell-contact dependant mechanisms for maintenance of regulatory function. These studies demonstrated the prevention of cell-contact between responder T-cells and regulatory CD8⁺T-cells entirely abolished the suppressive capacity of regulatory cells [203, 210].

Despite not being able to demonstrate the effect of IL10 and TGF-β in the current work, is worth considering they may still be involved. Such hypothesis stem from the shortfall of the current experiment. The functional assays on cytokine blockade were conducted on peripheral isolated T-cells that have been induced by tumourconditioned DC. These iCD8⁺Treg processes identical phenotypical markers to the one found in human HCC. However, due to the limited number of tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg, it was not possible to confirm if blocking of IL10 or TGF-β effects the functionality of tumour derived CD8⁺Treg. This is especially important as previously discussed in chapter 3. This is because despite expressing the same regulatory marker, the functional capacity of Treg appears to be determined by their location. Hence, even if induced peripheral CD8⁺Treg doesn't appear to suppress through either IL-10 or TGF-β, it is still possible that tumour infiltrating CD8⁺Treg maybe able to suppress via soluble factors. To answer such question, we would need to perform functional assays using matched CD8⁺Treg from the blood, tumour and non-tumour tissue. This will be currently challenging due to the limited number of CD8⁺Treg we can isolate from these compartments.

Continued debate on the role of soluble factors in regulatory CD8⁺T-cell function, has given rise to a number of novel mechanisms as possible candidates to explain the suppressive capacity of these cells. Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) is a glycoprotein expressed on T-cells. It is homologous to the receptor CD28 and shares the same ligands (CD80 & CD86) that are essential for effector T-cell activation [299]. The important role of CTLA-4 in immune regulation was first recognised in animal models in which CTLA-4 deficient mice exhibit lethal lymphoproliferative disorder and multi-organ lymphocyte infiltration [300, 301]. However, the precise mechanism in which CTLA-4 modulates the immune system remains controversial.

The observation of high CTLA-4 expression on regulatory T-cells gave credit to the concept of its possible involvement in their suppressive function. Early *in vivo* experiments supported such a hypothesis by demonstrating the neutralisation of CTLA-4 inhibited CD4⁺Treg suppression [498, 499]. Further evidence of a role for CTLA-4 in the function of regulatory T-cells were provided by studies showing defective CD4⁺Treg function in CTLA-4 deficient mice [498, 500]. A possible role for CTLA-4 in regulatory CD8⁺T-cell function has also been reported. In a study by Olson *et al.*, an infiltrating population of antigen specific regulatory CD8⁺T-cells were identified in tumour samples taken form patients with prostate cancer. These

regulatory cells were also positive for CTLA-4, and their suppressive activity was diminished by the blockade of CTLA-4 [497]. However, in the current work, despite the high expression of CTLA-4 seen on regulatory $CD8^+T$ -cells, its blockade did not result in the reversal of responder T-cell suppression. However, these findings do not differ from those in some other studies that also argued against the role of CTLA-4 in regulatory T-cell function, with failure to reverse their suppression through CTLA-4 in regulatory T-cell function, the involvement of this molecule in other immune modulating roles has emerged. These include the induction of the suppressive molecules TGF- β and IDO on APC, the restriction of CD28-CD80/CD86 signalling, the direct inhibition of APC cells and disruption APC-T-cell activation via inhibition of cell adhesion [302-307].

Another candidate involved in the suppressive mechanism of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells is CD39, shown to be present on CD4⁺Treg and detected on regulatory CD8⁺T-cells by others [502, 503]. CD39 (ectonucleoside triphosphate diphosphophydrolase-1) is an ectoenzyme that is proposed to have immune suppressive function by hydrolyzing ATP and ADP, respectively to AMP. AMP is further processed by the ectoenzyme CD73 ecto-5'-nucleotidase, which drives the conversion of AMP into adenosine. Whilst adenosine is usually present at a low concentration in the extracellular compartment, it has been shown to be increased in a number of human tumours and has a direct suppressive effect on a wide range of effector immune cells [504].
Adenosine can trigger multiple pathways via the activation of membranous adenosine receptors, classified as A1, A2A, A2B and A3 receptors. The A2A receptor is present on a wide range of immune cells and is up regulated on TCR activation in T-cells. The binding of adenosine on T-cell expressed A2A receptor results in a rapid increase of intracellular cAMP leading to inability to proliferate. The reversal of T-cell suppression by the blocking of CD39 in the current study is consistent with the reported importance of the CD39-adenosine pathway in immune evasion. However, despite the demonstration of increased expression of CD39 in both primary and induced regulatory CD8⁺T-cells, it was not possible to detect the presence of the ectoenzyme CD73 on CD39⁺CD8⁺Treg. CD73 expression has been reported on both immune cells and stromal cells and is required downstream of CD39 in the conversion of ATP/ADP to AMP. However, similar to my work, other groups have also demonstrated the lack of CD73 and CD39 co-expression on regulatory T-cells. Alternatively, CD39⁺ regulatory T-cells may still be able to maintain their suppressive function in the absence of CD73 co-expression via interaction with CD73 from a paracrine source such as responder cells. Furthermore, the lack of CD73 coexpression on regulatory T-cell may be a technical limitation of flow cytometry, where relatively high concentrations of soluble factors are required for effective demonstration.

In addition to the direct regulatory effect of CD39 expressing Treg on effector T-cells, the CD39-adenosine pathway had also been reported to be involved in immune modulation of other immune cell subsets and increased levels of adenosine result in

204

the trafficking of a wide range of immune cells in to the tumour microenvironment to aid its progression [505].

Additionally, adenosine has the ability to disrupt the function of effector immune cells, in some cases converting them towards a tolerogenic phenotype [491]. NK cells have been shown to play an important role in the anti-tumour response and adenosine had been demonstrated to inhibit the function of these cells by reducing their ability to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN and TNF and impairing their cytolytic function [506]. In addition, NK cells that bear the T-cell receptor, NKT cells, which constitutively produce IFN, have been shown to produce IL-4 and TGF in response to adenosine. Furthermore, macrophages are also affected by adenosine, both by inhibition of its phagocytic function [507] as well as by switching M1 macrophages into an M2 phenotype. This results in the production of suppressive cytokines such IL-10, but also the pro-angiogenic cytokines VEGF, which may further enhance tumour growth.

More recently, CD39 has been proposed to play a role in the tolerogenic capacity of liver DC. It has been demonstrated in an animal liver transplant model, the presence of CD39 provided protection against ischemic/reperfusion damage, when compared to CD39^{-/-} mice [508].

Only partial reversal of responder T-cell suppression by CD8⁺Treg was possible by blockade of CD39, either with a neutralising antibody or the inhibitor ARL. This is perhaps unsurprising given the multiple mechanisms employed by regulatory T-cells

to suppress immune cells. One such additional mechanism involves the immunomodulating molecule indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase (IDO). In addition to its role in the induction of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells (chapter 4), IDO has been linked to the direct inhibition of effector cells via the degradation of the essential amino acid tryptophan [509]. IDO has also been shown to be present on regulatory CD8⁺T-cells and disruption of IDO though a single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the IDO gene resulted in regulatory CD8⁺T-cell dysfunction in patients with systemic sclerosis [510].

In addition, the limitation of the use of ARL as an inhibitor can also affect the result seen. 6-N,N-diethyl-D-b-g-dibromomethylene adenosine triphosphate or better know as ARL 67156 was described as a selective inhibitor of ecto-ATPase [511]. Since the discovery of ARL 67156 our understanding of ecto-ATPase has increased, with the identification of additional ecto-ATPase. Which includes the ecto-nucleoside triphosphate diphosphohy- drolase (ENTPDase) family, that consists of CD39 (NTPDase1), CD39L1 (NTPDase2), CD39L3 (NTPDase3) and hepatic ATPDase

(NTPDase8). Two members of the ecto- nucleotide pyrophosphatases/phosphodiesterases (E-NPP) family, NPP1 and NPP3 were also recently discovered to confer ecto-ATPase activities [512-515]. It has been recognised that the main target of ARL 67156 appear to be against selected ecto-ATPase, mainly, CD39, CD39L3 and NPP1 [516]. Hence, the partial inhibitor effect seen in the current study can be the result of the inability of ARL 67156 to block other active ecto-ATPase. To complicate the matter, our understanding of the distribution of the ecto-ATPase in different tissue compartments and cancers remains poor. Hence, a

better understanding of ecto-ATPase together with the development of a broader inhibitor of ecto-ATPase is needed.

One of key recent observations that lead to the design of this study to investigate regulatory CD8⁺T-cells, was evidence suggesting that they may be more potent when compared to CD4⁺Treg. In a study by Chaput et al., CD8⁺CD25^{high}T-cells isolated from colorectal cancer not only suppressed effector T-cell proliferation, but also more importantly appear to have a higher suppressive capacity when compared to CD4⁺Treg isolated from the same source [228]. Similarly, in a study of allogeneic bone marrow transplantation, regulatory CD8⁺T-cells were noted to be more potent when compared to CD4⁺Treg and importantly protected the host from GVHD [227]. However, in this study, the suppressive capacity of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells and CD4⁺Treg isolated from HCC were similar. The differences seen between my data and previous works may be due to heterogeneity in the method used to assess Treg suppression. Previous studies on regulatory CD8⁺T-cells had often used H³-thymidine to determine cellular proliferation of responder T-cells. In such assays, H³-thymidine is incorporated into new strands of chromosomal DNA during mitotic cell division. The extent of cell proliferation can be determined by obtaining the radioactivity in cultured cells. However, the use of H³ thymidine can be limited by is inability to differentiate between responder T-cells and regulatory T-cell proliferation. For example, the superior regulatory CD8⁺T-cells suppression seen over CD4⁺Treg can be the result of CD4⁺Treg proliferation, which can be misinterpreted for responder T-cell proliferation. This can lead to a false impression of an increased suppression by regulatory CD8⁺T-cells over CD4⁺Treg. In the current work, flow cytometry has been

chosen as the method to assess cell proliferation. Fluorescence is only incorporated into responder T-cells and their proliferation can be determined by the dilution of the fluorescence by flow cytometric analysis, eliminating the problem of regulatory T-cell proliferation contributing to a false read out.

One of the limits to the current work on the assessment of CD8⁺Treg function had been the inability to compare the suppressive function of isolated peripheral and tumour isolated cells. However, such experiments would have been technically challenging due to the low number of CD8⁺Treg present in the blood of HCC patients (chapter 3). Nevertheless, some comparison can be made by looking at the suppressive capacity of circulating CD4⁺Treg from patients with HCC. When assessed using the same responder to CD4⁺Treg ratio, it appears tumour infiltrating CD4⁺Treg are more potent in their suppressive capacity when compared to CD4⁺Treg isolated from blood. However, we have to be cautious in such interpretation as these samples are taken from different patients. Full evaluation of this phenomenon would require blood samples being taken from patients undergoing resection or transplantation for HCC such that direct comparison of Treg function could be made. Similarly, despite induced CD8⁺Treg displaying phenotypic features similar to primary isolated CD8⁺Treg obtained from HCC, the suppression capacity of induced cells appears to be less when compared to primary isolated cells. One possible reason for such differences could be down to the additional effect the tumour environment has on the function of CD8⁺Treg. HCC tumours consist of multiple components in addition to tumour cells, such as stromal cells and immune cells. Increasing evidence has suggested the different components of the tumour may all play an important role

in the generation of the suppressive tumour environment. For example tumour fibroblasts have been shown to have the ability to present antigen to immune cells and produce a wide array of suppressive cytokines [54, 517, 518]. It was beyond the scope of the current study to determine any affect stromal cells my play in the induction of CD8⁺Treg. Additional evidence to support the modulating effect of the tumour microenvironment on T-cells can be seen from the assessment of their cytokine production. CD8⁺Treg from the tumour produced a higher percentage of the suppressive cytokine IL-10 compared to cells isolated from matched liver tissue. Similarly, CD8⁺CD25^{low} T-cells (non-Treg) cells isolated from the tumour produced less IFN-γ when compared to cells isolated from non-tumour tissue.

Research into immune cell function in human disease is often limited by the inability to isolate adequate numbers of cells and this has become increasingly problematic with the increased complexity we use to define rarer subsets of immune cells. In Treg research, attempts to overcome such limitations lead to the use of expanded T-cells. However, I was unable to expand tumour derived CD8⁺Treg using established protocols developed for CD4⁺Treg expansion. It has been proposed that the survival of immune cells within the liver may involve constant communication between them and liver stromal cells. This may explain the inability to induce tumour CD8⁺Treg in the absence of the supportive network found in the tumour/liver environment. This hypothesis is supported by work carried out in our own laboratory and others demonstrating the importance of hepatic factors in the survival of liver immune cells [519] [520].

Not withstanding these limitations, the ability to assess the function of primary isolated cells has a major advantage over expanded cells. Expansion of any cell population is largely dependent on the purity of the starting population; even minor contamination by non-Treg cell can affect the final expanded cell population. In addition, current methods used for the expansion of Treg have often resulted in an unstable subset of cells, with limited survival potential and occasionally even conversion into an effector T-cell phenotype[521]. It is also critical to take care when designing assays to assess the suppressive capacity of Treg where a number of different methods have been employed to stimulate responder T cell proliferation. Historically, professional antigen presenting cells, such as DC have been used in combination with soluble anti-CD3 antibody to provide a more physiological method to induce cell proliferation. However, the addition of a third population of cells into the assay will only add to the complexity of interpretation and is likely to result in more variability. In the current work, CD3/CD28 beads were used to stimulate T-cell, as these should provide a consistent proliferative signal to the responder cell population. However, it was apparent that the size and antibody loading of these beads is critically important to ensure assay sensitivity. This was evidenced by the excessive stimulation provided by the large beads sourced from Dynal which resulted in a degree of proliferation in responder cells that could not suppressed by the addition of Treg, a problem that was overcome by using smaller nano-particles to drive proliferation. Indeed, the importance of reagents used in suppression assays was elegantly demonstrated by Oberg et al., showing how bead concentration may effect the ability of Treg to suppress in-vitro.[522]

6 TACE modulate regulatory CD4⁺T-cells

To this point, the current work has emphasised the importance of Tregs in the generation of a tolerogenic tumour environment. Treatments that lead to their depletion or disruption are likely to enhance immunological rejection of malignancy. Given the increasing evidence that "classical" cytostatic therapy might also have the potential to enhance anti-tumour immune responses, it was hypothesise that local ablative treatment such as TACE, may have the ability to counteract tumour induced immune suppression by the disruption of Tregs.

Treatment options for incurable HCC depend on the tumour stage. For patients with limited disease confined to the liver, local ablative treatments such as TACE have been shown to be beneficial [523]. TACE involves the intra-hepatic arterial infusion of a chemotherapeutic agent such as doxorubicin, followed by embolization of the blood vessels supplying the tumour with a gelatine sponge or other embolic agents. This leads to a combination of cytotoxic and ischaemic induced tumour cell death. Increasing evidence suggests that control of HCC can also be mediated indirectly by activation of anti-tumour immune responses during local ablative therapy [524], but the precise mechanism remains unclear. Therefore, investigating the immunological mechanisms, in particular focusing on the regulatory response, that take place following local ablative treatment for HCC, may provide more information on the kinetics and nature of the immune response. This information will allow us to target particular components of the anti-tumour immune response by enhancing immunotherapy and thereby assisting in the development of new treatments for HCC.

To investigate the effect of TACE on the regulatory response, the frequency and function of circulating Tregs in HCC patients, together with TAA response, at the time they were receiving TACE. Was studied the immunological results were correlated with clinical response to treatments (

Figure 6-1).



Figure 6-1 Study design.

Study time line, showing time point for obtaining blood for immune response measurement before and after treatment.

6.1 Patient's characteristics

50 patients were recruited into the study over a period of 2.5 years and a total of 150 blood samples were obtained during that time. HCC was diagnosed based on histology or cross sectional imaging as defined by the European Association for Study of the Liver (EASL) guidelines [525]. All patients underwent TACE with lipiodol and doxorubicin and 12 patients had previous treatment for their HCC (2 resection, 2 RFA, 8 TACE) prior to inclusion into the study. The studied cohort was typical of a Western centre, consisting of mainly male patients (n= 42; 84%) with liver cirrhosis (n=48; 96%) as a result of predominately ALD (n=13; 26%), NAFLD (n=10; 20%) and HCV (n=9; 18%). The average age of patients at the time of TACE was 65 (range 45-83). All patients had stable Child's A liver disease with a mean MELD score of 9.1 (range 7.5-11.4). The mean AFP at baseline was 5ng/mL (range 3-22.5). The mean tumour volume was 50mm³ (range 15-166) with the number of lesions being treated ranging from 1 to 5. All patients gave written informed consent prior to taking part in the study.

Pt.	Age	Gender	Disease	Total tumour	No. of lesions	CPS	MELD
				size (mm)			
1	58	М	HBV/HIV	64	1	10	14.6
2	78	М	HBV	18	1	5	9.4
3	67	М	HFE	58	4	5	3.9
4	66	М	HBV	35	1	5	11.1
5	77	М	ALD	103	5	5	10.4
6	50	М	HBV	44	1	5	15.8
7	60	М	HCV	48	1	5	6.4
8	70	М	ALD	22	1	5	8.5
9	64	F	ALD	28	1	5	7.7
10	61	М	HFE	75	3	5	6.4
11	70	М	ALD	19	5	5	7.5
12	75	М	NAFLD	60	1	5	10.4
13	64	М	ALD	48	1	5	6.8
14	83	М	Non-cirrhotic	55	1	7	15.6
15	67	М	HBV	92	3	5	6.4
16	65	М	ALD	54	1	8	12.5
17	76	М	HBV	27	1	5	9.7
18	75	F	HCV	64	2	8	15.0
19	65	М	HBV	20	1	7	12.0
20	67	М	ALD/NAFLD	32	1	5	7.5
21	71	М	HCV	30	1	5	6.4
22	55	М	HCV	37	1	7	12.0
23	73	М	NAFLD	20	1	5	10.3
24	63	М	HCV	49	3	5	7.5
25	80	М	ALD	22	1	5	11.4
26	69	М	ALD	100	1	5	7.5
27	64	М	ALD	90	2	5	6.4
28	69	М	ALD/HBV	18	1	5	11.9
29	64	М	ALD	17	1	5	13.6
30	65	F	NAFLD	19	1	5	6.4
31	53	F	HCV	17	1	5	6.4
32	72	М	NAFLD	166	2	5	13.5
33	58	М	ALD/HCV	116	4	6	9.6
34	60	M	ALD	53	3	5	9.4
35	61	F	HBV	17	1	5	7.5
36	69	M	ALD	18	1	5	7.5
37	50	M	HCV	54	1	5	8.2
38	65	M	NAFLD	66	3	5	9.2
39	62	M	Non-cirrhotic	35	3	5	9.5
40	66	M	NAFLD	60	1	7	11.2
41	66	F	HCV	35	2	5	7.5
42	83	M	HHC	15	-	5	87
43	72	M	NAFLD	49	1	5	7.5
44	54	M	NAFLD	112	1	6	12.9
45	45	M	HCV	30	1	5	11.9
46	54	F	NAFLD	36	1	5	91
47	68	M	NAFLD	64	1	5	84
58	68	F	PSC	100	3	7	89
59	59	M	Crytogenic	58	1	5	9.6
50	66	M	ALD	35	2	5	8.5
20	00	1 ° 1		55	-	-	0.0

F, Female; M, Male; HBV, Hepatitis B Virus; HCV, Hepatitis C Virus; HHC, hereditary haemochromatosis; HIV, Human Immunodeficiency Virus; NAFLD, Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease; ALD, Alcoholic Liver Disease; PSC, Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis; CPS, Child-Pugh Score; MELD, Model for End-Stage Liver Disease.

6.2 Treg in the blood of patients with HCC

To confirm the presence of Treg in the peripheral blood of patients suffering from HCC and to define baseline frequencies, PBMC were isolated from the blood samples of HCC patients on the day prior to their TACE-treatment and analysed by flow-cytometry. CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg were defined as CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells and CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells respectively. Both CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg can be detected in the blood of HCC patients prior to treatment (Figure 6-2A-E).



Figure 6-2. Gating strategies for the identification and characterization of CD4⁺Treg & CD8⁺Treg

(A) Representative dot plots of flow cytometric analysis for the demonstration of Treg in the peripheral blood of HCC patients. PBMCs were gated on forward scatter (FSC) and side scatter (SSC). (B) CD4⁺T-Cells were identified by surface expression of CD3⁺CD4⁺. (C) CD4⁺Treg are represented as CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells. (D) CD8⁺T-Cells were identified by surface expression of CD3⁺CD8⁺. (E) CD8⁺Treg are represented as CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells. Representative of 150 samples.

6.3 Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg during treatment

To assess the effect of TACE on different subsets of circulating Treg, blood was collected from HCC-patients and assessed using flow cytometry before treatment, with follow up 3 days and 42 days after treatment. Figure 6-3 and Figure 6-4 show representative dot plots of CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg respectively from two HCC patients undergoing TACE. Patient-17 was defined as a complete responder following TACE treatment in accordance to the mRECIST criteria with a decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage 42 days after TACE, but no change in the frequency of circulating CD8⁺Treg. Treg frequency was expressed as a percentage of total CD4⁺ T-cells or CD8+T-cells respectively. In comparison, patient-43 who had progressive disease despite TACE, showed an increase in the percentage of CD4⁺Treg 42 days after TACE whereas the percentage of circulating CD8⁺Treg remained stable.



Figure 6-3 Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg following TACE

Representative flow cytometry dot plots demonstrating changes in CD4⁺Treg at baseline and 42 days after TACE treatment in two patients. Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD4⁺ cells and CD4⁺Treg are shown as CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells (**black circle**) and the percentage of CD4⁺Treg in relation to total CD4⁺T-cells are displayed. (A&B) Patient-17 is a complete responder and (C&D) Patient-43 had progressive disease.



Figure 6-4 Changes in circulating CD8⁺Treg following TACE

Representative flow cytometry dot plots demonstrating changes in CD8⁺Treg at baseline and 42 days after TACE treatment in two patients. Cells were gated on CD3⁺CD8⁺ cells and CD8⁺Treg are shown as CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells (black circle) and the percentage of CD8⁺Treg in relation to total CD8⁺T-cells are displayed. (A&B) Patient-17 is a complete responder and (C&D) Patient-43 had progressive disease.

Blood samples were obtained from 50 patients at all three time points. The percentage of circulating CD8⁺Treg remained stable following TACE treatment (baseline; $2.1\%\pm2.1\%$, day 3; $1.8\%\pm1.7\%$, day 42; $1.6\%\pm2.3\%$) (Figure 6-5). In comparison, the percentage of circulating CD4⁺Treg were significantly reduced in patients following TACE when compared to baseline and this effect can be seen as early as day 3 after treatment (n=50; baseline; $6.0\%\pm6.6\%$, day 3; $4.8\%\pm5.5\%$, day 42; 5.5%+5.2%) (Figure 6-6).

Stratifying patients according to treatment efficacy, the percentages of CD4⁺Treg were significantly reduced following TACE in both the complete-responder-group (n=23; baseline; $6.3\%\pm5.58\%$, day 3; $4.4\%\pm4.5\%$, day 42; $4.3\%\pm5.7\%$) and the partial-responder-group (n=17; baseline; $9.3\%\pm8.8\%$, day 3; $8.6\%\pm7.1\%$, day 42; $6.0\%\pm5.3\%$). Contrary to this observation, a significant increase of circulating CD4⁺Treg (n=10; baseline; $4.6\%\pm2.5\%$, day 3; $5.1\%\pm2.4\%$, day 42; $6.6\%\pm4.7\%$) was seen in the peripheral blood of patients who were non-responders following TACE-treatment. In order to account for any variability in baseline Treg frequency, both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ Treg were analysed for fold change from baseline (Figure 6-6E).

Similar to the pattern of changes seen in the percentage of circulating CD4⁺Treg, the fold change of CD4⁺Treg was significantly different following stratification according to treatment response. The frequency of circulating CD4⁺Treg in the peripheral blood of complete responders decreased on day 3 and day 42, -1.79 ± 1.83 and -1.31 ± 3.38 fold decrease compared to baseline respectively. In the partial responder/stable disease group a -0.63 ± 1.96 and -1.72 ± 2.88 fold decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg on

day 3 and day 42 respectively compared to baseline was observed. In the progressive disease group, a -0.01 ± 1.48 decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg on day 3 compared to baseline was observed. Interestingly, a $1.12\pm$ fold increase in circulating CD4⁺Treg on day 42 compared to baseline was observed in the non-responder-group.

To assess rather comparable changes are seen in the absolute number of Treg following TACE. Flow cytometry was performed using counting beads in 30 patients. Similarly to the percentage change, there was a statistically significant difference in the absolute number of CD4⁺Treg in patients following TACE (Figure 6-8). However, no significant different was seen in the absolute number in CD8⁺Treg before and after TACE treatments (Figure 6-8).



Figure 6-5 CD8⁺Treg level following treatment with TACE

The frequency of CD8⁺Treg were analysed in 50 patients at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE and correlated to treatment response according to mRECIST criteria by cross-sectional imaging. (A) Changes in circulating CD8⁺Treg pecentage in entire cohort (n=50), (B) complete responder (n=23), (C) partial responder/stable disease (n=17), (D) non-responders (n=10) at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. Data are expressed as median and interqurtile range. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test.



Figure 6-6 CD4⁺Treg level following treatment with TACE

The percentage of circulating CD4⁺Treg were analysed in 50 patients at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE and correlated to treatment response according to mRECIST criteria by cross-sectional imaging. (A) Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg pecentage in entire cohort (n=50), (B) complete responder (n=23), (C) partial responder/stable disease (n=17), (D) non-responders (n=10) at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. (E) Comparison in fold change in circulating CD4⁺Treg at day 3 and day 42 after TACE were also made. Data are expressed as median and interqurtile range. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05, **P<0.01, vs. baseline.



Figure 6-7 CD8⁺Treg absolute number following treatment with TACE

The absolute number of circulating CD8⁺Treg were analysed in 30 patients at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE and correlated to treatment response according to mRECIST criteria by cross-sectional imaging. (A) Changes in circulating CD8⁺Treg number in entire cohort (n=30), (B) complete responder (n=10), (C) partial responder/stable disease (n=14), (D) non-responders (n=6) at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test..



Figure 6-8 CD4⁺Treg absolute number following treatment with TACE

The absolute number of circulating CD4⁺Treg were analysed in 30 patients at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE and correlated to treatment response according to mRECIST criteria by cross-sectional imaging. (A) Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg number in entire cohort (n=30), (B) complete responder (n=10), (C) partial responder/stable disease (n=14), (D) non-responders (n=6) at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001 vs. baseline.

6.4 Frequency of circulating Treg in disease stage and age

A number of studies had previously confirmed the presence of Treg in the circulation of patients with different tumours and the frequency of Treg had been suggested to be predictive of disease stage and prognosis. Having already demonstrated the lack of correlation between tumour infiltrating Treg and tumour volume or disease stage in the current study (Chapter 3). A repeat analysis based on circulating Treg was performed. Similarly, circulating CD8⁺Treg or CD4⁺Treg did not correlate with tumour volumes in this study (CD4⁺Treg; $r^2=0.034$, CD8⁺Treg: $r^2=0.032$) (Figure 6-9). However, 10 patients had prior local ablative treatment (8 had TACE, 2 had RFA) before inclusion into the study, which may confound the interpretation of the reported results. In addition, analysis was performed on the frequency of circulating CD4⁺Treg and CD8⁺Treg according to patient's age. However, no correlation was found (CD4⁺Treg; $r^2=0.01$, CD8⁺Treg; $r^2=0.041$) (Figure 6-10).



Figure 6-9 The effect of tumour volumes or severity of liver disease on circulating CD4⁺Treg or CD8⁺Treg level

The baseline percentage of (A&C) circulating CD4⁺Treg or baseline percentage of (B&D) circulating CD8⁺Treg of individual patients was plotted against total tumour volume (mm³) or severity of liver disease according to their MELD score. Patients who were treatment naïve are displayed as black circles and patients who had previous local ablative treatments are displayed as white squares. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Spearman's correlation r^2 and P value are indicated. MELD; modified end-stage liver disease.



Figure 6-10 The effect of age on circulating CD4⁺Treg or CD8⁺Treg level

The baseline percentage of (A) circulating CD4⁺Treg or baseline percentage of (B) circulating CD8⁺Treg of individual patients was plotted against age. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Spearman's correlation r^2 and P value are indicated.

6.5 Effect of chronic viral liver disease on CD4⁺Treg following TACE

As no variation in the frequency of circulating CD8⁺Treg following TACE was identified, the study focused on circulating CD4⁺Treg.

As the development of HCC occurs invariably on the background of underlying chronic liver disease (in particular viral liver disease) it is important to consider the effect the viral immune response may have on the results seen. Following adjustment of the obtained data by censoring of patients with viral disease (n=16) in the analysis, the changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg after TACE displayed a similar trend to the original cohort (viral + non-viral) (Figure 6-11). A statically significant reduction in circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage in both complete-responder (n=16; baseline; $6.15\%\pm8.04\%$, day 3; $4.62\%\pm4.54\%$, day 42; $5.01\%\pm9.30\%$) and partial responder/stable disease groups (n=14; baseline; $9.48\%\pm7.28\%$, day 3; $8.75\%\pm6.4\%$, day 42; $6.78\%\pm5.24\%$) was seen.

The changes seen in patients with progressive disease were also similar, with an increase in circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage following TACE (n=4; baseline; $3.73\%\pm1.89\%$, day 3; $4.71\%\pm1.89\%$, day 42; $6.57\%\pm2.62\%$), but this did not reach statistical significance. The stratification of treatment response in the viral group, also demonstrated a trend toward a reduction in circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage in the complete-responder (n=7; baseline; $5.32\%\pm3.2\%$, day 3; $2.49\%\pm4.27\%$, day 42; $3.02\%\pm3.83\%$) and partial responder/stable disease group (n=3; baseline; $4.94\%\pm2.47\%$, day 3; $3.64\%\pm3.56\%$, day 42; $3.19\%\pm2.32\%$), and an increase in

circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage in patients with progressive disease (n=6; baseline; $4.85\%\pm3.16\%$, day 3; $5.59\%\pm3.86\%$, day 42; $7.95\%\pm5.27\%$). However, none of the stratified viral group reached statistical significance. Interestingly, patients with viral disease consisted 60% (6/10) of the progressive disease group despite forming only 30% (16/50) of the entire cohort.



Figure 6-11 Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg with treatment response

The percentage of circulating CD4⁺Treg was analysed according to the underlying chronic liver disease (non-viral disease (n=34) and viral disease (n=16)) at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE and correlated to treatment response according to mRECIST criteria by cross-sectional imaging. Changes in the percentage of circulating CD4⁺Treg in the non-viral group accoding to response; (A) complete responder (n=16), (B) partial responder/stable disease (n=14), (C) non-responders (n=10) and in the viral group; (D) complete responder (n=4), (E) partial responder/stable disease (n=3), (F) disease progressor (n=6). Data are expressed as median and interqurtile range. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test where *P<0.05, **P<0.01, vs. baseline.

6.6 CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells phenotype following TACE

To ensure that the circulating CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells I had identified are bono fide CD4⁺Treg, I extended the phenotypic analysis to define expression of some of the accepted regulatory markers previously described in CD4⁺Treg. CD4⁺Treg isolated from blood of HCC patients demonstrated high expression of FOXP3, CTLA-4, CD39 and CCR4 (Figure 6-12).

It is possible TACE may have the potential to induce the activation of effector T-cells resulting in the up-regulation and expression of markers such as CD25. To ensure the changes in CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} seen in HCC patients truly reflect changes in CD4⁺Treg and not activated T-cells, I analysed the expression of the master transcription regulator FOXP3 on CD4⁺T-cells before and after treatment. The expression of FOXP3 on CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells was maintained at baseline (77.33% \pm 10.07%), day 3 (73.33% \pm 16.07) and day 42 (79.3% \pm 11.93%) after TACE treatment (Figure 6-12).



Figure 6-12 The effect of TACE on circulating CD4⁺Treg regulatory phenotype

(A) Representative flow cytometic histograms showing the expression of FOXP3, CTLA-4, CD39 and CCR4 on CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells (grey) compared to isotype controls (white), from the blood of HCC patients. (B) The expression of FOXP3 expressed on CD4⁺Treg was analysed at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. Data are expressed as median and interqurtile range. Statstiscal comparisons were made with Wilcoxon signed ranked test vs. baseline. Representative of 3 samples.

6.7 The suppressive capacity of circulating CD4⁺Treg following TACE

To further confirm that the circulating CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells are CD4⁺Treg, I isolated CD4⁺CD25^{high} T-cells from the blood samples of HCC patients prior to their TACE. CD4⁺CD25^{high} T-cells were isolated by magnetic bead isolation and their regulatory function was analysed using a suppression assay as previously described (n=8). CD4⁺Treg isolated from HCC patients were suppressive at baseline, as demonstrated by their ability to inhibit CD3⁺CD28⁺ activated responder T-cell proliferation in a dose dependant manner (Figure 6-13). These findings confirm that CD4⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} T-cells detected in HCC patients are functional CD4⁺Treg.





The suppressive ability of CD4⁺Treg was assessed by labelling allogenic responder Tcells with fluorescent violet cell trace and cocultured with Treg in decreasing ratios following comparison to stimulated control. Responder T-cells were activated with CD3⁺CD28⁺ beads to induce responder T-cell proliferation. After 3 days of culture, Tcell proliferation was analysed by determining violet cell trace dilution using flowcytometry. (A) Representative flow cytometric histogram showing T-cell proliferation in the presence of increasing ratio of CD4⁺Treg from an HCC patient. (B) Replicate data presented in a table format. Data are expressed as mean and standard deviation. Representative of 24 samples. To identify weather TACE-treatment has any effect on the function of CD4⁺Treg, their suppressive capacity was compared before and after treatment. CD4⁺Treg maintained their suppressive capacity despite TACE-treatment, with comparable suppressive ability before and after TACE irrespective of response to treatment (Figure 6-14). The suppressive capacity of CD4⁺Treg showed inter-individual differences, despite standardising the assay by using responder T-cells from the same healthy donor.



Figure 6-14 The assessment of suppressive ability of CD4⁺Treg before and after TACE-treatment.

Data from two representative allogenic T-cell-proliferation-assays from (A) patient-31 and (B) patient-45 at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE. (C) The suppression of $CD4^{+}Treg$ at baseline, day 3 and day 42 following TACE were assessed in 10 patients. Data are expressed as means ± standard deviation.

6.8 Changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg with progression free survival

To assess whether the prognosis of patients with HCC undergoing TACE treatment was associated with changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg, analysis of any correlation between progressions free survival and changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg was performed. Patients were separated into two groups according to either an increase or decrease in CD4⁺Treg, at day 3 or day 42 after TACE treatment compared to baseline. Patients were censored if they proceeded to liver transplantation. Patients with a decrease in the circulating CD4⁺Treg at day 42 following TACE had a significant prolonged progressive free survival (291 days) when compared to patients with an increase in CD4⁺Treg (84 days), p<0.05. However, the change in circulating CD4⁺Treg percentage at day 3 following TACE did not demonstrate such pattern, with both groups showing similar progression free survival time (increased; 291 days) vs. decreased; 229 days).



Figure 6-15 Correlation of progression free survival with circulating CD4⁺Treg

Patients undergoing TACE-treatment were separated into two groups, according to the change in their circulating CD4+Treg percentage 42 days after treatment. Progression free survival when compared between the two groups. Kaplan-Meier survival curve illustrating the progression-free survival difference between patients that had an increase in CD4⁺Treg (green) or decrease in CD4⁺Treg (blue). Statstiscal comparisons were made with log rank test. p < 0.05.
6.9 Discussion

TACE has been shown to be an effective palliative treatment in patients with HCC, resulting in improvement in patient's survival [523]. The effectiveness of TACE is a result of directed local-regional delivery of chemotherapy and the disruption of blood supply to the tumour. However, increasing evidence suggests ablative treatment may enhance anti-tumour immune responses in addition to direct tumour cell killing. Such hypotheses derive from the observation that the destruction of tumour cells results in the release of large quantity of immune-active molecules (e.g. heat shock proteins and pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-17 and VEGF), which may have a potential role in inducing an immune response [391-394].

Further evidence supporting this hypothesis comes from studies demonstrating the activation of a wide range of immune cells following local ablative treatment [526]. Importantly, patients who demonstrated enhanced immune responses following such treatments had better outcomes when compared to patients who lacked evidence of immune responses [385]. In a study by Zeribini et al., circulating NK cells were increased following RFA in patients with HCC and this was associated with activation of NK cells with enhanced cytotoxicity and IFN- γ production. In a study investigating the presence of TAA-specific CD8⁺T-cells before and after local ablative treatment in patients with HCC [386], the number of TAA-specific CD8⁺T-cells was significantly associated with prolonged tumour free survival. In a similar study, T-cell-responses to autologous tumour lysate were assessed before and after ablative treatment in patients with HCC. Response to autologous tumour lysate was

significantly increased following treatment [387]. In a novel study addressing the effect of local ablative treatment on APC, ex-vivo generated moDC were stimulated with tumour tissue obtained from HCC patients at the time of RFA. MoDC stimulated with RFA treated tumour tissue displayed a more mature phenotype when compared to moDC stimulated with non-treated tumour tissue or matched non-tumour tissue. In addition, moDC stimulated with RFA treated tissues demonstrated an enhanced ability to produce IL-12, induce T-cell proliferation and direct the expansion of TAA-specific T-cells [387].

The enhancement of anti-tumour immune responses in patients undergoing local ablative treatment has often been explained by the release of tumour antigen into the circulation or the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines as a result of tumour cell death. However, the precise mechanisms how anti-tumour the immune response is enhanced following local ablative treatment remains unclear. Results from my current work suggest the modulation of the suppressive tumour environment by local ablative treatment may be a possible mechanism. The disruption of Treg by TACE may remove the inhibition on effector immune cells, leading to re-establishment of an anti-tumour immune response as suggested by the increase in TAA responses following TACE seen in my current work. Further support for the possible contribution of local ablative treatment on the disruption of the suppressive tumour environment derives from a recent study by Mizukoshi et al. Here, they reported that TAA-specific T-cell responses were inversely correlated with the presence of circulating suppressive MDSC (CD14-HLR-DR^{low}) in patients undergoing RFA treatment for HCC. [388]. In addition, in a study of 33 patients undergoing TACE for HCC, changes in circulating

CD4⁺Treg were observed to correlate inversely with poorer prognosis [389]. However, the study was limited to the use of CD25 expression as a sole marker for CD4⁺Treg and with no functional data to confirm the suppressive capacity of the CD4⁺Treg population. In a study of HCC patients undergoing local ablative treatment with cryotherapy [390], 31 patients were monitored for changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg as defined by a combination of CD25^{high}CD127^{low} and FOXP3 expression before and after treatment. Patients were stratified according to their response to treatment as defined by RECIST, in the 17 patients whom responded to treatment a correlation between a significant decrease in CD4⁺Treg at day 48 and response was recorded. In comparison, 14 patients who had progressive disease had an increase in their circulating CD4⁺Treg following treatment. Interestingly, compared to my work, the study observed an increase in CD4⁺Treg suppressive capacity following treatment in the tumour progression group as compared to the responder group. Such differences in the results may be explained by variation in methods used to assess Treg suppression. In particular this study used [3H]-thymidine labelled cells to detect proliferation of responder cells which lead to an overestimation of the suppressive capacity of Treg (chapter 5) and, in addition, the study used responder T-cells from different healthy donors, with inherent variation in T-cell proliferation, which can be mistaken for differences in CD4⁺Treg suppression seen between patients.

In my work, the majority of the patients had a decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg subsets following TACE and this correlated with a prolonged progression free survival when compared to patients with an increase in CD4⁺Treg. A potential explanation for the decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg may be the result of direct

tumour killing, leading to a reduction in tumour bulk. The reduction in tumour bulk is likely to disrupt tumour cells or tumour stromal cells associated with the induction or stimulation of CD4⁺Treg, leading to a decrease in CD4⁺Treg percentage. It is plausible that the reduction in circulating CD4⁺Treg may be the result of pooling of CD4⁺Treg into the tumour following TACE. However, the prolonged progression free survival seen in this group of patients is counterintuitive for such a hypothesis, as an increase in CD4⁺Treg tumour infiltration has been shown to be a predictor of a worse outcome. To clarify this issue, changes in tumour infiltrating CD4⁺Treg before and after treatment with concomitant analysis of changes in circulating CD4⁺Treg would need to be performed. However, this would require the obtaining of serial tumour biopsies, which is unlikely to be ethically acceptable in the UK due the risk of tumour seeding and, more importantly, the increased risk of bleeding associated with tumour biopsy. In addition, the interpretation of the results may be hampered by the heterogeneity of the tumour after TACE. Following TACE, the tumour will consist of variable regions of necrotic and viable tumour tissue and the results of such a study would be highly dependent on the region the biopsy was obtained from. However, in a study conducted in China, tumour biopsies were obtained from 16 HCC patients before and after treatment with cryoablation. Using immunohistochemistry, the frequency of FOXP3 positive cells was reduced following treatment. This would argue against a possible role for Treg pooling following treatment as a reason for the reduction in circulating CD4⁺Treg [390].

Another potential reason for the reduction in circulating Treg may be related to the immunomodulation of other subsets of immune cells. The tumour microenvironment

is highly infiltrated by a variety of immune cells such as tolerogenic DC and MDSC. Both of these subsets of cells have been shown to be involved in the generation of CD4⁺Treg. In a study looking at primary isolated DC from the blood of HCC patients undergoing ablative treatment, the maturation of mDC and their ability to induce Tcell proliferation were significantly enhanced following treatment with RFA or PEI [527]. Hence, the stimulation of DC may indirectly inhibit the induction of CD4⁺Treg. Unfortunately in the current study I had limited availability of material to permit analysis of the maturation status of DC following treatment.

At the other end of the spectrum, patients who had an increased circulating CD4⁺Treg frequency following treatment were associated with progressive disease and shorter progression free survival. In such patients the disease progressed rapidly, more so than expected for the slow proliferation of most HCC. Such rapid progression may be the result of positive feedback from the remaining viable tumour cells. This could result in the production of an array of pro-tumorigenic molecules (IL-6, VEGF)[528], supporting tumour progression [529, 530]. Interestingly the elevation of VEGF has been proposed to be associated with CD4⁺Treg induction [531].

Accurate interpretation of data is essential if we are to arrive at robust conclusions. The majority of the studies involving Treg have used the percentage of Treg as their main readout and similarly I used the same method for the analysis of my data. The affect of Treg on immune response is likely dependent on the balance between effector cells and regulatory cells. Hence an absolute change in Treg numbers may not reflect the actual kinetics of an immune response, as an increase in Treg number may be counteracted by a comparable increase in effector T-cells. Nevertheless, the result derived from looking at the change in absolute Treg count at day 42 following TACE also correlated with treatment response. Interestingly, the absolute CD4⁺Treg count was reduced in all patients irrespective of treatment response at day 3, which differs from changes in the proportion of CD4⁺Treg in relation to other T cells. The reduction in absolute cell count is likely a reflection on the lymphopenic effect caused by the chemotherapy used in TACE. Evidence suggests that the immunomodulation potential of certain chemotherapeutic agents may be implicated in the selective depletion of Treg [379]. This may provide another possible mechanism for the reduction in circulating Treg following TACE seen in my current work.

The current study has illustrated the immunmodulatory effects of TACE, in particular in relation to the depletion of circulating CD4+Treg. However, despite undergoing TACE, a significant number of patients (n=10) did not display a decrease in circulating CD4⁺Treg and, importantly, this was associated with a shorter time to progression-free survival. Bearing this in mind, the data presented here suggests this group of patients may benefit from additional treatment in order to reduce circulating CD4⁺Treg. However, the effectiveness of such an approach would need to be tested in a clinical trial setting.

Further depletion of CD4⁺Treg may provide further benefit for patients irrespective of the change in CD4⁺Treg caused by TACE. The most promising agent that has been investigated for the depletion of CD4⁺Treg comes in the form of the alkylating agent cyclophosphamide. Cyclophosphamide is a well-known agent used in a wide range of

human malignant and autoimmune diseases. However, it was observed that the administration of cyclophosphamide at a lower dose than is traditionally used might have a potential immunomodulating effect. The first recognition of its ability to enhance immune responses was by demonstrating a boosting of vaccination responses in humans [377]. This was followed by the hypothesis that the immunmodulating property of cyclophosphamide may be due to its ability to selectively deplete immune suppressive T-cells.

In a mouse model, administration of low dose of cyclophosphamide (2mg intraperitoneal) caused a modest decrease in splenocytes within 24 hours, a nadir of 50% by day 4 and full recovery by day 10. Throughout the nadir, there was selective depletion of CD4⁺CD25⁺ cells, functionally confirmed as Treg [378]. In a rat model of Treg-sensitive immune-mediated tumour rejection, only cyclophosphamide and methotrexate had an effect on Treg numbers, from a range of cytotoxic agents tested. Cyclophosphamide 30mg/kg IP resulted in selective depletion of Treg and release from immune suppression, which peaked at day 7-post injection. This single cyclophosphamide dose delayed tumour growth and enhanced the efficacy of antitumour vaccination [368]. Furthermore, the effect on CD4⁺CD25⁺ cells accounts for the long recognised effect of cyclophosphamide on skin contact sensitivity to dinitrochlorobenzene [532] and increases the potential for activation of high avidity anti-tumour CD8⁺ responses [533]. Bolus cyclophosphamide treatment of animals has been reported to modify the cytokine release profile of T lymphocytes and to transiently reduce T-cell proliferation followed by a rebound expansion [534].

More importantly, in a clinical study of patients with metastatic solid tumours, a metronomic low dose cyclophosphamide regimen (50mg orally twice daily day 1-7 on 14-day cycles) reduced numbers of putative Treg. Consecutively, this led to a reversal of suppression of both natural killer lytic activity and T cell receptor-induced T cell proliferation [379]. In line with these findings a small pilot study in HCC showed that low-dose cyclophosphamide reduced circulating Treg numbers in patients with HCC [380].

Conversely to these low dose studies, high dose cyclophosphamide has been successfully adapted as part of conditioning ahead of autologous T cell infusion for melanoma [535]. It is apparent that vaccination of profoundly lymphopenic hosts during T cell recovery can result in greater immune responses than vaccination of normal hosts [536]. Whether a similar mechanism might enhance expansion of responders to vaccination following low dose cyclophosphamide is not clear.

With increasing evidence suggesting the possible benefit of selective Treg depletion by cyclophosphamide in the enhancement of anti-tumour responses, low dose cyclophosphamide has been incorporated into trials of DC-based cancer vaccines. Such studies have also included patients suffering from HCC and have demonstrated the efficacy and safety of combining cyclophosphamide with available DC vaccines. Hence, the addition of cyclophosphamide in conjunction with TACE may offer further benefit. The assessment of response to local ablative treatment in HCC can often be challenging. In many solid cancers, the response to treatment such as chemotherapy is commonly assessed by the RECIST criteria, which is biased towards shrinkage of tumour lesion(s) following treatment. Whilst the use of the RECIST criteria has offered a robust method to standardise how we assess treatment response, its use in the assessment of TACE treatment in HCC-patients can often be problematic. The successfulness of TACE is dependent on its ability to induce tumour necrosis and the use of RECIST criteria to assess response to TACE-treatment may not reflect this mechanism, leading to underestimation of the response. However, due to the unique vasculature of HCC, viable tumour can be assessed by enhancement seen during different phases on cross sectional imaging. Using such properties a modified RECIST criteria was developed incorporating vascular enhancement in the treated tumour to aid in the assessment of response to treatment. As a result, my current work has employed the use of mRECIST over traditional RECIST criteria for the assessment of tumour response following TACE.

The association of HCC with viral hepatitis is well documented and the persistence of viral disease has been associated with escape from the host immune response, potentially by the induction of regulatory immune cells such as Treg. Hence, it is possible that the result of this study may be affected by the additional immunosuppression caused by the virus itself. However, the majority of results obtained remained significant (CR & PD group) even when analysis of patients who suffered from viral liver disease (n=16) was censored. Interestingly, out of the 10 patients with progressive disease following TACE, 6 of them had either HCV or HBV

infection. It maybe therefore be plausible to suggest that the additional immune suppression exerted by the viral infection may compound the inhibition of any antitumour response.

Similarly to tumour infiltrating Treg (chapter 3), circulating Treg from HCC patients prior to TACE treatment did not appear to correlate with tumour volume. The reason for such discrepancy compared to previous published studies had already been discussed in detail in previous chapters. Additionally, unlike the analysis of tumour infiltrating Treg which allows for the macroscopic analysis of the tumour, the comparison of tumour volume/disease stage with circulating Treg is often carried out using measurements obtained from cross sectional imaging. It is well known that tumour size can differ widely between imaging and macroscopic measurement, hence adding further bias when correlating tumour volume data with circulating Treg.

7 Overview

This study has confirmed the presence of a subset of HCC infiltrating CD8⁺T-cells, that share many phenotypical features of the well-studied CD4⁺Treg. The CD8⁺ Treg identified are characterised by elevated expression of the IL2 receptor alpha chain, CD25, minimal expression of the IL7 receptor alpha chain, CD127 and a sustained expression of the master transcription regulator FOXP3. More importantly, tumour infiltraing CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low} cells were able to inhibit responder T-cell proliferation, hence, confirming their status as regulatory CD8⁺T-cells. CD8⁺CD25^{high}CD127^{low}Treg have been previously described in human disease [537], including one study in human HCC [239]. However, the current work is the first study incorporating functional data.

A review of the published literature reveals many different subsets of CD8⁺T-cell with regulatory functions have been described, with varied phenotype, suppressive capacity and proposed mechanism of action [187, 190, 200, 222, 225, 229, 486, 538]. This extensive variation in the description of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells is a reflection of the complexity of the immune system. Unlike CD4⁺Treg, the many subsets of regulatory CD8⁺T-cells that have been described are often reported to be induced from non-regulatory precursor cells [180, 442, 539, 540], a finding mirrored in my current work. Evolution of an immune system that possesses a diverse mix of Treg with varied phenotype and function can be related to the key role of suppressive immune cells. It is logical for the host to have multiple mechanisms to counteract against autoimmunity, having the ability to tailor specific subsets of regulatory cells

to counteract self-reactive immune responses. This may explain the heterogeneous phenotype identified in studies describing CD8⁺Treg. Alternatively, the reported variation may be an experimental artefact induced by the inconsistency of experimental methods used in the study of Treg by different investigators. A key criticism of many studies is the lack of functional assessment of the cells of interest, which remains the gold-standard to confirm regulatory phenotype. This can largely be explained by the difficulties faced in obtaining adequate human samples.

Lack of tissue availability can be the result of tumour location, i.e. non-operative tumours within abdominal organs, and the need of diagnosis overriding the need for research. Also the increasing use of non-invasive techniques in the diagnosis of some cancers has contributed to the continued restriction of material for research. The current study did not differ and many of the same difficulties were encountered. In the West, HCC remains uncommon when compared to countries with an epidemic of HCC [4]. Consequently, obtaining tissue was unpredictable, as sources of fresh tumour were derived from explanted liver following liver transplantation. To this end, I had to adopt my research methods due to the limitation of tissue availability, for example, by optimising the suppression assay [541]. However, as technology advances, we will be better placed to overcome the limitation commonly seen in cancer immunology research. The development of more sophisticated flow cytometry platforms capable of detecting more antigens in any one sample with the additional ability to isolate cells by cell sorting will increase the repertoire of assays we are able to perform [542].

In an attempt to overcome the difficulties in obtaining human samples, it is often necessary that we turn towards animal models and tumour cell lines to further our understanding of tumour biology. However, no animal models or cell lines can fully recapitulate the human system. This is especially important when studying human immune-biology. This disparity between human physiology and animal models is typified by many of the common murine models used in HCC. The majority of which occur without chronic liver disease, a scenario rarely encountered in human HCC [543]. Patients with chronic liver disease often present with immunological symptoms, indeed most liver damage is a consequence of immune activation in response to some form of insult. Accordingly, the immune response in these patients is often compromised and, as such, the use of animal models of HCC lacking the background of liver inflammation is unlikely to reflect the human system.

The current work has demonstrated that HCC tumour-microenvironment can imprint DC which, when cultured with naïve T cells, induces a subset of CD8⁺Treg. However, in common with other tumour immune studies, the current experiments had focused on interaction of only a few cell types in isolation. It is important to recognise that the tumour is a dynamic environment, consisting of many tumour cells (often with varying mutations), tumour stromal cells and immune cells[429]. The tumour microenvironment is defined by the complex interaction between these cells and yet most research in the field is reductionist and focusses on at best a few cell types. Clearly, devising and validating robust models to recapitulate this heterogeneous milieu will be both complex and time consuming. As a result of this, immune pathways are frequently treated as one directional processes, although increasing

252

evidence has suggested the importance of multi-directional cross-talk between different cell types within the tumour [544]. Of particular relevance to the current study, recent work has suggested that not only do Treg become activated and induced by DC, Treg themselves may also have the potental to direct DC towards a tolerogenic phenotype [545-547]. Thus, creating a positive feedback towards the generation of a suppressive tumour microenvironment. It is important therefore to consider multi-cell/direction interaction in an studies continuing on from my research.

The field of immunotherapy has developed significantly since it was first described. Early attempts at treating malignant disease by inducing an immune reaction were developed by William B Coley in the late 19th/early 20th Century and were met with scepticism [548]. However, contemporary data supporting his approach have validated these early claims and more recent studies demonstrating the infiltration of immune cells in a wide range of human tumours, including HCC, have provided support the concept of immunotherapy [549]. The first generation of modern-day immunotherapeutic treatments consisted of cytokine-based therapy and demonstrated promising results in cancer patients with improvement in recurrence-free survival [316-318]. This resulted in an increased interest in the field and gave rise to several studies using dendritic cells as a form of cellular vaccine against cancer, further encouraging the potential of immunotherapy [349].

However, despite the potential of early phase clinical trials, the overall result of immunotherapy has so far been disappointing. Whilst many studies have demonstrated an ability to enhance anti-tumour responses in patients with solid organ

253

tumours, few have translated to lasting clinical responses [550]. Most immunotherapy has focused on the amplification of the effector arm of the anti-tumour immune response, either by vaccination with antigen loaded DC (including in the first FDA approved cancer vaccine for use in prostate cancer [551]) or by expansion of tumour infiltrating T-cells [552]. However, as our understanding of the suppressive nature of the tumour microenvironment has increased, a greater understanding of the molecular pathways involved has enabled the development of drugs designed to target tumour suppression. Currently, data from the new generation of immunomodulatory agents, such as checkpoint blocking drugs is very encouraging [553]. A number of trials involving immune checkpoint inhibitors designed to block the effect of CTLA-4 and PD-1 have shown early promise, including a recent phase II clinical trial of CTLA-4 blockade with tremelimumab in patients with HCC. [335]

Data from the current work offer further support in the potential benefit of disruption of the suppressive tumour environment. Treatment responses to TACE correlated with a reduction in CD4⁺Treg in patients with HCC, suggesting perturbation of the regulatory repertoire will be advantageous. Furthermore, such results may support the measurement of circulating Treg as a prognostic indicator of TACE treatmentresponse. Importantly, the ability of ablative treatment to modulate immune responses, in addition to the direct destruction of tumour cells, makes it an attractive adjuvant to current immunotherapeutic interventions. As immunotherapy is likely to be more effective on the background of reduced immunosuppression and reduced tumour bulk. Importantly, recent early phase clinical trials combining the use of transarterial embolization (TAE) with intra-tumoral infusion of DC vaccine for HCC has appeared to be safe (Table 7-1), giving further support for the use of TACE as an adjuvant to immunotherapy in the next phase of clinical trials.

Study	Number of Patients	Vaccine	Injection route	Adverse reaction
Nakamoto 2011 [554]	13	GM-CSF–IL-4 DCs and OK432	Intra-arterial	N/A
Nakamoto 2007 [555]	10	GM-CSF-IL-4 DCs	Intra-arterial	No grade 3 to 4
Mizukoshi 2009 [556]	33	GM-CSF–IL-4 DCs +/- OK432	Intra-arterial	No grade 3 to 4

Table 7-1. Summary of DC vaccine trials involving trans-arterial embolization

GM-CSF, Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; IL-4, Interleukin-4; DC, dendritic cells.

However, the data generated in the current study suggest that despite the ability of TACE to disrupt CD4⁺Treg frequency in a large majority of patients, a significant number (20% progressive disease) had little benefit. The observed increase in circulating CD4⁺Treg in these patients suggests the addition of CD4⁺Treg depletion treatment may be beneficial. Adjuvant treatment to disrupt the CD4⁺Treg population could be achieved with the use of the alkylating agent cyclophosphamide, which, when used at low doses, has been shown to selectively deplete these cells [379].

Although early results from checkpoint inhibitor studies have shown great promise, it is unlikely that the targeting of individual suppressive pathways exploited by the tumour will by adequate to reverse tumour immune evasion in a majority of patients. There is however hope that an increased understanding of the interactions that occur

within the tumour microenvironment will allow for successes similar to those currently seen in the treatment of chronic infectious diseases. Much can be learnt from the novel treatments of HIV and HCV where the targeting of multiple pathways in these chronic viral infections has transformed the prognosis of patients with such diseases [557, 558]. As our understanding of the cancer proteome increases there is optimism that, by targeting multiple pathways, the future of cancer immunotherapy may mirror the progress made in viral diease.

The introduction of immunotherapy into routine clinical practice is still nascent and will require numerous iterations before a comprehensive arsenal of drugs is available. The UK government has made the development of cellular therapy a key goal. There remain, however, numerous obstacles to overcome. Firstly, due to the small scale of early phase clinical trials and the current methods used to manufacture most cellular immunotherapies, the production cost at present is high. Increased automation will likely bring these costs down and permit easier scale out of manufacturing processes to facilitate commercialisation. An additional consideration is the lack of consistency in the preparation of immunotherapeutic treatments between trials has resulted in a lack of clarity of what the best methods are to produce the most effective immunotherapy. This is typified well by the difficulty in defining an appropriate antigen to use in DC vaccines [559]. Continued research in this exciting field will hopefully yield reward in the foreseeable future and lead to effective cancer therapies with the potential to induce lasting remission.

With this in mind, I have been involved in the set-up of a new immunotherapy trial to be conducted by the University of Birmingham. ImmunoTACE: A randomised phase II clinical trial of conditioning cyclophosphamide and chemoembolisation with or without vaccination with dendritic cells pulsed with HepG2 lysate in vitro in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma opened to recruitment in 2015, with the first patients received DC vaccines in early 2016. The trial involves the use of an autologous exvivo generated DC pulsed with tumour cell line lysate and cyclophosphamide for the depletion of Treg in conjunction with TACE in patients with HCC. Both the design of this study and the techniques employed as part of the immune monitoring methods within the trial have evolved from the results generated in my current work. The ImmunoTACE clinical trial has been designed to integrate with the standard of care pathway for patients newly diagnosed with HCC whom do not meet the criteria for transplantation or surgical resection. This is an important consideration when developing immunotherapy-based studies to enable their delivery in a practical manner and hence facilitate their use in routine clinical practice.

8 List of References

- 1. Llovet, J.M., A. Burroughs, and J. Bruix, *Hepatocellular carcinoma*. Lancet, 2003. **362**(9399): p. 1907-17.
- 2. El-Serag, H.B. and A.C. Mason, *Rising incidence of hepatocellular carcinoma in the United States.* N Engl J Med, 1999. **340**(10): p. 745-50.
- 3. Taylor-Robinson, S.D., et al., *Increase in primary liver cancer in the UK*, 1979-94. Lancet, 1997. **350**(9085): p. 1142-3.
- 4. Ferlay J, B.F., Pisani P, Parkin DM, *Cancer Incidence, Mortality and Prevalence Worldwide IARC.* Report No.: CancerBase No. 5. version 2.0, 2004.
- 5. Valery, P.C., et al., *Projections of primary liver cancer to 2030 in 30 countries worldwide*. Hepatology, 2017.
- 6. Altekruse, S.F., K.A. McGlynn, and M.E. Reichman, *Hepatocellular* carcinoma incidence, mortality, and survival trends in the United States from 1975 to 2005. J Clin Oncol, 2009. **27**(9): p. 1485-91.
- 7. Stuart, K.E., A.J. Anand, and R.L. Jenkins, *Hepatocellular carcinoma in the United States. Prognostic features, treatment outcome, and survival.* Cancer, 1996. **77**(11): p. 2217-22.
- 8. Espey, D.K., et al., Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2004, featuring cancer in American Indians and Alaska Natives. Cancer, 2007. **110**(10): p. 2119-52.
- 9. Omata, M., et al., Asian Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver consensus recommendations on hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatol Int, 2010. 4(2): p. 439-74.
- 10. *EASL-EORTC clinical practice guidelines: management of hepatocellular carcinoma.* J Hepatol, 2012. **56**(4): p. 908-43.
- 11. Bruix, J. and M. Sherman, *Management of hepatocellular carcinoma*. Hepatology, 2005. **42**(5): p. 1208-36.
- 12. European Association For The Study Of The, L., R. European Organisation For, and C. Treatment Of, *EASL-EORTC clinical practice guidelines:* management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol, 2012. **56**(4): p. 908-43.
- Bruix, J., M. Sherman, and D. American Association for the Study of Liver, Management of hepatocellular carcinoma: an update. Hepatology, 2011. 53(3): p. 1020-2.
- Zhang, B.H., B.H. Yang, and Z.Y. Tang, *Randomized controlled trial of screening for hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 2004. 130(7): p. 417-22.
- 15. Chen, J.G., et al., Screening for liver cancer: results of a randomised controlled trial in Qidong, China. J Med Screen, 2003. **10**(4): p. 204-9.
- 16. Thompson Coon, J., et al., *Surveillance of cirrhosis for hepatocellular carcinoma: a cost-utility analysis.* Br J Cancer, 2008. **98**(7): p. 1166-75.
- 17. Saab, S., et al., *Hepatocellular carcinoma screening in patients waiting for liver transplantation: a decision analytic model.* Liver Transpl, 2003. **9**(7): p. 672-81.

- 18. Arguedas, M.R., et al., *Screening for hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with hepatitis C cirrhosis: a cost-utility analysis.* Am J Gastroenterol, 2003. **98**(3): p. 679-90.
- 19. Naugler, W.E. and A. Sonnenberg, *Survival and cost-effectiveness analysis of competing strategies in the management of small hepatocellular carcinoma*. Liver Transpl, 2010. **16**(10): p. 1186-94.
- 20. Bolondi, L., et al., Surveillance programme of cirrhotic patients for early diagnosis and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma: a cost effectiveness analysis. Gut, 2001. **48**(2): p. 251-9.
- 21. Bolondi, L., et al., [Screening for the early diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma: cost-effectiveness analysis]. Radiol Med, 1997. **94**(1-2): p. 4-7.
- 22. Park, N.H., I.H. Song, and Y.H. Chung, *Chronic hepatitis B in hepatocarcinogenesis*. Postgrad Med J, 2006. **82**(970): p. 507-15.
- 23. Chen, C.J. and H.I. Yang, *Natural history of chronic hepatitis B REVEALed.* J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2011. **26**(4): p. 628-38.
- 24. Yu, M.W., et al., *Prospective study of hepatocellular carcinoma and liver cirrhosis in asymptomatic chronic hepatitis B virus carriers*. Am J Epidemiol, 1997. **145**(11): p. 1039-47.
- 25. Liaw, Y.F., et al., *Early detection of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with chronic type B hepatitis. A prospective study.* Gastroenterology, 1986. **90**(2): p. 263-7.
- 26. Llovet, J.M., C. Bru, and J. Bruix, *Prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma: the BCLC staging classification*. Semin Liver Dis, 1999. **19**(3): p. 329-38.
- 27. Belghiti, J., et al., Seven hundred forty-seven hepatectomies in the 1990s: an update to evaluate the actual risk of liver resection. J Am Coll Surg, 2000. **191**(1): p. 38-46.
- 28. Bralet, M.P., et al., *Hepatocellular carcinoma occurring in nonfibrotic liver: epidemiologic and histopathologic analysis of 80 French cases.* Hepatology, 2000. **32**(2): p. 200-4.
- 29. Llovet, J.M., M. Schwartz, and V. Mazzaferro, *Resection and liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma*. Semin Liver Dis, 2005. **25**(2): p. 181-200.
- 30. Mazzaferro, V., et al., *Liver transplantation for the treatment of small hepatocellular carcinomas in patients with cirrhosis.* N Engl J Med, 1996. **334**(11): p. 693-9.
- 31. Mazzaferro, V., et al., *Predicting survival after liver transplantation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma beyond the Milan criteria: a retrospective, exploratory analysis.* Lancet Oncol, 2009. **10**(1): p. 35-43.
- 32. Yao, F.Y., et al., Liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: expansion of the tumor size limits does not adversely impact survival. Hepatology, 2001. **33**(6): p. 1394-403.
- 33. Yao, F.Y., et al., *Liver transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma: validation of the UCSF-expanded criteria based on preoperative imaging.* Am J Transplant, 2007. 7(11): p. 2587-96.
- 34. Lencioni, R., *Loco-regional treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma*. Hepatology, 2010. **52**(2): p. 762-73.

- 35. Buscarini, L., et al., *Percutaneous radiofrequency ablation of small hepatocellular carcinoma: long-term results.* Eur Radiol, 2001. **11**(6): p. 914-21.
- 36. Lo, C.M., et al., *Randomized controlled trial of transarterial lipiodol chemoembolization for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma*. Hepatology, 2002. **35**(5): p. 1164-71.
- 37. Llovet, J.M., et al., Arterial embolisation or chemoembolisation versus symptomatic treatment in patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet, 2002. **359**(9319): p. 1734-9.
- 38. Carlomagno, F., et al., *BAY 43-9006 inhibition of oncogenic RET mutants*. J Natl Cancer Inst, 2006. **98**(5): p. 326-34.
- 39. Akriviadis, E.A., et al., *Hepatocellular carcinoma*. Br J Surg, 1998. **85**(10): p. 1319-31.
- 40. Medzhitov, R. and C.A. Janeway, Jr., *Innate immunity: the virtues of a nonclonal system of recognition*. Cell, 1997. **91**(3): p. 295-8.
- 41. Pancer, Z. and M.D. Cooper, *The evolution of adaptive immunity*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2006. **24**: p. 497-518.
- 42. Trivedi, P.P., et al., *Regulation of adaptive immunity by cells of the innate immune system: bone marrow natural killer cells inhibit T cell proliferation.* Adv Exp Med Biol, 2007. **590**: p. 113-20.
- 43. Vinas, O., et al., *Human hepatic stellate cells show features of antigenpresenting cells and stimulate lymphocyte proliferation.* Hepatology, 2003. **38**(4): p. 919-29.
- 44. Banchereau, J. and R.M. Steinman, *Dendritic cells and the control of immunity*. Nature, 1998. **392**(6673): p. 245-52.
- 45. Parajuli, P., et al., *Flt3 ligand and granulocyte-macrophage colony*stimulating factor preferentially expand and stimulate different dendritic and *T-cell subsets*. Exp Hematol, 2001. **29**(10): p. 1185-93.
- 46. Collin, M., N. McGovern, and M. Haniffa, *Human dendritic cell subsets*. Immunology, 2013. **140**(1): p. 22-30.
- 47. Worbs, T., S.I. Hammerschmidt, and R. Forster, *Dendritic cell migration in health and disease*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2017. **17**(1): p. 30-48.
- 48. Stockwin, L.H., et al., *Dendritic cells: immunological sentinels with a central role in health and disease*. Immunol Cell Biol, 2000. **78**(2): p. 91-102.
- 49. Steinman, R.M. and M.C. Nussenzweig, *Avoiding horror autotoxicus: the importance of dendritic cells in peripheral T cell tolerance*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2002. **99**(1): p. 351-8.
- 50. Heath, W.R., et al., *Cross-presentation, dendritic cell subsets, and the generation of immunity to cellular antigens.* Immunol Rev, 2004. **199**: p. 9-26.
- 51. Horton, R., et al., *Gene map of the extended human MHC*. Nat Rev Genet, 2004. **5**(12): p. 889-99.
- 52. Falk, K., O. Rotzschke, and H.G. Rammensee, *Cellular peptide composition governed by major histocompatibility complex class I molecules*. Nature, 1990. **348**(6298): p. 248-51.
- 53. Geppert, T.D. and P.E. Lipsky, Antigen presentation by interferon-gammatreated endothelial cells and fibroblasts: differential ability to function as

antigen-presenting cells despite comparable Ia expression. J Immunol, 1985. **135**(6): p. 3750-62.

- 54. Kundig, T.M., et al., *Fibroblasts as efficient antigen-presenting cells in lymphoid organs.* Science, 1995. **268**(5215): p. 1343-7.
- 55. Hogquist, K.A., T.A. Baldwin, and S.C. Jameson, *Central tolerance: learning self-control in the thymus.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. **5**(10): p. 772-82.
- 56. Mueller, D.L., *Mechanisms maintaining peripheral tolerance*. Nat Immunol, 2010. **11**(1): p. 21-7.
- 57. Nemeth, E., A.W. Baird, and C. O'Farrelly, *Microanatomy of the liver immune system*. Semin Immunopathol, 2009. **31**(3): p. 333-43.
- 58. Vollmar, B. and M.D. Menger, *The hepatic microcirculation: mechanistic contributions and therapeutic targets in liver injury and repair.* Physiol Rev, 2009. **89**(4): p. 1269-339.
- 59. Benoit, R., et al., *Pure endotoxin does not pass across the intestinal epithelium in vitro*. Shock, 1998. **10**(1): p. 43-8.
- 60. Ferrier, L., et al., *Stress-induced disruption of colonic epithelial barrier: role of interferon-gamma and myosin light chain kinase in mice.* Gastroenterology, 2003. **125**(3): p. 795-804.
- 61. Crispe, I.N., et al., *Cellular and molecular mechanisms of liver tolerance*. Immunol Rev, 2006. **213**: p. 101-18.
- 62. Lerut, J. and A. Sanchez-Fueyo, *An appraisal of tolerance in liver transplantation*. Am J Transplant, 2006. **6**(8): p. 1774-80.
- 63. Faria, A.M. and H.L. Weiner, *Oral tolerance*. Immunol Rev, 2005. **206**: p. 232-59.
- 64. Chang, J.J. and S.R. Lewin, *Immunopathogenesis of hepatitis B virus infection*. Immunol Cell Biol, 2007. **85**(1): p. 16-23.
- 65. Ferrari, C., et al., *Immunopathogenesis of hepatitis C virus infection*. J Hepatol, 1999. **31 Suppl 1**: p. 31-8.
- 66. Thomson, A.W. and P.A. Knolle, *Antigen-presenting cell function in the tolerogenic liver environment*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2010. **10**(11): p. 753-66.
- 67. Crispe, I.N., *Liver antigen-presenting cells*. J Hepatol, 2011. **54**(2): p. 357-65.
- 68. Lau, A.H. and A.W. Thomson, *Dendritic cells and immune regulation in the liver*. Gut, 2003. **52**(2): p. 307-14.
- 69. Goddard, S., et al., *Interleukin-10 secretion differentiates dendritic cells from human liver and skin.* Am J Pathol, 2004. **164**(2): p. 511-9.
- 70. Pillarisetty, V.G., et al., *Liver dendritic cells are less immunogenic than spleen dendritic cells because of differences in subtype composition.* J Immunol, 2004. **172**(2): p. 1009-17.
- 71. Bamboat, Z.M., et al., *Human liver dendritic cells promote T cell hyporesponsiveness*. J Immunol, 2009. **182**(4): p. 1901-11.
- 72. De Creus, A., et al., *Low TLR4 expression by liver dendritic cells correlates with reduced capacity to activate allogeneic T cells in response to endotoxin.* J Immunol, 2005. **174**(4): p. 2037-45.
- 73. Svajger, U. and P. Rozman, *Tolerogenic dendritic cells: molecular and cellular mechanisms in transplantation.* J Leukoc Biol, 2014. **95**(1): p. 53-69.
- 74. Adams, D.H., et al., *Mechanisms of immune-mediated liver injury*. Toxicol Sci, 2010. **115**(2): p. 307-21.

- 75. Tiegs, G., Cellular and cytokine-mediated mechanisms of inflammation and its modulation in immune-mediated liver injury. Z Gastroenterol, 2007. **45**(1): p. 63-70.
- 76. Berasain, C., et al., *Inflammation and liver cancer: new molecular links*. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2009. **1155**: p. 206-21.
- 77. Coussens, L.M. and Z. Werb, *Inflammation and cancer*. Nature, 2002. **420**(6917): p. 860-7.
- 78. Ohishi, W., et al., Serum interleukin-6 associated with hepatocellular carcinoma risk: a nested case-control study. Int J Cancer, 2014. **134**(1): p. 154-63.
- 79. Nakagawa, H., et al., Serum IL-6 levels and the risk for hepatocarcinogenesis in chronic hepatitis C patients: an analysis based on gender differences. Int J Cancer, 2009. **125**(10): p. 2264-9.
- 80. Kitamura, H., et al., *IL-6-STAT3 controls intracellular MHC class II alphabeta dimer level through cathepsin S activity in dendritic cells.* Immunity, 2005. **23**(5): p. 491-502.
- 81. Kamimura, D., K. Ishihara, and T. Hirano, *IL-6 signal transduction and its physiological roles: the signal orchestration model.* Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol, 2003. **149**: p. 1-38.
- 82. Wolvekamp, M.C. and R.L. Marquet, *Interleukin-6: historical background, genetics and biological significance*. Immunol Lett, 1990. **24**(1): p. 1-9.
- 83. Naugler, W.E., et al., *Gender disparity in liver cancer due to sex differences in MyD88-dependent IL-6 production.* Science, 2007. **317**(5834): p. 121-4.
- 84. Kakumu, S., et al., *Serum interleukin 6 levels in patients with chronic hepatitis B*. Am J Gastroenterol, 1991. **86**(12): p. 1804-8.
- Khoruts, A., et al., Circulating tumor necrosis factor, interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 concentrations in chronic alcoholic patients. Hepatology, 1991.
 13(2): p. 267-76.
- 86. Malaguarnera, M., et al., Serum interleukin 6 concentrations in chronic hepatitis C patients before and after interferon-alpha treatment. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther, 1997. **35**(9): p. 385-8.
- 87. Park, E.J., et al., *Dietary and genetic obesity promote liver inflammation and tumorigenesis by enhancing IL-6 and TNF expression*. Cell, 2010. **140**(2): p. 197-208.
- 88. Ernst, M., et al., *STAT3 and STAT1 mediate IL-11-dependent and inflammation-associated gastric tumorigenesis in gp130 receptor mutant mice.* J Clin Invest, 2008. **118**(5): p. 1727-38.
- 89. Pikarsky, E., et al., *NF-kappaB functions as a tumour promoter in inflammation-associated cancer*. Nature, 2004. **431**(7007): p. 461-6.
- 90. Tu, S., et al., Overexpression of interleukin-lbeta induces gastric inflammation and cancer and mobilizes myeloid-derived suppressor cells in mice. Cancer Cell, 2008. **14**(5): p. 408-19.
- 91. Lin, W.W. and M. Karin, *A cytokine-mediated link between innate immunity, inflammation, and cancer.* J Clin Invest, 2007. **117**(5): p. 1175-83.
- 92. Carmeliet, P. and R.K. Jain, *Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases*. Nature, 2000. **407**(6801): p. 249-57.

- 93. Coffelt, S.B., R. Hughes, and C.E. Lewis, *Tumor-associated macrophages:* effectors of angiogenesis and tumor progression. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2009. **1796**(1): p. 11-8.
- 94. Lin, E.Y., et al., Colony-stimulating factor 1 promotes progression of mammary tumors to malignancy. J Exp Med, 2001. **193**(6): p. 727-40.
- 95. Kalluri, R. and R.A. Weinberg, *The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition*. J Clin Invest, 2009. **119**(6): p. 1420-8.
- 96. Egeblad, M. and Z. Werb, *New functions for the matrix metalloproteinases in cancer progression*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2002. **2**(3): p. 161-74.
- 97. Kakinuma, T. and S.T. Hwang, *Chemokines, chemokine receptors, and cancer metastasis.* J Leukoc Biol, 2006. **79**(4): p. 639-51.
- 98. Joyce, J.A. and J.W. Pollard, *Microenvironmental regulation of metastasis*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2009. **9**(4): p. 239-52.
- 99. Shankaran, V., et al., *IFNgamma and lymphocytes prevent primary tumour development and shape tumour immunogenicity*. Nature, 2001. **410**(6832): p. 1107-11.
- 100. Girardi, M., et al., *Regulation of cutaneous malignancy by gammadelta T cells*. Science, 2001. **294**(5542): p. 605-9.
- 101. Alisa, A., et al., Analysis of CD4+ T-Cell responses to a novel alphafetoprotein-derived epitope in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Clin Cancer Res, 2005. 11(18): p. 6686-94.
- 102. Haanen, J.B., et al., Melanoma-specific tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes but not circulating melanoma-specific T cells may predict survival in resected advanced-stage melanoma patients. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2006. 55(4): p. 451-8.
- 103. Karanikas, V., et al., High frequency of cytolytic T lymphocytes directed against a tumor-specific mutated antigen detectable with HLA tetramers in the blood of a lung carcinoma patient with long survival. Cancer Res, 2001. 61(9): p. 3718-24.
- 104. Swann, J.B. and M.J. Smyth, *Immune surveillance of tumors*. J Clin Invest, 2007. **117**(5): p. 1137-46.
- 105. Herberman, R.B. and H.T. Holden, *Natural cell-mediated immunity*. Adv Cancer Res, 1978. **27**: p. 305-77.
- 106. Smyth, M.J., N.Y. Crowe, and D.I. Godfrey, *NK cells and NKT cells collaborate in host protection from methylcholanthrene-induced fibrosarcoma*. Int Immunol, 2001. **13**(4): p. 459-63.
- 107. Kim, S., et al., *In vivo natural killer cell activities revealed by natural killer cell-deficient mice.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2000. **97**(6): p. 2731-6.
- 108. Smyth, M.J., et al., *NKG2D function protects the host from tumor initiation*. J Exp Med, 2005. **202**(5): p. 583-8.
- 109. Imai, K., et al., *Natural cytotoxic activity of peripheral-blood lymphocytes and cancer incidence: an 11-year follow-up study of a general population.* Lancet, 2000. **356**(9244): p. 1795-9.
- 110. Coca, S., et al., *The prognostic significance of intratumoral natural killer cells in patients with colorectal carcinoma*. Cancer, 1997. **79**(12): p. 2320-8.
- 111. Ishigami, S., et al., *Prognostic value of intratumoral natural killer cells in gastric carcinoma*. Cancer, 2000. **88**(3): p. 577-83.

- 112. Goodbourn, S., L. Didcock, and R.E. Randall, *Interferons: cell signalling, immune modulation, antiviral response and virus countermeasures.* J Gen Virol, 2000. **81**(Pt 10): p. 2341-64.
- 113. Dunn, G.P., C.M. Koebel, and R.D. Schreiber, *Interferons, immunity and cancer immunoediting*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2006. **6**(11): p. 836-48.
- 114. Kaplan, D.H., et al., *Demonstration of an interferon gamma-dependent tumor* surveillance system in immunocompetent mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1998. **95**(13): p. 7556-61.
- 115. Dighe, A.S., et al., Enhanced in vivo growth and resistance to rejection of tumor cells expressing dominant negative IFN gamma receptors. Immunity, 1994. 1(6): p. 447-56.
- 116. Reid, L.M., et al., Influence of anti-mouse interferon serum on the growth and metastasis of tumor cells persistently infected with virus and of human prostatic tumors in athymic nude mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1981. 78(2): p. 1171-5.
- 117. Gresser, I., et al., *Injection of mice with antibody to interferon enhances the growth of transplantable murine tumors.* J Exp Med, 1983. **158**(6): p. 2095-107.
- 118. Trapani, J.A. and M.J. Smyth, *Functional significance of the perforin/granzyme cell death pathway*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2002. **2**(10): p. 735-47.
- 119. Waring, P. and A. Mullbacher, *Cell death induced by the Fas/Fas ligand pathway and its role in pathology*. Immunol Cell Biol, 1999. **77**(4): p. 312-7.
- 120. Street, S.E., E. Cretney, and M.J. Smyth, *Perforin and interferon-gamma activities independently control tumor initiation, growth, and metastasis.* Blood, 2001. **97**(1): p. 192-7.
- 121. Smyth, M.J., G.P. Dunn, and R.D. Schreiber, *Cancer immunosurveillance and immunoediting: the roles of immunity in suppressing tumor development and shaping tumor immunogenicity.* Adv Immunol, 2006. **90**: p. 1-50.
- 122. Kim, R., M. Emi, and K. Tanabe, *Cancer immunoediting from immune surveillance to immune escape*. Immunology, 2007. **121**(1): p. 1-14.
- Schreiber, R.D., L.J. Old, and M.J. Smyth, *Cancer immunoediting: integrating immunity's roles in cancer suppression and promotion*. Science, 2011. 331(6024): p. 1565-70.
- 124. Johnsen, A.K., et al., *Deficiency of transporter for antigen presentation (TAP) in tumor cells allows evasion of immune surveillance and increases tumorigenesis.* J Immunol, 1999. **163**(8): p. 4224-31.
- 125. Restifo, N.P., et al., *Identification of human cancers deficient in antigen processing*. J Exp Med, 1993. **177**(2): p. 265-72.
- 126. Curiel, T.J., et al., Specific recruitment of regulatory T cells in ovarian carcinoma fosters immune privilege and predicts reduced survival. Nat Med, 2004. **10**(9): p. 942-9.
- 127. Maleno, I., et al., *Distribution of HLA class I altered phenotypes in colorectal carcinomas: high frequency of HLA haplotype loss associated with loss of heterozygosity in chromosome region 6p21.* Immunogenetics, 2004. **56**(4): p. 244-53.
- 128. Chen, L., *Co-inhibitory molecules of the B7-CD28 family in the control of T-cell immunity.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. **4**(5): p. 336-47.

- 129. Zheng, Y., Z. Zuo, and A.H. Chow, *Lack of effect of beta-cyclodextrin and its water-soluble derivatives on in vitro drug transport across rat intestinal epithelium*. Int J Pharm, 2006. **309**(1-2): p. 123-8.
- 130. Gabrilovich, D.I. and S. Nagaraj, *Myeloid-derived suppressor cells as regulators of the immune system*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2009. **9**(3): p. 162-74.
- 131. Quatromoni, J.G. and E. Eruslanov, *Tumor-associated macrophages: function, phenotype, and link to prognosis in human lung cancer.* Am J Transl Res, 2012. **4**(4): p. 376-89.
- 132. Mougiakakos, D., et al., *Regulatory T cells in cancer*. Adv Cancer Res, 2010.107: p. 57-117.
- 133. Freeman, G.J., et al., *Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation.* J Exp Med, 2000. **192**(7): p. 1027-34.
- 134. Walker, L.S. and D.M. Sansom, *The emerging role of CTLA4 as a cellextrinsic regulator of T cell responses.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2011. **11**(12): p. 852-63.
- 135. Li, K.K. and D.H. Adams, Antitumor CD8+ T cells in hepatocellular carcinoma: present but exhausted. Hepatology, 2014. **59**(4): p. 1232-4.
- 136. Sakaguchi, S., et al., *FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in the human immune system*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2010. **10**(7): p. 490-500.
- 137. Sakaguchi, S., *Naturally arising CD4+ regulatory t cells for immunologic self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses.* Annu Rev Immunol, 2004. **22**: p. 531-62.
- 138. Asano, M., et al., Autoimmune disease as a consequence of developmental abnormality of a T cell subpopulation. J Exp Med, 1996. **184**(2): p. 387-96.
- 139. Knutson, K.L., M.L. Disis, and L.G. Salazar, *CD4 regulatory T cells in human cancer pathogenesis*. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2007. **56**(3): p. 271-85.
- 140. Wolf, D., et al., *The expression of the regulatory T cell-specific forkhead box transcription factor FoxP3 is associated with poor prognosis in ovarian cancer*. Clin Cancer Res, 2005. **11**(23): p. 8326-31.
- 141. Woo, E.Y., et al., *Regulatory CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells in tumors from patients with early-stage non-small cell lung cancer and late-stage ovarian cancer.* Cancer Res, 2001. **61**(12): p. 4766-72.
- 142. Liyanage, U.K., et al., *Prevalence of regulatory T cells is increased in peripheral blood and tumor microenvironment of patients with pancreas or breast adenocarcinoma.* J Immunol, 2002. **169**(5): p. 2756-61.
- 143. Seddiki, N., et al., *Expression of interleukin (IL)-2 and IL-7 receptors discriminates between human regulatory and activated T cells.* J Exp Med, 2006. **203**(7): p. 1693-700.
- 144. Liu, W., et al., *CD127 expression inversely correlates with FoxP3 and suppressive function of human CD4+ T reg cells.* J Exp Med, 2006. **203**(7): p. 1701-11.
- 145. Fontenot, J.D., M.A. Gavin, and A.Y. Rudensky, *Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells*. Nat Immunol, 2003. **4**(4): p. 330-6.
- 146. Moraes-Vasconcelos, D., et al., *Primary immune deficiency disorders presenting as autoimmune diseases: IPEX and APECED.* J Clin Immunol, 2008. **28 Suppl 1**: p. S11-9.

- 147. Gavin, M.A., et al., *Single-cell analysis of normal and FOXP3-mutant human T cells: FOXP3 expression without regulatory T cell development.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2006. **103**(17): p. 6659-64.
- Allan, S.E., et al., Activation-induced FOXP3 in human T effector cells does not suppress proliferation or cytokine production. Int Immunol, 2007. 19(4): p. 345-54.
- 149. Aerts, N.E., et al., *Activated T cells complicate the identification of regulatory T cells in rheumatoid arthritis.* Cell Immunol, 2008. **251**(2): p. 109-15.
- 150. Zhou, X., et al., Instability of the transcription factor Foxp3 leads to the generation of pathogenic memory T cells in vivo. Nat Immunol, 2009. 10(9): p. 1000-7.
- 151. Sallusto, F. and M. Baggiolini, *Chemokines and leukocyte traffic*. Nat Immunol, 2008. **9**(9): p. 949-52.
- 152. Hirahara, K., et al., *The majority of human peripheral blood CD4+CD25highFoxp3+ regulatory T cells bear functional skin-homing receptors.* J Immunol, 2006. **177**(7): p. 4488-94.
- 153. Lee, I., et al., *Recruitment of Foxp3+ T regulatory cells mediating allograft* tolerance depends on the CCR4 chemokine receptor. J Exp Med, 2005. **201**(7): p. 1037-44.
- 154. Eksteen, B., et al., *Epithelial inflammation is associated with CCL28 production and the recruitment of regulatory T cells expressing CCR10.* J Immunol, 2006. **177**(1): p. 593-603.
- 155. Hasegawa, H., et al., *Therapeutic effect of CXCR3-expressing regulatory T cells on liver, lung and intestinal damages in a murine acute GVHD model.* Gene Ther, 2008. **15**(3): p. 171-82.
- 156. Oo, Y.H., et al., *Distinct roles for CCR4 and CXCR3 in the recruitment and positioning of regulatory T cells in the inflamed human liver.* J Immunol, 2010. **184**(6): p. 2886-98.
- 157. Enarsson, K., et al., Function and recruitment of mucosal regulatory T cells in human chronic Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric adenocarcinoma. Clin Immunol, 2006. **121**(3): p. 358-68.
- 158. Gobert, M., et al., *Regulatory T cells recruited through CCL22/CCR4 are selectively activated in lymphoid infiltrates surrounding primary breast tumors and lead to an adverse clinical outcome.* Cancer Res, 2009. **69**(5): p. 2000-9.
- 159. Svensson, H., et al., *Accumulation of CCR4(+)CTLA-4 FOXP3(+)CD25(hi)* regulatory T cells in colon adenocarcinomas correlate to reduced activation of conventional T cells. PLoS One, 2012. 7(2): p. e30695.
- 160. Tan, M.C., et al., *Disruption of CCR5-dependent homing of regulatory T cells inhibits tumor growth in a murine model of pancreatic cancer.* J Immunol, 2009. **182**(3): p. 1746-55.
- Redjimi, N., et al., CXCR3+ T regulatory cells selectively accumulate in human ovarian carcinomas to limit type I immunity. Cancer Res, 2012. 72(17): p. 4351-60.
- 162. Hoffmann, P., et al., Only the CD45RA+ subpopulation of CD4+CD25high T cells gives rise to homogeneous regulatory T-cell lines upon in vitro expansion. Blood, 2006. **108**(13): p. 4260-7.

- 163. Zou, T., et al., *Dendritic cells induce regulatory T cell proliferation through antigen-dependent and -independent interactions.* J Immunol, 2010. **185**(5): p. 2790-9.
- 164. Grossman, W.J., et al., *Differential expression of granzymes A and B in human cytotoxic lymphocyte subsets and T regulatory cells.* Blood, 2004. **104**(9): p. 2840-8.
- 165. Nakamura, K., et al., *TGF-beta 1 plays an important role in the mechanism of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell activity in both humans and mice.* J Immunol, 2004. **172**(2): p. 834-42.
- 166. Andersson, J., et al., *CD4+ FoxP3+ regulatory T cells confer infectious tolerance in a TGF-beta-dependent manner.* J Exp Med, 2008. **205**(9): p. 1975-81.
- 167. Ito, T., et al., *Two functional subsets of FOXP3+ regulatory T cells in human thymus and periphery*. Immunity, 2008. **28**(6): p. 870-80.
- 168. Belkaid, Y., *Regulatory T cells and infection: a dangerous necessity*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. 7(11): p. 875-88.
- 169. Roncarolo, M.G., et al., *Interleukin-10-secreting type 1 regulatory T cells in rodents and humans*. Immunol Rev, 2006. **212**: p. 28-50.
- 170. Groux, H., et al., A CD4+ T-cell subset inhibits antigen-specific T-cell responses and prevents colitis. Nature, 1997. **389**(6652): p. 737-42.
- 171. Chen, Y., et al., *Regulatory T cell clones induced by oral tolerance:* suppression of autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Science, 1994. **265**(5176): p. 1237-40.
- 172. Barrat, F.J., et al., *In vitro generation of interleukin 10-producing regulatory CD4(+) T cells is induced by immunosuppressive drugs and inhibited by T helper type 1 (Th1)- and Th2-inducing cytokines.* J Exp Med, 2002. **195**(5): p. 603-16.
- 173. Awasthi, A., et al., A dominant function for interleukin 27 in generating interleukin 10-producing anti-inflammatory T cells. Nat Immunol, 2007. 8(12): p. 1380-9.
- 174. Gershon, R.K., et al., *Suppressor T cells*. J Immunol, 1972. **108**(3): p. 586-90.
- 175. Bloom, B.R., P. Salgame, and B. Diamond, *Revisiting and revising suppressor T cells*. Immunol Today, 1992. **13**(4): p. 131-6.
- 176. Salgame, P., J. Convit, and B.R. Bloom, *Immunological suppression by human CD8+ T cells is receptor dependent and HLA-DQ restricted.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1991. **88**(6): p. 2598-602.
- 177. Inoue, T., et al., *Distinction of mouse CD8+ suppressor effector T cell clones from cytotoxic T cell clones by cytokine production and CD45 isoforms*. J Immunol, 1993. **150**(6): p. 2121-8.
- Penninger, J.M., et al., *The induction of experimental autoimmune myocarditis in mice lacking CD4 or CD8 molecules [corrected]*. J Exp Med, 1993. 178(5): p. 1837-42.
- 179. Tada, Y., et al., Collagen-induced arthritis in CD4- or CD8-deficient mice: CD8+ T cells play a role in initiation and regulate recovery phase of collagen-induced arthritis. J Immunol, 1996. **156**(11): p. 4520-6.
- 180. Ellis, S.D., et al., Induced CD8+FoxP3+ Treg cells in rheumatoid arthritis are modulated by p38 phosphorylation and monocytes expressing membrane

tumor necrosis factor alpha and CD86. Arthritis Rheumatol, 2014. **66**(10): p. 2694-705.

- 181. Sarantopoulos, S., L. Lu, and H. Cantor, *Qa-1 restriction of CD8+ suppressor T cells*. J Clin Invest, 2004. **114**(9): p. 1218-21.
- 182. Koh, D.R., et al., Less mortality but more relapses in experimental allergic encephalomyelitis in CD8-/- mice. Science, 1992. **256**(5060): p. 1210-3.
- 183. Jiang, H., S.I. Zhang, and B. Pernis, *Role of CD8+ T cells in murine experimental allergic encephalomyelitis.* Science, 1992. **256**(5060): p. 1213-5.
- 184. Huseby, E.S., et al., *A pathogenic role for myelin-specific CD8(+) T cells in a model for multiple sclerosis.* J Exp Med, 2001. **194**(5): p. 669-76.
- 185. Najafian, N., et al., *Regulatory functions of CD8+CD28- T cells in an autoimmune disease model.* J Clin Invest, 2003. **112**(7): p. 1037-48.
- 186. Jiang, H., et al., Murine CD8+ T cells that specifically delete autologous CD4+ T cells expressing V beta 8 TCR: a role of the Qa-1 molecule. Immunity, 1995. **2**(2): p. 185-94.
- 187. Hu, D., et al., *Analysis of regulatory CD8 T cells in Qa-1-deficient mice*. Nat Immunol, 2004. **5**(5): p. 516-23.
- 188. Correale, J. and A. Villa, *Isolation and characterization of CD8+ regulatory T cells in multiple sclerosis.* J Neuroimmunol, 2008. **195**(1-2): p. 121-34.
- 189. Balashov, K.E., et al., *Inhibition of T cell responses by activated human CD8+ T cells is mediated by interferon-gamma and is defective in chronic progressive multiple sclerosis.* J Clin Invest, 1995. **95**(6): p. 2711-9.
- 190. Frisullo, G., et al., *CD8(+)Foxp3(+) T cells in peripheral blood of relapsingremitting multiple sclerosis patients.* Hum Immunol, 2010. **71**(5): p. 437-41.
- 191. Chang, C.C., et al., *Tolerization of dendritic cells by T(S) cells: the crucial role of inhibitory receptors ILT3 and ILT4*. Nat Immunol, 2002. **3**(3): p. 237-43.
- 192. Liu, Z., et al., Specific suppression of T helper alloreactivity by allo-MHC class I-restricted CD8+CD28- T cells. Int Immunol, 1998. 10(6): p. 775-83.
- 193. Kim-Schulze, S., et al., *Recombinant Ig-like transcript 3-Fc modulates T cell responses via induction of Th anergy and differentiation of CD8+ T suppressor cells.* J Immunol, 2006. **176**(5): p. 2790-8.
- 194. Ben-David, H., et al., *The role of CD8+CD28 regulatory cells in suppressing myasthenia gravis-associated responses by a dual altered peptide ligand.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. **104**(44): p. 17459-64.
- 195. Brimnes, J., et al., *Defects in CD8+ regulatory T cells in the lamina propria of patients with inflammatory bowel disease.* J Immunol, 2005. **174**(9): p. 5814-22.
- 196. Filaci, G., et al., Impairment of CD8+ T suppressor cell function in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus. J Immunol, 2001. **166**(10): p. 6452-7.
- 197. Zhang, L., et al., Regulatory T cell (Treg) subsets return in patients with refractory lupus following stem cell transplantation, and TGF-beta-producing CD8+ Treg cells are associated with immunological remission of lupus. J Immunol, 2009. **183**(10): p. 6346-58.
- 198. Tsai, Y.G., et al., *CD8(+)* treg cells associated with decreasing disease activity after intravenous methylprednisolone pulse therapy in lupus nephritis with heavy proteinuria. PLoS One, 2014. **9**(1): p. e81344.

- 199. Davila, E., et al., *Cell-based immunotherapy with suppressor CD8+ T cells in rheumatoid arthritis.* J Immunol, 2005. **174**(11): p. 7292-301.
- 200. Filaci, G., et al., *CD8+ CD28- T regulatory lymphocytes inhibiting T cell proliferative and cytotoxic functions infiltrate human cancers.* J Immunol, 2007. **179**(7): p. 4323-34.
- 201. Shen, Y., et al., *Analysis of CD8+CD28- T-suppressor cells in gastric cancer patients*. J Immunoassay Immunochem, 2012. **33**(2): p. 149-55.
- 202. Meloni, F., et al., *Foxp3 expressing CD4+ CD25+ and CD8+CD28- T regulatory cells in the peripheral blood of patients with lung cancer and pleural mesothelioma.* Hum Immunol, 2006. **67**(1-2): p. 1-12.
- 203. Kiniwa, Y., et al., *CD8+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells mediate immunosuppression in prostate cancer.* Clin Cancer Res, 2007. **13**(23): p. 6947-58.
- 204. Wei, S., et al., *Plasmacytoid dendritic cells induce CD8+ regulatory T cells in human ovarian carcinoma*. Cancer Res, 2005. **65**(12): p. 5020-6.
- 205. Jarnicki, A.G., et al., Suppression of antitumor immunity by IL-10 and TGFbeta-producing T cells infiltrating the growing tumor: influence of tumor environment on the induction of CD4+ and CD8+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol, 2006. 177(2): p. 896-904.
- 206. Elrefaei, M., et al., *HIV-specific IL-10-positive CD8+ T cells are increased in advanced disease and are associated with decreased HIV-specific cytolysis.* J Immunol, 2006. **176**(2): p. 1274-80.
- 207. Elrefaei, M., et al., *HIV-specific IL-10-positive CD8+ T cells suppress cytolysis and IL-2 production by CD8+ T cells.* J Immunol, 2007. **178**(5): p. 3265-71.
- 208. Elrefaei, M., et al., Presence of suppressor HIV-specific CD8+ T cells is associated with increased PD-1 expression on effector CD8+ T cells. J Immunol, 2008. **180**(11): p. 7757-63.
- 209. Alatrakchi, N., et al., *Hepatitis C virus (HCV)-specific CD8+ cells produce transforming growth factor beta that can suppress HCV-specific T-cell responses.* J Virol, 2007. **81**(11): p. 5882-92.
- 210. Billerbeck, E., H.E. Blum, and R. Thimme, *Parallel expansion of human virus-specific FoxP3- effector memory and de novo-generated FoxP3+ regulatory CD8+ T cells upon antigen recognition in vitro*. J Immunol, 2007. 179(2): p. 1039-48.
- 211. Accapezzato, D., et al., *Hepatic expansion of a virus-specific regulatory CD8(+) T cell population in chronic hepatitis C virus infection.* J Clin Invest, 2004. **113**(7): p. 963-72.
- 212. Abel, M., et al., Intrahepatic virus-specific IL-10-producing CD8 T cells prevent liver damage during chronic hepatitis C virus infection. Hepatology, 2006. 44(6): p. 1607-16.
- 213. Manfras, B.J., et al., *Oligoclonal* CD8+ *T-cell expansion in patients with chronic hepatitis* C *is associated with liver pathology and poor response to interferon-alpha therapy.* J Clin Immunol, 2004. **24**(3): p. 258-71.
- 214. Lim, A., M.A. French, and P. Price, CD4+ and CD8+ T cells expressing FoxP3 in HIV-infected patients are phenotypically distinct and influenced by disease severity and antiretroviral therapy. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr, 2009. 51(3): p. 248-57.

- 215. Billerbeck, E. and R. Thimme, *CD8+ regulatory T cells in persistent human viral infections*. Hum Immunol, 2008. **69**(11): p. 771-5.
- 216. Garba, M.L., et al., *HIV antigens can induce TGF-beta(1)-producing immunoregulatory CD8+ T cells.* J Immunol, 2002. **168**(5): p. 2247-54.
- 217. Rao, P.E., A.L. Petrone, and P.D. Ponath, *Differentiation and expansion of T cells with regulatory function from human peripheral lymphocytes by stimulation in the presence of TGF-{beta}*. J Immunol, 2005. **174**(3): p. 1446-55.
- 218. Hadley, G.A., et al., *The epithelial cell-specific integrin, CD103 (alpha E integrin), defines a novel subset of alloreactive CD8+ CTL.* J Immunol, 1997. **159**(8): p. 3748-56.
- 219. Hadley, G., *Role of integrin CD103 in promoting destruction of renal allografts by CD8 T cells.* Am J Transplant, 2004. **4**(7): p. 1026-32.
- 220. Cosmi, L., et al., *Human CD8+CD25+ thymocytes share phenotypic and functional features with CD4+CD25+ regulatory thymocytes.* Blood, 2003. **102**(12): p. 4107-14.
- 221. Siegmund, K., et al., Unique phenotype of human tonsillar and in vitroinduced FOXP3+CD8+ T cells. J Immunol, 2009. **182**(4): p. 2124-30.
- 222. Jarvis, L.B., et al., Autoreactive human peripheral blood CD8+ T cells with a regulatory phenotype and function. Eur J Immunol, 2005. **35**(10): p. 2896-908.
- 223. Correale, J. and A. Villa, *Role of CD8+ CD25+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells in multiple sclerosis.* Ann Neurol, 2010. **67**(5): p. 625-38.
- 224. Simone, R., A. Zicca, and D. Saverino, *The frequency of regulatory* CD3+CD8+CD28- CD25+ T lymphocytes in human peripheral blood increases with age. J Leukoc Biol, 2008. **84**(6): p. 1454-61.
- 225. Koch, S.D., et al., *Alloantigen-induced regulatory* CD8+CD103+ T cells. Hum Immunol, 2008. **69**(11): p. 737-44.
- 226. Dai, Z., et al., *Natural CD8+CD122+ T cells are more potent in suppression of allograft rejection than CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells.* Am J Transplant, 2014. **14**(1): p. 39-48.
- 227. Robb, R.J., et al., *Identification and expansion of highly suppressive* CD8(+)FoxP3(+) regulatory T cells after experimental allogeneic bone marrow transplantation. Blood, 2012. **119**(24): p. 5898-908.
- 228. Chaput, N., et al., *Identification of CD8+CD25+Foxp3+ suppressive T cells in colorectal cancer tissue.* Gut, 2009. **58**(4): p. 520-9.
- 229. Endharti, A.T., et al., *Cutting edge: CD8+CD122+ regulatory T cells produce IL-10 to suppress IFN-gamma production and proliferation of CD8+ T cells.* J Immunol, 2005. **175**(11): p. 7093-7.
- 230. Joosten, S.A., et al., *Identification of a human CD8+ regulatory T cell subset that mediates suppression through the chemokine CC chemokine ligand 4.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2007. **104**(19): p. 8029-34.
- 231. Mahic, M., et al., Generation of highly suppressive adaptive CD8(+)CD25(+)FOXP3(+) regulatory T cells by continuous antigen stimulation. Eur J Immunol, 2008. **38**(3): p. 640-6.
- 232. Bisikirska, B., et al., TCR stimulation with modified anti-CD3 mAb expands CD8+ T cell population and induces CD8+CD25+ Tregs. J Clin Invest, 2005. 115(10): p. 2904-13.

- 233. Karlsson, I., et al., *FoxP3+ CD25+ CD8+ T-cell induction during primary* simian immunodeficiency virus infection in cynomolgus macaques correlates with low CD4+ T-cell activation and high viral load. J Virol, 2007. **81**(24): p. 13444-55.
- 234. Kornfeld, C., et al., Antiinflammatory profiles during primary SIV infection in African green monkeys are associated with protection against AIDS. J Clin Invest, 2005. **115**(4): p. 1082-91.
- 235. Lim, A., et al., *Proportions of circulating T cells with a regulatory cell phenotype increase with HIV-associated immune activation and remain high on antiretroviral therapy.* AIDS, 2007. **21**(12): p. 1525-34.
- 236. Nordstrom, I., et al., *CD8+ T-cells suppress antigen-specific and allogeneic CD4+ T-cell responses to herpes simplex virus type 2-infected human dendritic cells*. Viral Immunol, 2005. **18**(4): p. 616-26.
- 237. Popescu, I., et al., *EBV-specific CD8+ T cell reactivation in transplant patients results in expansion of CD8+ type-1 regulatory T cells.* Am J Transplant, 2007. 7(5): p. 1215-23.
- 238. Lee, Y.H., et al., *Essential role of CD8+CD122+ regulatory T cells in the recovery from experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis.* J Immunol, 2008. **180**(2): p. 825-32.
- 239. Yang, Z.Q., et al., Increased liver-infiltrating CD8+FoxP3+ regulatory T cells are associated with tumor stage in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Hum Immunol, 2010. **71**(12): p. 1180-6.
- 240. Wang, R.F., *CD8+ regulatory T cells, their suppressive mechanisms, and regulation in cancer.* Hum Immunol, 2008. **69**(11): p. 811-4.
- 241. Kumar, V., et al., *The Nature of Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells in the Tumor Microenvironment*. Trends Immunol, 2016. **37**(3): p. 208-220.
- 242. Poschke, I., et al., *Immature immunosuppressive CD14+HLA-DR-/low cells in melanoma patients are Stat3hi and overexpress CD80, CD83, and DC-sign.* Cancer Res, 2010. **70**(11): p. 4335-45.
- 243. Marigo, I., et al., *Tumor-induced tolerance and immune suppression depend* on the C/EBPbeta transcription factor. Immunity, 2010. **32**(6): p. 790-802.
- 244. Lechner, M.G., D.J. Liebertz, and A.L. Epstein, *Characterization of cytokine-induced myeloid-derived suppressor cells from normal human peripheral blood mononuclear cells.* J Immunol, 2010. **185**(4): p. 2273-84.
- 245. Lechner, M.G., et al., Functional characterization of human Cd33+ and Cd11b+ myeloid-derived suppressor cell subsets induced from peripheral blood mononuclear cells co-cultured with a diverse set of human tumor cell lines. J Transl Med, 2011. **9**: p. 90.
- 246. Hoechst, B., et al., *A new population of myeloid-derived suppressor cells in hepatocellular carcinoma patients induces CD4(+)CD25(+)Foxp3(+) T cells.* Gastroenterology, 2008. **135**(1): p. 234-43.
- 247. Schmielau, J. and O.J. Finn, *Activated granulocytes and granulocyte-derived* hydrogen peroxide are the underlying mechanism of suppression of t-cell function in advanced cancer patients. Cancer Res, 2001. **61**(12): p. 4756-60.
- 248. Brimnes, M.K., et al., Increased level of both CD4+FOXP3+ regulatory T cells and CD14+HLA-DR(-)/low myeloid-derived suppressor cells and decreased level of dendritic cells in patients with multiple myeloma. Scand J Immunol, 2010. 72(6): p. 540-7.

- 249. Hochst, B., et al., Activated human hepatic stellate cells induce myeloid derived suppressor cells from peripheral blood monocytes in a CD44-dependent fashion. J Hepatol, 2013. **59**(3): p. 528-35.
- 250. Resheq, Y.J., et al., Contact-dependent depletion of hydrogen peroxide by catalase is a novel mechanism of myeloid-derived suppressor cell induction operating in human hepatic stellate cells. J Immunol, 2015. **194**(6): p. 2578-86.
- 251. Ostrand-Rosenberg, S., *Myeloid-derived suppressor cells: more mechanisms for inhibiting antitumor immunity.* Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2010. **59**(10): p. 1593-600.
- 252. Sauer, H., M. Wartenberg, and J. Hescheler, *Reactive oxygen species as intracellular messengers during cell growth and differentiation*. Cell Physiol Biochem, 2001. **11**(4): p. 173-86.
- 253. Vickers, S.M., et al., Association of increased immunostaining for inducible nitric oxide synthase and nitrotyrosine with fibroblast growth factor transformation in pancreatic cancer. Arch Surg, 1999. **134**(3): p. 245-51.
- 254. Rodriguez, P.C., D.G. Quiceno, and A.C. Ochoa, *L-arginine availability* regulates *T-lymphocyte cell-cycle progression*. Blood, 2007. **109**(4): p. 1568-73.
- 255. Ding, T., et al., *High tumor-infiltrating macrophage density predicts poor prognosis in patients with primary hepatocellular carcinoma after resection.* Hum Pathol, 2009. **40**(3): p. 381-9.
- 256. Leek, R.D., et al., Association of macrophage infiltration with angiogenesis and prognosis in invasive breast carcinoma. Cancer Res, 1996. **56**(20): p. 4625-9.
- 257. Menetrier-Caux, C., et al., *Inhibition of the differentiation of dendritic cells* from CD34(+) progenitors by tumor cells: role of interleukin-6 and macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Blood, 1998. **92**(12): p. 4778-91.
- 258. Bingle, L., et al., *Macrophages promote angiogenesis in human breast tumour spheroids in vivo*. Br J Cancer, 2006. **94**(1): p. 101-7.
- 259. Pollard, J.W., *Macrophages define the invasive microenvironment in breast cancer*. J Leukoc Biol, 2008. **84**(3): p. 623-30.
- 260. Yang, L. and Y. Zhang, *Tumor-associated macrophages: from basic research to clinical application*. J Hematol Oncol, 2017. **10**(1): p. 58.
- 261. Qian, B.Z. and J.W. Pollard, *Macrophage diversity enhances tumor progression and metastasis*. Cell, 2010. **141**(1): p. 39-51.
- 262. Mazzieri, R., et al., *Targeting the ANG2/TIE2 axis inhibits tumor growth and metastasis by impairing angiogenesis and disabling rebounds of proangiogenic myeloid cells.* Cancer Cell, 2011. **19**(4): p. 512-26.
- 263. Zhou, J., et al., Increased intratumoral regulatory T cells are related to intratumoral macrophages and poor prognosis in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Int J Cancer, 2009. **125**(7): p. 1640-8.
- 264. Martinez, F.O., et al., *Macrophage activation and polarization*. Front Biosci, 2008. **13**: p. 453-61.
- Grivennikov, S.I., et al., Adenoma-linked barrier defects and microbial products drive IL-23/IL-17-mediated tumour growth. Nature, 2012. 491(7423): p. 254-8.

- 266. Lu, T., et al., *Tumor-infiltrating myeloid cells induce tumor cell resistance to cytotoxic T cells in mice.* J Clin Invest, 2011. **121**(10): p. 4015-29.
- 267. Finkernagel, F., et al., *The transcriptional signature of human ovarian carcinoma macrophages is associated with extracellular matrix reorganization.* Oncotarget, 2016. **7**(46): p. 75339-75352.
- 268. Cai, X.Y., et al., *Dendritic cell infiltration and prognosis of human hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 2006. **132**(5): p. 293-301.
- 269. Takagi, S., et al., *Dendritic cells, T-cell infiltration, and Grp94 expression in cholangiocellular carcinoma.* Hum Pathol, 2004. **35**(7): p. 881-6.
- 270. Chen, S., et al., *Absence of CD83-positive mature and activated dendritic cells at cancer nodules from patients with hepatocellular carcinoma: relevance to hepatocarcinogenesis.* Cancer Lett, 2000. **148**(1): p. 49-57.
- 271. Ninomiya, T., et al., *Dendritic cells with immature phenotype and defective function in the peripheral blood from patients with hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Hepatol, 1999. **31**(2): p. 323-31.
- 272. Beckebaum, S., et al., Increased levels of interleukin-10 in serum from patients with hepatocellular carcinoma correlate with profound numerical deficiencies and immature phenotype of circulating dendritic cell subsets. Clin Cancer Res, 2004. **10**(21): p. 7260-9.
- 273. Ormandy, L.A., et al., *Direct ex vivo analysis of dendritic cells in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma*. World J Gastroenterol, 2006. **12**(20): p. 3275-82.
- 274. Li, L., et al., *Hepatoma cells inhibit the differentiation and maturation of dendritic cells and increase the production of regulatory T cells.* Immunol Lett, 2007. **114**(1): p. 38-45.
- 275. Lee, W.C., et al., *Functional impairment of dendritic cells caused by murine hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Clin Immunol, 2004. **24**(2): p. 145-54.
- 276. Han, Y., et al., Human CD14(+) CTLA-4(+) regulatory dendritic cells suppress T-cell response by cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4-dependent IL-10 and indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase production in hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology, 2014. 59(2): p. 567-79.
- 277. Li, H., et al., *Tim-3/galectin-9 signaling pathway mediates T-cell dysfunction* and predicts poor prognosis in patients with hepatitis B virus-associated hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology, 2012. **56**(4): p. 1342-51.
- 278. McMahan, R.H., et al., *Tim-3 expression on PD-1+ HCV-specific human CTLs is associated with viral persistence, and its blockade restores hepatocyte-directed in vitro cytotoxicity.* J Clin Invest, 2010. **120**(12): p. 4546-57.
- 279. Steinbrink, K., et al., *CD4(+)* and *CD8(+)* anergic *T* cells induced by interleukin-10-treated human dendritic cells display antigen-specific suppressor activity. Blood, 2002. **99**(7): p. 2468-76.
- 280. Ghiringhelli, F., et al., *Tumor cells convert immature myeloid dendritic cells into TGF-beta-secreting cells inducing CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell proliferation.* J Exp Med, 2005. **202**(7): p. 919-29.
- 281. Gabrilovich, D.I., et al., *Production of vascular endothelial growth factor by human tumors inhibits the functional maturation of dendritic cells*. Nat Med, 1996. **2**(10): p. 1096-103.
- 282. De Wever, O. and M. Mareel, *Role of tissue stroma in cancer cell invasion*. J Pathol, 2003. **200**(4): p. 429-47.

- 283. Zhang, D.Y. and S.L. Friedman, *Fibrosis-dependent mechanisms of hepatocarcinogenesis*. Hepatology, 2012. **56**(2): p. 769-75.
- 284. Friedman, S.L., *Hepatic stellate cells: protean, multifunctional, and enigmatic cells of the liver.* Physiol Rev, 2008. **88**(1): p. 125-72.
- 285. Orimo, A. and R.A. Weinberg, *Stromal fibroblasts in cancer: a novel tumor-promoting cell type*. Cell Cycle, 2006. **5**(15): p. 1597-601.
- 286. Kinoshita, T., et al., Forkhead box P3 regulatory T cells coexisting with cancer associated fibroblasts are correlated with a poor outcome in lung adenocarcinoma. Cancer Sci, 2013. **104**(4): p. 409-15.
- 287. Curran, T.A., et al., *IDO expressing fibroblasts promote the expansion of antigen specific regulatory T cells*. Immunobiology, 2014. **219**(1): p. 17-24.
- Zhao, W., et al., The role of hepatic stellate cells in the regulation of T-cell function and the promotion of hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Oncol, 2012. 41(2): p. 457-64.
- 289. Zhao, W., et al., *Hepatic stellate cells promote tumor progression by* enhancement of immunosuppressive cells in an orthotopic liver tumor mouse model. Lab Invest, 2014. **94**(2): p. 182-91.
- 290. Zhao, W., et al., Activated hepatic stellate cells promote hepatocellular carcinoma development in immunocompetent mice. Int J Cancer, 2011. **129**(11): p. 2651-61.
- 291. Di Nicola, M., et al., *Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific mitogenic stimuli.* Blood, 2002. **99**(10): p. 3838-43.
- 292. Meisel, R., et al., *Human bone marrow stromal cells inhibit allogeneic T-cell responses by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-mediated tryptophan degradation.* Blood, 2004. **103**(12): p. 4619-21.
- 293. Augello, A., et al., *Bone marrow mesenchymal progenitor cells inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by activation of the programmed death 1 pathway.* Eur J Immunol, 2005. **35**(5): p. 1482-90.
- 294. Nauta, A.J., et al., Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit generation and function of both CD34+-derived and monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J Immunol, 2006. 177(4): p. 2080-7.
- 295. Zhang, W., et al., *Effects of mesenchymal stem cells on differentiation, maturation, and function of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells.* Stem Cells Dev, 2004. **13**(3): p. 263-71.
- 296. Maccario, R., et al., Interaction of human mesenchymal stem cells with cells involved in alloantigen-specific immune response favors the differentiation of CD4+ T-cell subsets expressing a regulatory/suppressive phenotype. Haematologica, 2005. 90(4): p. 516-25.
- 297. Aggarwal, S. and M.F. Pittenger, *Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses*. Blood, 2005. **105**(4): p. 1815-22.
- 298. Beyth, S., et al., *Human mesenchymal stem cells alter antigen-presenting cell maturation and induce T-cell unresponsiveness*. Blood, 2005. **105**(5): p. 2214-9.
- 299. Rudd, C.E., A. Taylor, and H. Schneider, *CD28 and CTLA-4 coreceptor* expression and signal transduction. Immunol Rev, 2009. **229**(1): p. 12-26.
- 300. Tivol, E.A., et al., Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. Immunity, 1995. **3**(5): p. 541-7.
- 301. Waterhouse, P., et al., *Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4*. Science, 1995. **270**(5238): p. 985-8.
- 302. Schneider, H., et al., *CTLA-4 up-regulation of lymphocyte function-associated antigen 1 adhesion and clustering as an alternate basis for coreceptor function.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2005. **102**(36): p. 12861-6.
- 303. Schneider, H., et al., *Reversal of the TCR stop signal by CTLA-4*. Science, 2006. **313**(5795): p. 1972-5.
- 304. Thompson, C.B. and J.P. Allison, *The emerging role of CTLA-4 as an immune attenuator*. Immunity, 1997. **7**(4): p. 445-50.
- 305. Qureshi, O.S., et al., *Trans-endocytosis of CD80 and CD86: a molecular basis for the cell-extrinsic function of CTLA-4*. Science, 2011. **332**(6029): p. 600-3.
- 306. Chen, W., W. Jin, and S.M. Wahl, *Engagement of cytotoxic T lymphocyteassociated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) induces transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta) production by murine CD4(+) T cells.* J Exp Med, 1998. **188**(10): p. 1849-57.
- 307. Grohmann, U., et al., *CTLA-4-Ig regulates tryptophan catabolism in vivo*. Nat Immunol, 2002. **3**(11): p. 1097-101.
- 308. Sansom, D.M. and L.S. Walker, *The role of CD28 and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) in regulatory T-cell biology*. Immunol Rev, 2006. **212**: p. 131-48.
- 309. Contardi, E., et al., *CTLA-4 is constitutively expressed on tumor cells and can trigger apoptosis upon ligand interaction*. Int J Cancer, 2005. **117**(4): p. 538-50.
- 310. Keir, M.E., et al., *PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2008. **26**: p. 677-704.
- 311. Shi, F., et al., *PD-1 and PD-L1 upregulation promotes CD8(+) T-cell apoptosis and postoperative recurrence in hepatocellular carcinoma patients.* Int J Cancer, 2011. **128**(4): p. 887-96.
- 312. Hsu, P.N., et al., Increased PD-1 and decreased CD28 expression in chronic hepatitis B patients with advanced hepatocellular carcinoma. Liver Int, 2010.
 30(9): p. 1379-86.
- 313. Gao, Q., et al., Overexpression of PD-L1 significantly associates with tumor aggressiveness and postoperative recurrence in human hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res, 2009. **15**(3): p. 971-9.
- 314. Wherry, E.J., *T cell exhaustion*. Nat Immunol, 2011. **12**(6): p. 492-9.
- 315. Greten, T.F., M.P. Manns, and F. Korangy, *Immunotherapy of HCC*. Rev Recent Clin Trials, 2008. **3**(1): p. 31-9.
- 316. Ikeda, K., et al., Interferon beta prevents recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after complete resection or ablation of the primary tumor-A prospective randomized study of hepatitis C virus-related liver cancer. Hepatology, 2000. **32**(2): p. 228-32.
- 317. Lin, S.M., et al., *Prospective randomized controlled study of interferon-alpha in preventing hepatocellular carcinoma recurrence after medical ablation therapy for primary tumors.* Cancer, 2004. **100**(2): p. 376-82.

- 318. Kubo, S., et al., *Effects of long-term postoperative interferon-alpha therapy on intrahepatic recurrence after resection of hepatitis C virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma. A randomized, controlled trial.* Ann Intern Med, 2001. **134**(10): p. 963-7.
- 319. Mazzaferro, V., et al., *Prevention of hepatocellular carcinoma recurrence with alpha-interferon after liver resection in HCV cirrhosis.* Hepatology, 2006. **44**(6): p. 1543-54.
- 320. Yeo, W., et al., A randomized phase III study of doxorubicin versus cisplatin/interferon alpha-2b/doxorubicin/fluorouracil (PIAF) combination chemotherapy for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst, 2005. **97**(20): p. 1532-8.
- 321. Chung, Y.H., et al., Combined therapy consisting of intraarterial cisplatin infusion and systemic interferon-alpha for hepatocellular carcinoma patients with major portal vein thrombosis or distant metastasis. Cancer, 2000. 88(9): p. 1986-91.
- 322. Palmieri, G., et al., *Ultra-low-dose interleukin-2 in unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma*. Am J Clin Oncol, 2002. **25**(3): p. 224-6.
- Aldeghi, R., et al., Low-dose interleukin-2 subcutaneous immunotherapy in association with the pineal hormone melatonin as a first-line therapy in locally advanced or metastatic hepatocellular carcinoma. Eur J Cancer, 1994.
 30A(2): p. 167-70.
- 324. Suntharalingam, G., et al., *Cytokine storm in a phase 1 trial of the anti-CD28 monoclonal antibody TGN1412*. N Engl J Med, 2006. **355**(10): p. 1018-28.
- 325. Melero, I., et al., *Monoclonal antibodies against the 4-1BB T-cell activation molecule eradicate established tumors.* Nat Med, 1997. **3**(6): p. 682-5.
- 326. Dubrot, J., et al., *Treatment with anti-CD137 mAbs causes intense accumulations of liver T cells without selective antitumor immunotherapeutic effects in this organ.* Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2010. **59**(8): p. 1223-33.
- 327. Croft, M., *Control of immunity by the TNFR-related molecule OX40 (CD134)*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2010. **28**: p. 57-78.
- 328. Weinberg, A.D., et al., *Engagement of the OX-40 receptor in vivo enhances antitumor immunity*. J Immunol, 2000. **164**(4): p. 2160-9.
- 329. Curti, B.D., et al., *OX40 is a potent immune-stimulating target in late-stage cancer patients.* Cancer Res, 2013. **73**(24): p. 7189-98.
- 330. Hamid, O., et al., *Safety and tumor responses with lambrolizumab (anti-PD-1) in melanoma*. N Engl J Med, 2013. **369**(2): p. 134-44.
- 331. Kirkwood, J.M., et al., *Phase II trial of tremelimumab (CP-675,206) in patients with advanced refractory or relapsed melanoma*. Clin Cancer Res, 2010. **16**(3): p. 1042-8.
- 332. Camacho, L.H., et al., *Phase I/II trial of tremelimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma*. J Clin Oncol, 2009. **27**(7): p. 1075-81.
- 333. Chung, K.Y., et al., *Phase II study of the anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte*associated antigen 4 monoclonal antibody, tremelimumab, in patients with refractory metastatic colorectal cancer. J Clin Oncol, 2010. **28**(21): p. 3485-90.
- 334. Hodi, F.S., et al., *Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma*. N Engl J Med, 2010. **363**(8): p. 711-23.

- 335. Sangro, B., et al., A clinical trial of CTLA-4 blockade with tremelimumab in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma and chronic hepatitis C. J Hepatol, 2013. **59**(1): p. 81-8.
- Pan, X.C., et al., Synergistic effects of soluble PD-1 and IL-21 on antitumor immunity against H22 murine hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncol Lett, 2013. 5(1): p. 90-96.
- 337. Postow, M.A., et al., *Nivolumab and ipilimumab versus ipilimumab in untreated melanoma*. N Engl J Med, 2015. **372**(21): p. 2006-17.
- 338. Rosenberg, S.A., et al., *Adoptive cell transfer: a clinical path to effective cancer immunotherapy*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2008. **8**(4): p. 299-308.
- 339. Takayama, T., et al., Adoptive immunotherapy to lower postsurgical recurrence rates of hepatocellular carcinoma: a randomised trial. Lancet, 2000. **356**(9232): p. 802-7.
- 340. Kawata, A., et al., *Adjuvant chemoimmunotherapy for hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Adriamycin, interleukin-2, and lymphokine-activated killer cells versus adriamycin alone.* Am J Clin Oncol, 1995. **18**(3): p. 257-62.
- 341. Shi, M., et al., *Autologous cytokine-induced killer cell therapy in clinical trial phase I is safe in patients with primary hepatocellular carcinoma*. World J Gastroenterol, 2004. **10**(8): p. 1146-51.
- 342. Ayaru, L., et al., Unmasking of alpha-fetoprotein-specific CD4(+) T cell responses in hepatocellular carcinoma patients undergoing embolization. J Immunol, 2007. **178**(3): p. 1914-22.
- 343. Thimme, R., et al., *Comprehensive analysis of the alpha-fetoprotein-specific CD8+ T cell responses in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma.* Hepatology, 2008. **48**(6): p. 1821-33.
- 344. Zhao, L., et al., *Expression of cancer-testis antigens in hepatocellular carcinoma*. World J Gastroenterol, 2004. **10**(14): p. 2034-8.
- 345. Yin, Y.H., et al., *TSPY is a cancer testis antigen expressed in human hepatocellular carcinoma*. Br J Cancer, 2005. **93**(4): p. 458-63.
- 346. Korangy, F., et al., *Spontaneous tumor-specific humoral and cellular immune responses to NY-ESO-1 in hepatocellular carcinoma*. Clin Cancer Res, 2004. **10**(13): p. 4332-41.
- 347. O'Beirne, J., F. Farzaneh, and P.M. Harrison, *Generation of functional CD8+ T cells by human dendritic cells expressing glypican-3 epitopes.* J Exp Clin Cancer Res, 2010. **29**: p. 48.
- 348. Steinman, R.M. and J. Banchereau, *Taking dendritic cells into medicine*. Nature, 2007. **449**(7161): p. 419-26.
- 349. Galluzzi, L., et al., *Trial watch: Dendritic cell-based interventions for cancer therapy*. Oncoimmunology, 2012. **1**(7): p. 1111-1134.
- Tada, F., et al., *Phase I/II study of immunotherapy using tumor antigen-pulsed dendritic cells in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma*. Int J Oncol, 2012. 41(5): p. 1601-9.
- 351. El Ansary, M., et al., *Immunotherapy by autologous dendritic cell vaccine in patients with advanced HCC*. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 2013. **139**(1): p. 39-48.
- 352. Palmer, D.H., et al., *A phase II study of adoptive immunotherapy using dendritic cells pulsed with tumor lysate in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma.* Hepatology, 2009. **49**(1): p. 124-32.

- Ladhams, A., et al., *Treatment of non-resectable hepatocellular carcinoma* with autologous tumor-pulsed dendritic cells. J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2002. 17(8): p. 889-96.
- 354. Iwashita, Y., et al., *A phase I study of autologous dendritic cell-based immunotherapy for patients with unresectable primary liver cancer.* Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2003. **52**(3): p. 155-61.
- 355. Stift, A., et al., *Dendritic cell-based vaccination in solid cancer*. J Clin Oncol, 2003. **21**(1): p. 135-42.
- 356. Mazzolini, G., et al., *Intratumoral injection of dendritic cells engineered to* secrete interleukin-12 by recombinant adenovirus in patients with metastatic gastrointestinal carcinomas. J Clin Oncol, 2005. **23**(5): p. 999-1010.
- Lee, W.C., et al., Vaccination of advanced hepatocellular carcinoma patients with tumor lysate-pulsed dendritic cells: a clinical trial. J Immunother, 2005.
 28(5): p. 496-504.
- 358. Chi, K.H., et al., *Combination of conformal radiotherapy and intratumoral injection of adoptive dendritic cell immunotherapy in refractory hepatoma*. J Immunother, 2005. **28**(2): p. 129-35.
- 359. Nestle, F.O., *Dendritic cell vaccination for cancer therapy*. Oncogene, 2000. **19**(56): p. 6673-9.
- 360. Lin, L., et al., Induction of antigen-specific immune responses by dendritic cells transduced with a recombinant lentiviral vector encoding MAGE-A3 gene. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 2014. **140**(2): p. 281-9.
- 361. Nestle, F.O., et al., *Vaccination of melanoma patients with peptide- or tumor lysate-pulsed dendritic cells.* Nat Med, 1998. **4**(3): p. 328-32.
- 362. Ashley, D.M., et al., Bone marrow-generated dendritic cells pulsed with tumor extracts or tumor RNA induce antitumor immunity against central nervous system tumors. J Exp Med, 1997. **186**(7): p. 1177-82.
- 363. Marchand, M., et al., *Tumor regression responses in melanoma patients treated with a peptide encoded by gene MAGE-3*. Int J Cancer, 1995. **63**(6): p. 883-5.
- 364. Skalova, K., K. Mollova, and J. Michalek, *Human myeloid dendritic cells for cancer therapy: Does maturation matter?* Vaccine, 2010.
- 365. Dauer, M., et al., Combined use of toll-like receptor agonists and prostaglandin *E*(2) in the FastDC model: rapid generation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells capable of migration and IL-12p70 production. J Immunol Methods, 2008. **337**(2): p. 97-105.
- 366. Schwarz, T.F., *Clinical update of the AS04-adjuvanted human papillomavirus-16/18 cervical cancer vaccine, Cervarix.* Adv Ther, 2009. **26**(11): p. 983-98.
- 367. Butterfield, L.H., et al., *Spontaneous and vaccine induced AFP-specific T cell phenotypes in subjects with AFP-positive hepatocellular cancer*. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2007. **56**(12): p. 1931-43.
- 368. Ghiringhelli, F., et al., *CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress tumor immunity but are sensitive to cyclophosphamide which allows immunotherapy of established tumors to be curative.* Eur J Immunol, 2004. **34**(2): p. 336-44.
- 369. Liu, J.Y., et al., Single administration of low dose cyclophosphamide augments the antitumor effect of dendritic cell vaccine. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2007. 56(10): p. 1597-604.

- 370. Bass, K.K. and M.J. Mastrangelo, *Immunopotentiation with low-dose cyclophosphamide in the active specific immunotherapy of cancer*. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 1998. **47**(1): p. 1-12.
- 371. Shimizu, J., S. Yamazaki, and S. Sakaguchi, *Induction of tumor immunity by removing* CD25+CD4+ T cells: a common basis between tumor immunity and autoimmunity. J Immunol, 1999. **163**(10): p. 5211-8.
- 372. Onizuka, S., et al., *Tumor rejection by in vivo administration of anti-CD25 (interleukin-2 receptor alpha) monoclonal antibody*. Cancer Res, 1999. 59(13): p. 3128-33.
- 373. Barnett, B., et al., *Regulatory T cells in ovarian cancer: biology and therapeutic potential.* Am J Reprod Immunol, 2005. **54**(6): p. 369-77.
- 374. Rasku, M.A., et al., *Transient T cell depletion causes regression of melanoma metastases*. J Transl Med, 2008. **6**: p. 12.
- 375. Mahnke, K., et al., *Depletion of CD4+CD25+ human regulatory T cells in vivo: kinetics of Treg depletion and alterations in immune functions in vivo and in vitro.* Int J Cancer, 2007. **120**(12): p. 2723-33.
- 376. Rech, A.J., et al., *CD25 blockade depletes and selectively reprograms regulatory T cells in concert with immunotherapy in cancer patients.* Sci Transl Med, 2012. 4(134): p. 134ra62.
- Orentas, R.J., M.E. Kohler, and B.D. Johnson, Suppression of anti-cancer immunity by regulatory T cells: back to the future. Semin Cancer Biol, 2006. 16(2): p. 137-49.
- 378. Lutsiak, M.E., et al., Inhibition of CD4(+)25+ T regulatory cell function implicated in enhanced immune response by low-dose cyclophosphamide. Blood, 2005. **105**(7): p. 2862-8.
- 379. Greten, T.F., et al., *Low-dose cyclophosphamide treatment impairs regulatory T cells and unmasks AFP-specific CD4+ T-cell responses in patients with advanced HCC.* J Immunother, 2010. **33**(2): p. 211-8.
- Ghiringhelli, F., et al., Metronomic cyclophosphamide regimen selectively depletes CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells and restores T and NK effector functions in end stage cancer patients. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2007. 56(5): p. 641-8.
- 381. Traverso, I., et al., *Cyclophosphamide inhibits the generation and function of CD8(+) regulatory T cells*. Hum Immunol, 2012. **73**(3): p. 207-13.
- 382. Ito, A., et al., Defucosylated anti-CCR4 monoclonal antibody exercises potent ADCC-mediated antitumor effect in the novel tumor-bearing humanized NOD/Shi-scid, IL-2Rgamma(null) mouse model. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2009. 58(8): p. 1195-206.
- 383. Ishida, T., et al., *Defucosylated anti-CCR4 monoclonal antibody (KW-0761)* for relapsed adult T-cell leukemia-lymphoma: a multicenter phase II study. J Clin Oncol, 2012. **30**(8): p. 837-42.
- 384. Chang, D.K., et al., *Humanization of an anti-CCR4 antibody that kills cutaneous T-cell lymphoma cells and abrogates suppression by T-regulatory cells*. Mol Cancer Ther, 2012. **11**(11): p. 2451-61.
- Zerbini, A., et al., Radiofrequency thermal ablation for hepatocellular carcinoma stimulates autologous NK-cell response. Gastroenterology, 2010. 138(5): p. 1931-42.

References

- 386. Hiroishi, K., et al., *Strong CD8(+) T-cell responses against tumor-associated antigens prolong the recurrence-free interval after tumor treatment in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma.* J Gastroenterol, 2010. **45**(4): p. 451-8.
- 387. Zerbini, A., et al., *Radiofrequency thermal ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma liver nodules can activate and enhance tumor-specific T-cell responses.* Cancer Res, 2006. **66**(2): p. 1139-46.
- 388. Mizukoshi, E., et al., *Enhancement of tumor-associated antigen-specific T cell* responses by radiofrequency ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology, 2013. **57**(4): p. 1448-57.
- 389. Xiong, B., et al., *Changes of CD4(+) CD25 (+) regulatory T cells in peripheral blood in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma before and after TACE*. J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci, 2008. **28**(6): p. 645-8.
- 390. Zhou, L., et al., *Regulatory T cells are associated with post-cryoablation prognosis in patients with hepatitis B virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma.* J Gastroenterol, 2010. **45**(9): p. 968-78.
- 391. Rai, R., et al., Study of apoptosis and heat shock protein (HSP) expression in hepatocytes following radiofrequency ablation (RFA). J Surg Res, 2005. 129(1): p. 147-51.
- 392. den Brok, M.H., et al., *In situ tumor ablation creates an antigen source for the generation of antitumor immunity*. Cancer Res, 2004. **64**(11): p. 4024-9.
- 393. Ikei, S., et al., *Changes in IL-6, IL-8, C-reactive protein and pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor after transcatheter arterial chemo-embolization therapy for hepato-cellular carcinoma.* Cytokine, 1992. **4**(6): p. 581-4.
- 394. Andoh, H., et al., *Heat shock protein 70 in rat liver with necrosis and regeneration induced by thioacetamide.* J Gastroenterol, 1994. **29**(3): p. 293-8.
- 395. Lencioni, R. and J.M. Llovet, *Modified RECIST (mRECIST) assessment for hepatocellular carcinoma*. Semin Liver Dis, 2010. **30**(1): p. 52-60.
- 396. Shirabe, K., et al., *Tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and hepatocellular carcinoma: pathology and clinical management.* Int J Clin Oncol, 2010. **15**(6): p. 552-8.
- 397. Wilke, C.M., et al., *Prognostic significance of regulatory T cells in tumor*. Int J Cancer, 2010. **127**(4): p. 748-58.
- 398. Tang, X.L., T.R. Smith, and V. Kumar, *Specific control of immunity by regulatory CD8 T cells*. Cell Mol Immunol, 2005. **2**(1): p. 11-9.
- 399. Lu, L. and H. Cantor, *Generation and regulation of CD8(+) regulatory T cells*. Cell Mol Immunol, 2008. **5**(6): p. 401-6.
- 400. Chatenoud, L., *Natural and induced T CD4+CD25+FOXP3+ regulatory T cells*. Methods Mol Biol, 2011. **677**: p. 3-13.
- 401. Shimizu, J., et al., *Stimulation of CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells through GITR breaks immunological self-tolerance.* Nat Immunol, 2002. **3**(2): p. 135-42.
- 402. Scurr, M., et al., *Highly prevalent colorectal cancer-infiltrating LAP(+) Foxp3(-) T cells exhibit more potent immunosuppressive activity than Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells.* Mucosal Immunol, 2014. 7(2): p. 428-39.
- 403. Chen, C., et al., *Changes of CD4+CD25+FOXP3+ and CD8+CD28*regulatory T cells in non-small cell lung cancer patients undergoing surgery. Int Immunopharmacol, 2014. **18**(2): p. 255-61.

- 404. Bates, G.J., et al., *Quantification of regulatory T cells enables the identification of high-risk breast cancer patients and those at risk of late relapse.* J Clin Oncol, 2006. **24**(34): p. 5373-80.
- 405. Miracco, C., et al., Utility of tumour-infiltrating CD25+FOXP3+ regulatory T cell evaluation in predicting local recurrence in vertical growth phase cutaneous melanoma. Oncol Rep, 2007. **18**(5): p. 1115-22.
- 406. Gao, Q., et al., Intratumoral balance of regulatory and cytotoxic T cells is associated with prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma after resection. J Clin Oncol, 2007. **25**(18): p. 2586-93.
- 407. Sinicrope, F.A., et al., *Intraepithelial effector (CD3+)/regulatory (FoxP3+) T-cell ratio predicts a clinical outcome of human colon carcinoma*. Gastroenterology, 2009. **137**(4): p. 1270-9.
- 408. Roncador, G., et al., Analysis of FOXP3 protein expression in human CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells at the single-cell level. Eur J Immunol, 2005. 35(6): p. 1681-91.
- 409. Ahmadzadeh, M., et al., *FOXP3 expression accurately defines the population of intratumoral regulatory T cells that selectively accumulate in metastatic melanoma lesions.* Blood, 2008. **112**(13): p. 4953-60.
- 410. Mahmoud, S.M., et al., *An evaluation of the clinical significance of FOXP3+ infiltrating cells in human breast cancer*. Breast Cancer Res Treat, 2011. **127**(1): p. 99-108.
- 411. Rech, A.J., et al., *Homeostasis of peripheral FoxP3(+) CD4 (+) regulatory T cells in patients with early and late stage breast cancer.* Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2010. **59**(4): p. 599-607.
- 412. Correale, P., et al., *Regulatory (FoxP3+) T-cell tumor infiltration is a favorable prognostic factor in advanced colon cancer patients undergoing chemo or chemoimmunotherapy.* J Immunother, 2010. **33**(4): p. 435-41.
- 413. Frey, D.M., et al., *High frequency of tumor-infiltrating FOXP3(+) regulatory T cells predicts improved survival in mismatch repair-proficient colorectal cancer patients.* Int J Cancer, 2010. **126**(11): p. 2635-43.
- 414. Badoual, C., et al., *Prognostic value of tumor-infiltrating CD4+ T-cell subpopulations in head and neck cancers.* Clin Cancer Res, 2006. **12**(2): p. 465-72.
- 415. Lee, J.S. and S.S. Thorgeirsson, *Comparative and integrative functional* genomics of HCC. Oncogene, 2006. **25**(27): p. 3801-9.
- 416. Calin, G.A. and C.M. Croce, *MicroRNA signatures in human cancers*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2006. **6**(11): p. 857-66.
- 417. Zimmerman, M.A., et al., *Recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma following liver transplantation: a review of preoperative and postoperative prognostic indicators.* Arch Surg, 2008. **143**(2): p. 182-8; discussion 188.
- 418. Pisa, P., et al., Selective expression of interleukin 10, interferon gamma, and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor in ovarian cancer biopsies. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1992. **89**(16): p. 7708-12.
- 419. Venetsanakos, E., et al., *High incidence of interleukin 10 mRNA but not interleukin 2 mRNA detected in human breast tumours.* Br J Cancer, 1997. **75**(12): p. 1826-30.

- 420. Knoefel, B., et al., *Renal cell carcinomas produce IL-6, IL-10, IL-11, and TGF-beta 1 in primary cultures and modulate T lymphocyte blast transformation.* J Interferon Cytokine Res, 1997. **17**(2): p. 95-102.
- 421. Kim, J., et al., *IL-10 production in cutaneous basal and squamous cell carcinomas. A mechanism for evading the local T cell immune response.* J Immunol, 1995. **155**(4): p. 2240-7.
- 422. Karlsson, F., et al., *Ex vivo generation of regulatory T cells: characterization and therapeutic evaluation in a model of chronic colitis.* Methods Mol Biol, 2011. **677**: p. 47-61.
- 423. Chen, W., et al., Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. J Exp Med, 2003. **198**(12): p. 1875-86.
- 424. Fantini, M.C., et al., *In vitro generation of CD4+ CD25+ regulatory cells from murine naive T cells*. Nat Protoc, 2007. **2**(7): p. 1789-94.
- 425. Seliger, B. and C. Massa, *The Dark Side of Dendritic Cells: Development and Exploitation of Tolerogenic Activity That Favor Tumor Outgrowth and Immune Escape.* Front Immunol, 2013. 4: p. 419.
- 426. AASLD, Abstracts of the 59th Annual Meeting of the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, 2008. October 31-November 4, 2008. San Francisco, California, USA. Hepatology, 2008. **48 Suppl 1**: p. 309A-1187A.
- 427. Han, Y., et al., *Human CD14+ CTLA-4+ regulatory dendritic cells suppress T-cell response by cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4-dependent IL-10 and indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase production in hepatocellular carcinoma.* Hepatology, 2014. **59**(2): p. 567-79.
- 428. Celli, S., F. Lemaitre, and P. Bousso, *Real-time manipulation of T celldendritic cell interactions in vivo reveals the importance of prolonged contacts for CD4+ T cell activation.* Immunity, 2007. **27**(4): p. 625-34.
- 429. Zou, W., Immunosuppressive networks in the tumour environment and their therapeutic relevance. Nat Rev Cancer, 2005. **5**(4): p. 263-74.
- 430. Mellor, A.L. and D.H. Munn, *IDO expression by dendritic cells: tolerance and tryptophan catabolism.* Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. **4**(10): p. 762-74.
- 431. Muller, A.J., et al., *Inhibition of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase, an immunoregulatory target of the cancer suppression gene Bin1, potentiates cancer chemotherapy.* Nat Med, 2005. **11**(3): p. 312-9.
- 432. Ino, K., et al., Inverse correlation between tumoral indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase expression and tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in endometrial cancer: its association with disease progression and survival. Clin Cancer Res, 2008. 14(8): p. 2310-7.
- 433. Curti, A., et al., *Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-expressing leukemic dendritic cells impair a leukemia-specific immune response by inducing potent T regulatory cells*. Haematologica, 2010. **95**(12): p. 2022-30.
- 434. Nakamura, T., et al., *Expression of indoleamine 2, 3-dioxygenase and the recruitment of Foxp3-expressing regulatory T cells in the development and progression of uterine cervical cancer*. Cancer Sci, 2007. **98**(6): p. 874-81.
- 435. Inaba, T., et al., *Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase expression predicts impaired survival of invasive cervical cancer patients treated with radical hysterectomy*. Gynecol Oncol, 2010. **117**(3): p. 423-8.

- 436. Scheller, J., et al., *The pro- and anti-inflammatory properties of the cytokine interleukin-6.* Biochim Biophys Acta, 2011. **1813**(5): p. 878-88.
- 437. Becker, C., et al., *TGF-beta suppresses tumor progression in colon cancer by inhibition of IL-6 trans-signaling*. Immunity, 2004. **21**(4): p. 491-501.
- 438. Hurst, S.M., et al., *Il-6 and its soluble receptor orchestrate a temporal switch in the pattern of leukocyte recruitment seen during acute inflammation.* Immunity, 2001. **14**(6): p. 705-14.
- 439. Horwitz, D.A., S.G. Zheng, and J.D. Gray, *Natural and TGF-beta-induced* Foxp3(+)CD4(+) CD25(+) regulatory T cells are not mirror images of each other. Trends Immunol, 2008. **29**(9): p. 429-35.
- 440. Curotto de Lafaille, M.A. and J.J. Lafaille, *Natural and adaptive foxp3+ regulatory T cells: more of the same or a division of labor?* Immunity, 2009. **30**(5): p. 626-35.
- 441. Bluestone, J.A. and A.K. Abbas, *Natural versus adaptive regulatory T cells*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2003. **3**(3): p. 253-7.
- 442. Zheng, J., et al., *Efficient induction and expansion of human alloantigen*specific CD8 regulatory T cells from naive precursors by CD40-activated B cells. J Immunol, 2009. **183**(6): p. 3742-50.
- 443. Takata, Y., et al., *Frequency of CD45RO+ subset in CD4+CD25(high)* regulatory T cells associated with progression of hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer Lett, 2011. **307**(2): p. 165-73.
- 444. Conrad, C., et al., *Plasmacytoid dendritic cells promote immunosuppression in ovarian cancer via ICOS costimulation of Foxp3(+) T-regulatory cells*. Cancer Res, 2012. **72**(20): p. 5240-9.
- 445. Stoitzner, P., et al., *Inefficient presentation of tumor-derived antigen by tumor-infiltrating dendritic cells*. Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2008. **57**(11): p. 1665-73.
- 446. Gabrilovich, D., *Mechanisms and functional significance of tumour-induced dendritic-cell defects*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. **4**(12): p. 941-52.
- 447. Bromley, S.K., et al., *The immunological synapse*. Annu Rev Immunol, 2001. **19**: p. 375-96.
- 448. Bachmann, M.F., et al., *Distinct roles for LFA-1 and CD28 during activation of naive T cells: adhesion versus costimulation*. Immunity, 1997. **7**(4): p. 549-57.
- 449. Balkow, S., et al., *LFA-1 activity state on dendritic cells regulates contact duration with T cells and promotes T-cell priming.* Blood, 2010. **116**(11): p. 1885-94.
- 450. Harding, H.P., et al., *Regulated translation initiation controls stress-induced gene expression in mammalian cells*. Mol Cell, 2000. **6**(5): p. 1099-108.
- 451. Rohde, J., J. Heitman, and M.E. Cardenas, *The TOR kinases link nutrient sensing to cell growth.* J Biol Chem, 2001. **276**(13): p. 9583-6.
- 452. Chen, W., et al., *The indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase pathway is essential for human plasmacytoid dendritic cell-induced adaptive T regulatory cell generation.* J Immunol, 2008. **181**(8): p. 5396-404.
- 453. Pan, K., et al., *Expression and prognosis role of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 2008. **134**(11): p. 1247-53.

- 454. Uyttenhove, C., et al., *Evidence for a tumoral immune resistance mechanism based on tryptophan degradation by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase.* Nat Med, 2003. **9**(10): p. 1269-74.
- 455. Brandacher, G., et al., *Prognostic value of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase expression in colorectal cancer: effect on tumor-infiltrating T cells.* Clin Cancer Res, 2006. **12**(4): p. 1144-51.
- 456. Okamoto, A., et al., *Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase serves as a marker of poor prognosis in gene expression profiles of serous ovarian cancer cells.* Clin Cancer Res, 2005. **11**(16): p. 6030-9.
- 457. Ino, K., et al., *Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase is a novel prognostic indicator for endometrial cancer.* Br J Cancer, 2006. **95**(11): p. 1555-61.
- 458. Astigiano, S., et al., *Eosinophil granulocytes account for indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase-mediated immune escape in human non-small cell lung cancer*. Neoplasia, 2005. 7(4): p. 390-6.
- 459. Ishio, T., et al., *Immunoactivative role of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in human hepatocellular carcinoma*. J Gastroenterol Hepatol, 2004. **19**(3): p. 319-26.
- 460. Riesenberg, R., et al., *Expression of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in tumor* endothelial cells correlates with long-term survival of patients with renal cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res, 2007. **13**(23): p. 6993-7002.
- 461. Ozaki, Y., M.P. Edelstein, and D.S. Duch, *Induction of indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase: a mechanism of the antitumor activity of interferon gamma.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1988. **85**(4): p. 1242-6.
- 462. Takikawa, O., et al., Mechanism of interferon-gamma action. Characterization of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in cultured human cells induced by interferon-gamma and evaluation of the enzyme-mediated tryptophan degradation in its anticellular activity. J Biol Chem, 1988. **263**(4): p. 2041-8.
- 463. Yu, W.G., et al., *Molecular mechanisms underlying IFN-gamma-mediated tumor growth inhibition induced during tumor immunotherapy with rIL-12.* Int Immunol, 1996. **8**(6): p. 855-65.
- 464. Fallarino, F., et al., *Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells*. Nat Immunol, 2003. **4**(12): p. 1206-12.
- 465. Hamid, O., et al., *A prospective phase II trial exploring the association between tumor microenvironment biomarkers and clinical activity of ipilimumab in advanced melanoma.* J Transl Med, 2011. **9**: p. 204.
- 466. Lob, S., et al., *Inhibitors of indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase for cancer therapy: can we see the wood for the trees?* Nat Rev Cancer, 2009. **9**(6): p. 445-52.
- 467. Munn, D.H., et al., *GCN2 kinase in T cells mediates proliferative arrest and anergy induction in response to indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase.* Immunity, 2005. **22**(5): p. 633-42.
- 468. Frumento, G., et al., *Tryptophan-derived catabolites are responsible for inhibition of T and natural killer cell proliferation induced by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase.* J Exp Med, 2002. **196**(4): p. 459-68.
- 469. Agaugue, S., et al., *1-Methyl-tryptophan can interfere with TLR signaling in dendritic cells independently of IDO activity.* J Immunol, 2006. **177**(4): p. 2061-71.

- 470. Pilotte, L., et al., *Reversal of tumoral immune resistance by inhibition of tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2012. **109**(7): p. 2497-502.
- 471. Hou, D.Y., et al., *Inhibition of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in dendritic cells by stereoisomers of 1-methyl-tryptophan correlates with antitumor responses.* Cancer Res, 2007. **67**(2): p. 792-801.
- 472. Rodriguez, P.C., et al., *Arginase I-producing myeloid-derived suppressor cells in renal cell carcinoma are a subpopulation of activated granulocytes.* Cancer Res, 2009. **69**(4): p. 1553-60.
- 473. Bhatt, S., et al., *All-trans retinoic acid induces arginase-1 and inducible nitric oxide synthase-producing dendritic cells with T cell inhibitory function.* J Immunol, 2014. **192**(11): p. 5098-108.
- 474. Popovic, P.J., H.J. Zeh, 3rd, and J.B. Ochoa, *Arginine and immunity*. J Nutr, 2007. **137**(6 Suppl 2): p. 1681S-1686S.
- 475. Chang, J., et al., *Retinoic acid promotes the development of Arg1-expressing dendritic cells for the regulation of T-cell differentiation*. Eur J Immunol, 2013. **43**(4): p. 967-78.
- 476. Bron, L., et al., *Prognostic value of arginase-II expression and regulatory T-cell infiltration in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma*. Int J Cancer, 2013. **132**(3): p. E85-93.
- 477. Niedbala, W., et al., *Nitric oxide-induced regulatory T cells inhibit Th17 but not Th1 cell differentiation and function.* J Immunol, 2013. **191**(1): p. 164-70.
- 478. Wong, V.W., et al., *High serum interleukin-6 level predicts future hepatocellular carcinoma development in patients with chronic hepatitis B.* Int J Cancer, 2009. **124**(12): p. 2766-70.
- 479. Park, S.J., et al., *IL-6 regulates in vivo dendritic cell differentiation through STAT3 activation.* J Immunol, 2004. **173**(6): p. 3844-54.
- 480. Hegde, S., J. Pahne, and S. Smola-Hess, *Novel immunosuppressive properties* of interleukin-6 in dendritic cells: inhibition of NF-kappaB binding activity and CCR7 expression. FASEB J, 2004. **18**(12): p. 1439-41.
- 481. Dowling, P. and M. Clynes, *Conditioned media from cell lines: a complementary model to clinical specimens for the discovery of disease-specific biomarkers.* Proteomics, 2011. **11**(4): p. 794-804.
- 482. Deshmane, S.L., et al., *Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1): an overview.* J Interferon Cytokine Res, 2009. **29**(6): p. 313-26.
- 483. Wang, W.W., et al., Identification of serum monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 and prolactin as potential tumor markers in hepatocellular carcinoma. PLoS One, 2013. 8(7): p. e68904.
- 484. Xia, L., et al., Forkhead box Q1 promotes hepatocellular carcinoma metastasis by transactivating ZEB2 and VersicanV1 expression. Hepatology, 2014. **59**(3): p. 958-73.
- 485. Huang, B., et al., *CCL2/CCR2 pathway mediates recruitment of myeloid suppressor cells to cancers*. Cancer Lett, 2007. **252**(1): p. 86-92.
- 486. Menoret, S., et al., *Phenotypic and functional characterization of CD8(+) T regulatory cells*. Methods Mol Biol, 2011. **677**: p. 63-83.
- 487. Collison, L.W. and D.A. Vignali, *In vitro Treg suppression assays*. Methods Mol Biol, 2011. **707**: p. 21-37.

- 488. Earle, K.E., et al., *In vitro expanded human CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress effector T cell proliferation*. Clin Immunol, 2005. **115**(1): p. 3-9.
- 489. Hoffmann, P., et al., *Large-scale in vitro expansion of polyclonal human CD4(+)CD25high regulatory T cells.* Blood, 2004. **104**(3): p. 895-903.
- 490. Parodi, A., et al., *CD39 is highly involved in mediating the suppression activity of tumor-infiltrating CD8+ T regulatory lymphocytes.* Cancer Immunol Immunother, 2013. **62**(5): p. 851-62.
- 491. Bastid, J., et al., *ENTPD1/CD39 is a promising therapeutic target in oncology*. Oncogene, 2013. **32**(14): p. 1743-51.
- 492. Papanikolaou, A., et al., *Cholesterol-dependent lipid assemblies regulate the activity of the ecto-nucleotidase CD39.* J Biol Chem, 2005. **280**(28): p. 26406-14.
- 493. Liblau, R., *Glatiramer acetate for the treatment of multiple sclerosis: evidence for a dual anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective role.* J Neurol Sci, 2009.
 287 Suppl 1: p. S17-23.
- 494. Asadullah, K., W. Sterry, and H.D. Volk, *Interleukin-10 therapy--review of a new approach*. Pharmacol Rev, 2003. **55**(2): p. 241-69.
- 495. Wrzesinski, S.H., Y.Y. Wan, and R.A. Flavell, *Transforming growth factorbeta and the immune response: implications for anticancer therapy.* Clin Cancer Res, 2007. **13**(18 Pt 1): p. 5262-70.
- 496. Suzuki, M., et al., *CD8+CD45RA+CCR7+FOXP3+ T cells with immunosuppressive properties: a novel subset of inducible human regulatory T cells.* J Immunol, 2012. **189**(5): p. 2118-30.
- 497. Olson, B.M., et al., *Human prostate tumor antigen-specific CD8+ regulatory T cells are inhibited by CTLA-4 or IL-35 blockade*. J Immunol, 2012. **189**(12): p. 5590-601.
- 498. Takahashi, T., et al., *Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells constitutively expressing cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4.* J Exp Med, 2000. **192**(2): p. 303-10.
- 499. Tang, Q., et al., *Distinct roles of CTLA-4 and TGF-beta in CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell function.* Eur J Immunol, 2004. **34**(11): p. 2996-3005.
- 500. Kataoka, H., et al., *CD25(+)CD4(+)* regulatory *T* cells exert in vitro suppressive activity independent of *CTLA-4*. Int Immunol, 2005. **17**(4): p. 421-7.
- 501. Thornton, A.M. and E.M. Shevach, *CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells* suppress polyclonal *T cell activation in vitro by inhibiting interleukin 2 production.* J Exp Med, 1998. **188**(2): p. 287-96.
- 502. Borsellino, G., et al., *Expression of ectonucleotidase CD39 by Foxp3+ Treg cells: hydrolysis of extracellular ATP and immune suppression*. Blood, 2007. **110**(4): p. 1225-32.
- 503. Deaglio, S., et al., Adenosine generation catalyzed by CD39 and CD73 expressed on regulatory T cells mediates immune suppression. J Exp Med, 2007. **204**(6): p. 1257-65.
- 504. Antonioli, L., et al., *CD39 and CD73 in immunity and inflammation*. Trends Mol Med, 2013. **19**(6): p. 355-67.
- 505. Salmi, M. and S. Jalkanen, *Cell-surface enzymes in control of leukocyte trafficking*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. **5**(10): p. 760-71.

- 506. Priebe, T., C.D. Platsoucas, and J.A. Nelson, *Adenosine receptors and modulation of natural killer cell activity by purine nucleosides*. Cancer Res, 1990. **50**(14): p. 4328-31.
- 507. Eppell, B.A., A.M. Newell, and E.J. Brown, Adenosine receptors are expressed during differentiation of monocytes to macrophages in vitro. Implications for regulation of phagocytosis. J Immunol, 1989. 143(12): p. 4141-5.
- 508. Yoshida, O., et al., *CD39 expression by hepatic myeloid dendritic cells attenuates inflammation in liver transplant ischemia-reperfusion injury in mice.* Hepatology, 2013. **58**(6): p. 2163-75.
- 509. Munn, D.H., et al., Inhibition of T cell proliferation by macrophage tryptophan catabolism. J Exp Med, 1999. **189**(9): p. 1363-72.
- 510. Tardito, S., et al., *Indoleamine 2,3 dioxygenase gene polymorphisms correlate with CD8+ Treg impairment in systemic sclerosis.* Hum Immunol, 2013. **74**(2): p. 166-9.
- 511. Crack, B.E., et al., *Pharmacological and biochemical analysis of FPL 67156, a novel, selective inhibitor of ecto-ATPase.* Br J Pharmacol, 1995. **114**(2): p. 475-81.
- 512. Zimmermann, H., *Extracellular metabolism of ATP and other nucleotides*. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol, 2000. **362**(4-5): p. 299-309.
- 513. Kukulski, F., et al., *Comparative hydrolysis of P2 receptor agonists by NTPDases 1, 2, 3 and 8.* Purinergic Signal, 2005. **1**(2): p. 193-204.
- 514. Stefan, C., S. Jansen, and M. Bollen, *NPP-type ectophosphodiesterases: unity in diversity.* Trends Biochem Sci, 2005. **30**(10): p. 542-50.
- 515. Robson, S.C., J. Sevigny, and H. Zimmermann, *The E-NTPDase family of ectonucleotidases: Structure function relationships and pathophysiological significance*. Purinergic Signal, 2006. **2**(2): p. 409-30.
- 516. Levesque, S.A., et al., *Specificity of the ecto-ATPase inhibitor ARL 67156 on human and mouse ectonucleotidases.* Br J Pharmacol, 2007. **152**(1): p. 141-50.
- 517. Ohyama, H., et al., *Counter-antigen presentation: fibroblasts produce cytokines by signalling through HLA class II molecules without inducing T-cell proliferation.* Cytokine, 2002. **17**(4): p. 175-81.
- 518. Umetsu, D.T., et al., Antigen presentation by human dermal fibroblasts: activation of resting T lymphocytes. J Immunol, 1986. **136**(2): p. 440-5.
- 519. Sawa, Y., et al., *Hepatic interleukin-7 expression regulates T cell responses*. Immunity, 2009. **30**(3): p. 447-57.
- 520. Correia, M.P., et al., *Hepatocytes and IL-15: a favorable microenvironment for T cell survival and CD8+ T cell differentiation.* J Immunol, 2009. **182**(10): p. 6149-59.
- 521. Floess, S., et al., *Epigenetic control of the foxp3 locus in regulatory T cells*. PLoS Biol, 2007. **5**(2): p. e38.
- 522. Oberg, H.H., et al., *An optimized method for the functional analysis of human regulatory T cells*. Scand J Immunol, 2006. **64**(3): p. 353-60.
- 523. Llovet, J.M. and J. Bruix, *Systematic review of randomized trials for unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: Chemoembolization improves survival.* Hepatology, 2003. **37**(2): p. 429-42.

- 524. Gravante, G., et al., Immunoregulatory effects of liver ablation therapies for the treatment of primary and metastatic liver malignancies. Liver Int, 2009. **29**(1): p. 18-24.
- 525. European Association for Study of, L., R. European Organisation for, and C. Treatment of, *EASL-EORTC clinical practice guidelines: management of hepatocellular carcinoma*. Eur J Cancer, 2012. **48**(5): p. 599-641.
- 526. Greten, T.F., A.G. Duffy, and F. Korangy, *Hepatocellular carcinoma from an immunologic perspective*. Clin Cancer Res, 2013. **19**(24): p. 6678-85.
- 527. Ali, M.Y., et al., Activation of dendritic cells by local ablation of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol, 2005. **43**(5): p. 817-22.
- 528. Kallio, R., et al., *Early cytokine responses after percutaneous magnetic resonance imaging guided laser thermoablation of malignant liver tumors*. Cytokine, 2006. **34**(5-6): p. 278-83.
- 529. Montella, L., et al., Vascular endothelial growth factor monitoring in advanced hepatocellular carcinoma patients treated with radiofrequency ablation plus octreotide: a single center experience. Oncol Rep, 2008. 20(2): p. 385-90.
- 530. Shim, J.H., et al., Association between increment of serum VEGF level and prognosis after transcatheter arterial chemoembolization in hepatocellular carcinoma patients. Cancer Sci, 2008. **99**(10): p. 2037-44.
- 531. Wada, J., et al., *The contribution of vascular endothelial growth factor to the induction of regulatory T-cells in malignant effusions*. Anticancer Res, 2009. 29(3): p. 881-8.
- 532. Ikezawa, Y., et al., Cyclophosphamide decreases the number, percentage and the function of CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells, which suppress induction of contact hypersensitivity. J Dermatol Sci, 2005. **39**(2): p. 105-12.
- 533. Ercolini, A.M., et al., *Recruitment of latent pools of high-avidity CD8(+) T cells to the antitumor immune response.* J Exp Med, 2005. **201**(10): p. 1591-602.
- 534. Schiavoni, G., et al., *Cyclophosphamide induces type I interferon and augments the number of CD44(hi) T lymphocytes in mice: implications for strategies of chemoimmunotherapy of cancer.* Blood, 2000. **95**(6): p. 2024-30.
- 535. Dudley, M.E., et al., *Cancer regression and autoimmunity in patients after clonal repopulation with antitumor lymphocytes.* Science, 2002. **298**(5594): p. 850-4.
- 536. Asavaroengchai, W., Y. Kotera, and J.J. Mule, *Tumor lysate-pulsed dendritic cells can elicit an effective antitumor immune response during early lymphoid recovery*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2002. **99**(2): p. 931-6.
- 537. Liu, Y., et al., *Phenotypic and functional characteristic of a newly identified CD8+Foxp3-CD103+ regulatory T cells.* J Mol Cell Biol, 2014. **6**(1): p. 81-92.
- 538. Suzuki, M., et al., *Inhibitory CD8+ T cells in autoimmune disease*. Hum Immunol, 2008. **69**(11): p. 781-9.
- 539. Zhang, S., et al., Analysis of CD8+ Treg cells in patients with ovarian cancer: a possible mechanism for immune impairment. Cell Mol Immunol, 2015. **12**(5): p. 580-91.

- 540. Liu, Y., et al., *Phenotypic and functional characteristic of a newly identified CD8+ Foxp3- CD103+ regulatory T cells.* J Mol Cell Biol, 2014. **6**(1): p. 81-92.
- 541. Ward, S.T., K.K. Li, and S.M. Curbishley, A method for conducting suppression assays using small numbers of tissue-isolated regulatory T cells. MethodsX, 2014. 1: p. 168-174.
- 542. Autissier, P., et al., Evaluation of a 12-color flow cytometry panel to study lymphocyte, monocyte, and dendritic cell subsets in humans. Cytometry A, 2010. 77(5): p. 410-9.
- 543. Heindryckx, F., I. Colle, and H. Van Vlierberghe, *Experimental mouse models* for hepatocellular carcinoma research. Int J Exp Pathol, 2009. **90**(4): p. 367-86.
- 544. Yu, H., M. Kortylewski, and D. Pardoll, *Crosstalk between cancer and immune cells: role of STAT3 in the tumour microenvironment*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2007. 7(1): p. 41-51.
- 545. Cederbom, L., H. Hall, and F. Ivars, *CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells down-regulate co-stimulatory molecules on antigen-presenting cells*. Eur J Immunol, 2000. **30**(6): p. 1538-43.
- 546. Misra, N., et al., *Cutting edge: human CD4+CD25+ T cells restrain the maturation and antigen-presenting function of dendritic cells.* J Immunol, 2004. **172**(8): p. 4676-80.
- 547. Chattopadhyay, G. and E.M. Shevach, *Antigen-specific induced T regulatory cells impair dendritic cell function via an IL-10/MARCH1-dependent mechanism.* J Immunol, 2013. **191**(12): p. 5875-84.
- 548. Coley, W.B., *The treatment of malignant tumors by repeated inoculations of erysipelas. With a report of ten original cases. 1893.* Clin Orthop Relat Res, 1991(262): p. 3-11.
- 549. Yoong, K.F., et al., Vascular adhesion protein-1 and ICAM-1 support the adhesion of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes to tumor endothelium in human hepatocellular carcinoma. J Immunol, 1998. **160**(8): p. 3978-88.
- 550. Parish, C.R., *Cancer immunotherapy: the past, the present and the future.* Immunol Cell Biol, 2003. **81**(2): p. 106-13.
- 551. Tanne, J.H., FDA approves prostate cancer "vaccine". BMJ, 2010. 340: p. c2431.
- 552. Maher, J. and E.T. Davies, *Targeting cytotoxic T lymphocytes for cancer immunotherapy*. Br J Cancer, 2004. **91**(5): p. 817-21.
- 553. Pardoll, D.M., *The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2012. **12**(4): p. 252-64.
- 554. Nakamoto, Y., et al., *Prolonged recurrence-free survival following OK432-stimulated dendritic cell transfer into hepatocellular carcinoma during transarterial embolization*. Clin Exp Immunol, 2011. **163**(2): p. 165-77.
- 555. Nakamoto, Y., et al., Combined therapy of transcatheter hepatic arterial embolization with intratumoral dendritic cell infusion for hepatocellular carcinoma: clinical safety. Clin Exp Immunol, 2007. **147**(2): p. 296-305.
- 556. Mizukoshi, E., et al., Enhancement of tumor-specific T-cell responses by transcatheter arterial embolization with dendritic cell infusion for hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Cancer, 2010. **126**(9): p. 2164-74.

- 557. Gunthard, H.F., et al., Antiretroviral treatment of adult HIV infection: 2014 recommendations of the International Antiviral Society-USA Panel. JAMA, 2014. **312**(4): p. 410-25.
- 558. Kohli, A., et al., *Treatment of hepatitis C: a systematic review*. JAMA, 2014. **312**(6): p. 631-40.
- 559. Palucka, K. and J. Banchereau, *Cancer immunotherapy via dendritic cells*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2012. **12**(4): p. 265-77.

9 LIST OF ABBREVATIONS

g	Acceleration of gravity
AP-1	Activator Protein-1
ALD	Alcoholic Liver Disease
APC	Allophycocyanin
α	Alpha
AFP	Alpha-Feto Protein
7-ADD	7-aminoactinomycin D
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
APC	Antigen Presenting Cells
AhR	Aryl hydrocarbon Receptor
AASLD	Association for the Study of Liver Disease
BCLC	Barcelona Cancer Liver Centre
β	Beta
BCA	Bicinchoninic Acid Assay
CAF	Cancer Associated Fibroblast
CFSE	Carboxy Flurescein Succinimidyl Ester
cm	Centimeter
CCR	CC chemokine receptors
CPS	Child-Pugh Score
CD	Cluster of Differentiation
CSF-1	Colony-Stimulating Factor-1

CR	Complete Response
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T-Lymphocytes-associated protein-4
δ	Delta
DC	Dendritic Cells
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DEN	Diethylnitrosamine
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DPX	Di-N-Butyle Phthalate in Xylene
dH2O	Distilled Water
ER	Endoplasmic Reticulum
EDTA	Ethylene Diamine Tetraacetic Acid
EASL	European Association for Study of the Liver
EAE	Experimental Allergic Encephalomyelitis
ECM	Extra Cellular Matrix
FCS	Foetal Calf Serum
FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
Foxp3	Forkhead Box P3
FSC	Forward Scatter
γ	Gamma
GCN-2	General Control Nonrepressed-2
GITR	Glucocorticoid-Induced TNFR-Related

Abbreviations

GPS	Glutamine-Penicillin-Stretomycin
GVHD	Graft vs. Host Disease
g	Grams
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-Macrophage Colony-Stimulating Factor
HSEC	Hepatic Sinusoid Endothelial Cells
HSC	Hepatic Stellate Cells
HBV	Hepatitis B Virus
HCV	Hepatitis C Virus
НСС	Hepatocellular Carcinoma
ННС	Hereditary Haemochromatosis
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
HLA	Human Leukocyte Antigen
H_2O_2	Hydrogen Peroxide
HIF-1a	Hypoxia Inducible Factor 1-alpha
IDO	Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase
iCD8 ⁺ Treg	Induced CD8 ⁺ Regulatory T-cells
iNOS	inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase
IL	Interleukin
IQR	Interquartile Range
L	Litre
ICAM-1	Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-1
IFN	Interferons
IL	Interleukin

Abbreviations

IPEX	Immunodysregulation Polyendocrinopathy Enteropathy X-linked
ILT	Immunoglobulin-like Transcript
IBD	Inflammatory Bowel Disease
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LAG-3	Lymphocyte-Activation Gene-3
МНС	Major Histocompatibility Complex
MMP	Matrix Metalloproteinases
mTOR	Mechanistic Target Of Rapamycin
MFI	Median fluorescent intensity
MAGE	Melanoma Associated Antigen
MSC	Mesenchymal Stem Cells
1-MT	1-Methyl-Tryptophan
μg	Microgram
μL	Microlitre
mL	Millilitre
MELD	Modified End Stage Liver Disease
mRECIST	Modified Response Evaluation Criteria In Solid tumours
mAb	Monoclonal antibodies
moDC	Monocyte Derived Dendritic Cells
MDSC	Monocyte Derived Suppressor Cells
MNC	Mono Nuclear Cells
MS	Multiple Sclerosis
NK	Natural Killer Cells

NY-ESO	New York-Esophageal Squamous Cell Carcinoma
NOHA	N-hydroxy-L-arginine
NAFLD	Non Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease
NMMA	Nonselective nitric oxide synthase
NFkB	Nuclear Factor Kappa-Light-Chain-Enhancer of Activated B cells
n	Number (of subjects / cases)
PEI	Percutaneous Ethanol Injection
PS	Performance Status
PBS	Phosphate Buffer Saline
PE	Phycoerythrin
PDGF	Platelet-Derived Growth Factor
PD-1	Programmed cell death protein 1
PD	Progressive Disease
PSC	Progressive Sclerosing Cholangitis
PR	Partial Response
PAMP	Pathogen Associated Molecular Patterns
PRR	Pattern Recognition Receptors
PBMC	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells
PBS	Phosphate Buffer Saline
PCR	Polymer Chain Reaction
RAF-1	Rapidly Accelerated Fibrosarcoma-1
RFA	Radio Frequency Ablation
RCT	Randomized Controlled Trial

Abbreviations

ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
RAG	Recombination Activating Gene
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RPMI	Rosewell Park Memorial Institute
SCID	Severe Combined Immunodeficiency
SSC	Side Scatter
STAT-3	Signal Transducer & Activator of Transcription-3
SIV	Simian Immunodeficiency Virus
SDS PAGE	Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
SD	Stable Disease
SSX	Synovial Sarcoma X Breakpoint
SLE	Systemic Lupus Erythematosus
TSPY	Testis Specific Protein on Y chromosome
TIM	T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin-domain-containing-molecule-3
TCR	T-Cell Receptor
TLR	Toll-Like Receptors
TACE	Trans Arterial Chemoembolisation
TEMED	Tramethylethylenediamine
TGF	Transforming Growth Factor
TAA	Tumour Associated Antigen
TAM	Tumour Associated Macrophages
TNF	Tumour Necrosis Factor
Tregs	Regulatory T-cells

UCSF University of California San Francisco

- USS Ultra Sound Scan
- VEGF Vascular endothelial growth factor
- W/V Weight/Volume